This document is made available electronically by the Minnesota Legislative Reference Library as part of an ongoing digital archiving project. http://www.leg.state.mn.us/lrl/sonar/sonar.asp



## STATEMENT OF NEED AND REASONABLENESS FOR ASSISTED LIVING LICENSURE

## Proposed Rules Governing Assisted Living Licensure and Consumer Protections for Assisted Living Residents

*Minnesota Rules,* Chapter 4659 Revisor's ID Number 4605

OAH Docket Number 65-9000-3715

December 2020

Minnesota Department of Health Health Regulation Division PO Box 64900 St. Paul, MN 55164-0900 651-539-3049 or 844-926-1061 health.assistedliving@state.mn.us www.health.state.mn.us/assistedliving

To obtain this information in a different format, call: 651-539-3049 or 1-844-926-1061.

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

STATUTORY AUTHORITY	3
ADVISORY COMMITTEE	3
INTRODUCTION	4
REGULARTORY ANALYSIS	8
PERFORMANCE BASED RULES	19
ADDITIONAL SONAR REQUIREMENTS	20
ADDITIONAL NOTICE PLAN	21
RULE-BY-RULE ANALYSIS	25
4659.0010 APPLICABILITY AND PURPOSE	25
4659.0020 DEFINITIONS	26
4659.0030 RESPONSIBILITY TO MEET STANDARDS	27
4659.0040 LICENSING IN GENERAL	27
4659.0050 FINES FOR NONCOMPLIANCE	28
4659.0060 ASSISTED LIVING LICENSURE; CONVERSION OF EXISTING ASSISTED LIVING PROVI	
4659.0070 ASSISTED LIVING LICENSURE; INITIAL LICENSE RENEWAL	31
4659.0080 VARIANCE	32
4659.0090 UNIFORM CHECKLIST DISCLOSURE OF SERVICES.	34
4659.0100 EMERGENCY DISASTER AND PREPAREDNESS PLAN; INCORPORATION BY REFEREN	ICE.
4659.0110 MISSING RESIDENT PLAN	37
4659.0120 PROCEDURES FOR RESIDENT TERMINATION AND DISCHARGE PLANNING	40
4659.0130 CONDITIONS FOR PLANNED CLOSURES	49
4659.0140 Initial Assessments and Continuing Assessments.	61
4659.0150 UNIFORM ASSESSMENT TOOL	66
4659.0160 RELINQUISHING AN ASSISTED LIVING FACILITY WITH DEMENTIA CARE LICENSE	69
4659.0170 DISEASE PREVENTION AND INFECTION CONTROL.	74
4659.0180 STAFFING	76
4659.0190 TRAINING REQUIREMENTS.	82
4659.0200 NONRENEWAL OF HOUSING, REDUCTION IN SERVICES; REQUIRED NOTICES	86
4659.0210 TERMINATION APPEALS; PROCEDURES AND TIMELINES FOR APPEALS	87
CONCLUSION	89
APPENDIX A	1
APPENDIX B	2

## **STATUTORY AUTHORITY**

The Minnesota Department of Health (department) received authority to adopt the proposed rules in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.09, subdivision 3. The legislature directed the department to adopt rules governing assisted living facilities by December 31, 2020. The legislature required the department to adopt rules on the following topics:

- 1. staffing appropriate for each licensure category to best protect the health and safety of residents no matter their vulnerability;
- 2. training prerequisites and ongoing training, including dementia care training and standards for demonstrating competency;
- 3. procedures for discharge planning and ensuring resident appeal rights;
- 4. initial assessments, continuing assessments, and a uniform assessment tool;
- 5. emergency disaster and preparedness plans;
- 6. uniform checklist disclosure of services;
- 7. a definition of serious injury that results from maltreatment;
- 8. conditions and fine amounts for planned closures;
- 9. procedures and timelines for the commissioner regarding termination appeals between facilities and the Office of Administrative Hearings;
- 10. establishing base fees and per-resident fees for each category of licensure;
- 11. considering the establishment of a maximum amount for any one fee;
- 12. procedures for relinquishing an assisted living facility with dementia care license and fine amounts for noncompliance; and
- 13. procedures to efficiently transfer existing housing with services registrants and home care licensees to the new assisted living facility licensure structure.<sup>1</sup>

With this statutory authority, the department intends to adopt the assisted living rules.

## **ADVISORY COMMITTEE**

Starting in October 2019, a department advisory committee met monthly to collaborate on developing the assisted living rules, including the process and timeline for drafting the rules along with discussions on the rulemaking language. The department posted the agendas and minutes of each meeting and recommendations from advisory-committee members on the department's assisted living web page. In addition to the formal meetings, advisory-committee

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(c). The law's assisted living provisions were initially codified in chapter 144I, but are now codified in chapter 144G.

members met informally to discuss issues that were in turn presented to the full advisory committee and department at each meeting.

## **Committee Members**

- Doug Beardsley Care Providers of Minnesota
- Sean Burke Minnesota Elder Justice Center
- Aisha Elmquist Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care
- Ron Elwood Mid-Minnesota Legal Aid
- Mary Jo George AARP
- Wendy Hulsebus Administrator/Owner Cherrywood Advanced Living
- Beth McMullen Alzheimer's Association
- Dr. Rajean Moone Minnesota Leadership Council on Aging
- Roberta Opheim Office of Ombudsman for Mental Health & Developmental Disabilities
- Karen Peterson Minnesota HomeCare Association
- Dr. Tetyana Shippee University of Minnesota School of Public Health
- Kari Thurlow LeadingAge Minnesota

## **INTRODUCTION**

The department proposes rules under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.09, that will govern licensure, operations, and the provision of assisted living services at assisted living facilities.<sup>2</sup> These rules, and the statute that authorizes them, will protect residents' rights, choices, and their health and safety.<sup>3</sup> The law and proposed rules intend to address the inconsistent regulatory oversight of assisted living services and housing and to protect the vulnerable adults who call these facilities home.

Under the current laws that govern assisted living, a resident's housing and services are separately regulated. Facilities providing resident housing are called "housing with services establishments."<sup>4</sup> These establishments must be registered with the state but are subject to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> These are new rules, as opposed to revisions or additions to existing rules.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144D.01, subd. 4 (defining "housing with service establishment" to mean "an establishment providing sleeping accommodations to one or more adult residents, at least 80 percent of which are 55 years of age or older, and offering or providing, for a fee, one or more regularly scheduled health-related services or two or more regularly scheduled supportive services, whether offered or provided directly by the establishment or by another entity arranged for by the establishment...").

only minimal oversight and regulation by the department.<sup>5</sup> The housing they provide is generally governed by landlord-tenant law.<sup>6</sup> Residents receive services from "arranged home care providers"<sup>7</sup> that are regulated under the state's home care licensure laws.<sup>8</sup>

Currently, 41,000 people live in 1,345 assisted living settings in Minnesota.<sup>9</sup> As of 2014, 58% of these residents were over the age of 85, and 39% had dementia.<sup>10</sup> Minnesota law does not restrict the level or complexity of the care these providers offer. As a result, residents with more severe and increasing care needs are choosing to live in assisted living settings, and receive complex health and specialty services that can be similar to the services provided at a nursing home.<sup>11</sup>

The regulatory framework separating assisted living housing from assisted living services was meant to enhance flexibility and choice for residents by allowing them to tailor their housing and services to fit their unique care needs. Over time, however, it created consumer confusion over expectations for the provision of housing and services. It also left critical gaps in regulatory oversight.<sup>12</sup> For example, despite the fact that vulnerable adults reside in assisted living settings, the department does not regulate the housing with services establishment building, the non-licensed services that the establishment providers, nor the people employed by the establishment.<sup>13</sup>

These gaps in regulatory oversight must be addressed to allow the state to more effectively identify and prevent abuse and maltreatment in assisted living settings. In fiscal year 2017, the Office of Health Facility Complaints received 18,400 maltreatment allegation reports from providers, 35% more than it received in fiscal year 2012.<sup>14</sup> The new law and proposed rules

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144D.02 (requiring registration of housing with services establishments); 144D.04 (setting minimum standards for housing with services establishment contracts); 144D.05 (providing that the commissioner has standing to seek injunctive relief to "compel the housing with services establishment to meet the requirements of this chapter or other requirements of the state or of any county or local governmental unit to which the establishment is otherwise subject"); 144D.065–.066 (establishing dementia care training requirements for certain establishments and providing that the commissioner may levy fines for failure to comply with these training requirements).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Minn. Stat. §§ 144D.01–.11; 504B.0001–.471.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144D.01, subd. 2a (defining "arranged home care provider" to mean "a home care provider licensed under chapter 144A that provides services to some or all of the residents of a housing with services establishment and that is either the establishment itself or another entity with which the establishment has an arrangement."). <sup>8</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144A.43–.484 (governing the regulation of home care providers).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See Minnesota Department of Health Fact Sheet: Assisted Living Licensure in Minnesota (PDF)

<sup>(</sup>www.health.state.mn.us/facilities/regulation/assistedliving/docs/factsheet.pdf). Version 3.0 (Mar. 8, 2020) <sup>10</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Minn. Stat. §§ 144A.471, subd. 7(7) (including in the definition of home care services "complex or specialty health care services"); 144G.08, subd. 9(12) (including in the definition of assisted living services "complex or specialty health care services").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Office of the Legislative Auditor, <u>Office of Health Facility Complaints 2018 Evaluation Report</u>, p. 78 (PDF) (www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/ped/pedrep/ohfc.pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> *Id.* at 82.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> *Id.* at 27.

intend to prevent these incidents of abuse and maltreatment. Publicly reported stories illustrate the magnitude of the problem:

- In October 2017, a 92-year old resident of an assisted living facility in Eagan was found dead in her apartment by her daughter.<sup>15</sup> An investigation indicated that the resident had died in her apartment two days earlier and the staff had failed to perform daily wellness checks.<sup>16</sup>
- In 2016, a resident was found dead in his apartment in an assisted living facility north of the Twin Cities and his body was not discovered for seven days, as staff apparently did not perform regular wellness checks.<sup>17</sup>
- In 2019, the state charged the staff and former owner of an assisted living facility in Hill City with more than 70 criminal counts, including manslaughter, racketeering, theft, and multiple counts of criminal neglect of the assisted living residents.<sup>18</sup>
- In 2019, a 70-year old Vietnam War veteran suffering from dementia died after consuming a cleaning chemical.<sup>19</sup> He had been living in a secured memory care unit when he reportedly entered his assisted living facility's kitchen and drank a caustic cleaning chemical that caused severe burns to his esophagus and stomach before killing him three days later.<sup>20</sup>
- In 2017, the department cited an Orono assisted living facility for failing to respond to an activated bed alarm and failing to make regular checks on a resident who was suffering from Alzheimer's disease.<sup>21</sup> The resident apparently fell in her room but was not found by staff for 10 hours.<sup>22</sup> The resident's health deteriorated and she later died.<sup>23</sup>

The present chaos of the pandemic has only exacerbated the problem of inappropriate and unsafe resident discharges in assisted living facilities. Since the onset of Covid-19, "complaints about involuntary discharges and transfers from senior care homes statewide have risen nearly

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Serres, Chris, <u>"State Faults Eagan Senior Home After Resident Found Dead in Room"</u>, *StarTribune* (April 4, 2018) (www.startribune.com/state-faults-eagan-senior-home-after-resident-found-dead-in-room/478778913/).
 <sup>16</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Serres, Chris, <u>"Assisted-living Home in Northern Minnesota Faces 76 Criminal Charges Alleging Abuse",</u> <u>StarTribune (Sept. 24, 2019) (www.startribune.com/ellison-brings-76-criminal-charges-alleging-abuse-at-minnesota-care-home/561253872/)</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Walsh, Paul, <u>"Duluth Facility's Neglect Allowed Resident to Drink Fatal Dose of Cleaning Chemical, State Says",</u> *StarTribune*, (May 1, 2019) (www.startribune.com/duluth-senior-care-resident-dies-after-swallowing-cleaningchemical/509328211/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Serres, Chris, <u>"Orono Senior Home Cited in Death of Woman who Fell And Wasn't Found for 10 Hours, Later Died"</u>, *StarTribune*, (Jan. 27, 2018) (www.startribune.com/minneapolis-senior-home-cited-in-death-of-woman-who-fell-and-wasn-t-found-for-10-hours-later-died/471290174/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Id.

30% over the same four-month period a year ago, according to the state Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care, the state's official advocate for senior care residents."<sup>24</sup>

In 2017, reporting of the state's handling of elder abuse allegations, including in assisted living settings, gained Governor Dayton's attention.<sup>25</sup> In response, he called for a workgroup led by consumer stakeholder groups to recommend changes to current regulations of long-term care settings.<sup>26</sup> In March 2018, both the governor and the legislature announced a bipartisan plan to protect the health and safety of seniors and vulnerable adults in Minnesota, which included strengthening licensing requirements for assisted living and dementia care facilities.<sup>27</sup>

In the fall of 2018, the Commissioner of Health convened six informal workgroups to develop recommendations around assisted living and protection of consumer rights. The assisted living licensure workgroup recommended a single licensing structure combining housing and assisted living services; a graduated license based on the complexity of services offered and additional certification for memory care units; minimum criteria for physical plant requirements; trained and licensed assisted living administrators; and lease and service termination protections.<sup>28</sup>

During the 2019 legislative session, a group of stakeholders representing consumer and provider interests, the department, and the Department of Human Services (DHS) worked as a group to develop consensus language around assisted living licensure and consumer protections for vulnerable adults. The stakeholders included individuals from the Alzheimer's Association, American Association of Retired Persons (AARP), Minnesota Elder Justice Center, ElderVoice Family Advocates, Mid-Minnesota Legal Aid, LeadingAge Minnesota, and Care Providers of Minnesota. DHS's colleagues from the Aging & Adult Services Division and the Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care were also involved.

In May 2019, the Minnesota Legislature passed the Elder Care and Vulnerable Adult Protection Act of 2019, a comprehensive package of reforms strengthening consumer protections for vulnerable adults and mandating state licensure of assisted living facilities. The Act is a landmark agreement that is the "most significant reform to state law for elder care in decades."<sup>29</sup> The new assisted living licensure law is housed in Minnesota Statutes 144G and the bulk of its requirements become effective on August 1, 2021.

(www.health.state.mn.us/facilities/regulation/ohfc/prevworkgroups/finalrpt0119.pdf)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Serres, Chris, <u>"Complaints of Evictions in Senior Care Homes up Nearly 30% During Pandemic", *StarTribune* (July 3, 2020) (www.startribune.com/complaints-of-evictions-in-minn-senior-care-homes-up-nearly-30-during-pandemic/571609422/).</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Serres, Chris, <u>"Left to Suffer a 5-Part Series"</u>, *StarTribune* (Nov. 2017) (www.startribune.com/senior-home-residents-are-abused-and-ignored-across-minnesota/450623913/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Serres, Chris, <u>"Governor Dayton calls for new elder-abuse work group"</u>, *StarTribune* (Nov. 30, 2017) (www.startribune.com/dayton-calls-for-new-elder-abuse-work-group/461111583/).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Office of Governor Mark Dayton, <u>"A Bipartisan Plan to Protect the Health and Safety of Senior and Vulnerable</u> Adults in Minnesota" (PDF) (https://mn.gov/gov-stat/pdf/2018\_03\_13\_FACT\_SHEET\_Senior\_Safety\_Proposals.pdf)
 <sup>28</sup> <u>"Minnesota Department of Health, Elder and Vulnerable Adult Abuse Prevention Working Group Summary</u> <u>Report", January 24, 2019 (PDF)</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> See <u>Minnesota Senate Republican Caucus</u>, Landmark elder care protections, assisted living license signed into law (www.mnsenaterepublicans.com/elder-care-assisted-living-signed-into-law/).

The new assisted living licensure law resolves the regulatory gap of housing and services by streamlining housing and services under a single, integrated license, where the facility is directly responsible to the resident for all housing and service-related matters.<sup>30</sup> The new licensure model includes two categories of licensure: the assisted living facility license and assisted living facility with dementia care license.<sup>31</sup>

The law also enhances consumer protections for residents during relocations between facilities,<sup>32</sup> transfers within facilities,<sup>33</sup> and when their services are reduced or terminated,<sup>34</sup> and strengthens consumer protections through an augmented assisted living bill of rights.<sup>35</sup>

Under this new law, the legislature has directed the Commissioner of Health to "adopt rules for all assisted living facilities that promote person-centered planning and service delivery and optimal quality of life, and that ensure resident rights are protected, resident choice is allowed, and public health and safety is ensured."<sup>36</sup> These rules should address a list of topics that include but are not limited to facility staffing and training, assessments of the needs of new residents, ensuring resident appeal rights, emergency preparedness and missing person procedures, and health and safety protections for residents during relocations out of or within facilities.<sup>37</sup> The department proposes these rules in furtherance of this mandate.

## **REGULARTORY ANALYSIS**

As part of its SONAR, the department must analyze eight factors.<sup>38</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.08, subd. 7 (defining assisted living facility as "a licensed facility that provides sleeping accommodations and assisted living services to one or more adults"); 144G.10 ("no assisted living facility may operate in Minnesota unless it is licensed under this chapter"); 144G.40, subd. 1 ("The facility is directly responsible to the resident for all housing and service-related matters provided, irrespective of a management contract.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.10, subd. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Compare Minn. Stat. §§ 144A.441; and 144A.442; with 144G.52 (restricting facilities' rights to terminate services or housing); 144G.54 (contract termination hearing rights); 144G.55 (coordinated move requirements); 144G.57 (planned closure law and protections); and 144G.80, subd. 3 (protections for residents when facilities relinquish dementia care license).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> *Compare* Minn. Stat. §§ 144A.44 and 144A.441 (housing with services bill of rights); *with* 144G.91 (assisted living facility bill of rights).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(c).

<sup>38</sup> Minn. Stat. § 14.131.

## 1. A description of the classes of persons who probably will be affected by the proposed rule, including classes that will bear the costs of the proposed rule and classes that will benefit from the proposed rule

Chapter 144G will require certain entities that provide sleeping accommodations and assisted living services,<sup>39</sup> such as housing with services establishments,<sup>40</sup> to obtain licenses and become assisted living facilities upon the chapter's effective date. These facilities and their owners (including certain cities that own and operate such facilities), licensees, managers, directors, administrators, contractors, and employees will be affected by the proposed rules. In addition, entities that provide services at these facilities, such as arranged home care providers,<sup>41</sup> will be affected.

## The proposed assisted living rules will likely also affect:

- current residents of housing with services establishments who receive services from home care providers
- future assisted living residents and their families or representatives
- current and future volunteers who work at assisted living facilities
- state agencies that license health professionals
- DHS, which develops and operates social-service programs such as home and communitybased service programs that assist residents on Medicaid who are on Elderly Waiver
- state agencies that process maltreatment reports and complaints about services and facilities, including the Minnesota Adult Abuse Reporting Center (under DHS), the Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care, and the Office of Ombudsman for Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities
- The Senior LinkAge Line under the Minnesota Board on Aging<sup>42</sup> and Disability Hub MN (previously, the Disability Linkage Line<sup>43</sup>)
- Minnesota lead agencies such as county social-service agencies, managed-care organizations, and tribal nations
- facility staff, registered nurses, and licensed health professionals that facilities hire to comply with or whose responsibilities will be altered by these rules
- local law-enforcement agencies, local units of government, and emergency-preparednessand-response departments
- trade associations, including LeadingAge MN and Care Providers MN

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 9 (defining "assisted living services").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144D.01, subd. 4 (defining "Housing with services establishment").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144D.01, subd. 2a (defining "Arranged home care provider").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Minn. Stat. § 256.975, subd. 7.

<sup>43</sup> Minn. Stat. § 256.01, subd. 24.

 consumer-advocacy organizations, including AARP Minnesota, the Alzheimer's Association, Mid-Minnesota Legal Aid, Elder Voice Family Advocates, the Minnesota Elder Justice Center, and other related organizations

### Classes that will bear costs from the proposed rules include:

- assisted living facilities
- residents
- ombudsman offices to carry out assigned duties under the rules

### Classes that will benefit from the proposed rule include:

- assisted living residents and their families
- caregivers
- facilities
- Minnesotans who will eventually reside in assisted living facilities

# 2. The probable costs to the agency and to any other agency of the implementation and enforcement of the proposed rule and any anticipated effect on state revenues

## The Department

The department has estimated that costs for implementing the proposed assisted living facility rules will be minimal. The estimated costs will be borne by the department using the money appropriated to the department under Laws 2019, chapter 60, article 5, section 2. The department will then implement the proposed rules with money collected through fees as provided under statute.<sup>44</sup>

## Other State Agencies, Offices and Boards

The department has determined that no other state agencies, offices or boards will incur costs related to the proposed assisted living facility rules.

## 3. A determination of whether there are less costly methods or less intrusive methods for achieving the purpose of the proposed rule

The purpose of the rules is to comply with the legislature's mandate that the department "regulate assisted living facilities pursuant to" Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G, including by "adopt[ing] rules for all assisted living facilities that promote person-centered planning and service delivery and optimal quality of life, and that ensure resident rights are protected,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144.122.

resident choice is allowed, and public health and safety is ensured."<sup>45</sup> The legislature provided a non-exhaustive list of subjects that these rules must address and generally laid out prescriptive requirements related to these subjects throughout chapter 144G.<sup>46</sup>

As described below, the department reviewed assisted living regulations of other jurisdictions when developing these rules. These proposed rules are similar to the regulations in place throughout the country for assisted living facilities and nursing homes that provide similar levels of care as assisted living facilities. The department knows no less costly or intrusive method for regulating and licensing assisted living facilities in compliance with this mandate other than the proposed rules. To limit costs and intrusiveness, however, the proposed rules allow facilities to apply for rule variances.<sup>47</sup>

## 4. A description of any alternative methods for achieving the purpose of the proposed rule that were seriously considered by the agency and the reasons why they were rejected in favor of the proposed rule

The department convened an advisory committee to assist with developing these rules. The department solicited advice from the committee regarding alternative methods of meeting the objectives of chapter 144G and thus the proposed rules. The committee was convened on three occasions. Despite limitations related to the COVID-19 pandemic on the ability to engage in face-to-face meetings, department staff kept in regular contact with committee members regarding rule development. To that end, the department posted rule drafts to its Assisted Living Licensure Rulemaking website. Most recently, the department posted the proposed rules to the website on October 13, 2020. No committee members, stakeholders, or members of the public have presented to the department an alternative method for achieving the purpose of the rules.

When developing the assisted living rules, moreover, the department analyzed and researched assisted living regulations from 49 states, including currently proposed legislation. In addition, the department analyzed best practices in assisted living facilities by researching academic articles and journals and contacting other states to find out about their experiences licensing assisted living facilities and to learn more about their regulations. These proposed rules reflect the practices employed and proven effective in other jurisdictions.

The department knows of no alternative method to achieve the purpose of the proposed rules, as the department has been directed by the legislature to adopt specific rule requirements for assisted living facilities. Accordingly, the department's proposed rules are the only means to license and regulate assisted living facilities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subds. 1, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> See Minn. Stat. ch. 144G and § 144G.09, subd. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> See Proposed Minn. R. 4659.0080.

## 5. The probable costs of complying with the proposed rule, including the portion of the total costs that will be borne by identifiable categories of affected parties, such as separate classes of governmental units, businesses, or individuals

The vast majority of compliance costs associated with the new assisted living licensure framework originate in Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G, not in the proposed rules. As described below, the proposed rules only clarify the requirements already imposed on facilities by statute by adding detail where it is lacking in chapter 144G. By making facilities' legal obligations clear, these rules should reduce administrative costs that facilities would otherwise incur deciphering the new regulatory framework around assisted living facility operation and licensure. The department anticipates that the total annual cost to comply with the proposed rules is approximately \$5,000 per facility on average.

## 4659.0010 Applicability and Purpose

There are no anticipated costs of complying with this proposed rule part because it does not broaden the scope of responsibilities upon an assisted living facility or licensee. The proposed rule clarifies that the licensee is responsible for ensuring compliance with the proposed rules and chapter 144G by any individual or entity, acting on behalf of the facility. The rule is consistent with Minnesota Statute, section 144G.08, subdivision 32, establishing that the licensee is the person or legal entity who is responsible for the management, control, and operation of a facility.

## 4659.0020 Definitions

There are no anticipated costs of complying with this proposed rule part because the definitions do not broaden the scope of responsibilities upon an assisted living facility or licensee.

## 4659.0030 Responsibility to Meet Standards

There are no costs associated with this proposed rule part because it does not broaden the scope of responsibilities imposed under chapter 144G.

## 4659.0040 Licensing in General

There are no anticipated additional costs of complying with this proposed rule part because it does not increase costs on licensees beyond what is required by statute.

Subpart 2, item B, reduces license costs for campus settings by issuing one license for two or more buildings that are located on either the same property with a single property identification number, or adjoining properties with different property identification numbers.

## 4659.0060 Assisted Living Licensure; Conversion of Existing Assisted Living Providers

There are no anticipated costs from this proposed rule part. Instead, this rule part should provide economic benefits by exempting certain current housing with services establishments from the provisional license requirements of chapter 144G. As described in the Rule By Rule analysis below, this exemption should strengthen the financial stability of the exempted establishments.

### 4659.0070 Assisted Living Licensure: Initial License Renewal

There are no additional costs associated with this rule part. Instead, it should reduce licensees' economic burdens. For example, under item B, paragraphs 3 and 4, licensees receive financial flexibility in paying their renewal fees. This is because the rule part allows them to request a change in their randomly assigned renewal period based on financial hardship, and allows licensees with more than one license to consolidate all of the renewal dates in the same month or in different months.

### 4659.0080 Variance

This rule part does not create any additional costs. It may decrease costs by providing a way for licensees to obtain variances from the proposed rules, including where a rule part poses an undue burden on a licensee.

### 4659.0090 Uniform Checklist Disclosure of Services

There are only minor administrative costs associated with this rule part. Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.40, subdivision 2, already requires each licensee to provide each prospective resident with a disclosure of its license category and a written checklist indicating all of the permitted services it offers to provide, and does not provide.

Subpart 3 of the rule part requires licensees to submit the completed checklist forms to the commissioner and make paper copies of the forms available to prospective residents inquiring about the facility's services. The printing costs associated with this requirement will be minimal.

## 4659.0100 Emergency Disaster and Preparedness Plan; Incorporation by Reference

There are costs for facilities implementing this proposed rule part. The proposed rule requires facilities to comply with the federal emergency preparedness regulations for long-term care facilities as outlined in the federal register and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Appendix Z. The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services estimates the total cost for a long-term care facility to comply with these federal requirement to be \$4,383.<sup>48</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Emergency Preparedness Regulations for Long Term Care Facilities, 81 Fed. Reg. 63,965 table 56 (Sept. 16, 2016) (codified at 42 C.F.R. 483.73(a)-(d)).

### 4659.0110 Missing Resident Plan

There are no substantial anticipated costs for this proposed rule part as missing-resident plans are required under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.42, subdivision 10. The proposed rule part merely sets a broad outline of what the plan must include and requires senior facility staff to conduct quarterly reviews of their facility's plan. At most, this will require a facility to pay a senior staff member's hourly wage for 1-3 hours per quarter.

## 4659.0120 Procedures for Resident Termination and Discharge Planning

There are minimal costs for implementing this rule part; however, it largely reflects the department's interpretation of what chapter 144G already requires of facilities during resident terminations and discharges. The process of terminating a resident's assisted living contract is governed by Minnesota Statutes, sections 144G.52, 144G.54, and 144G.55. Subparts 1-3 of the proposed rule clarify how a facility can comply with the pretermination meeting requirement set forth in section 144G.52.

Subpart 4 requires facilities to summarize the meeting and any agreements reached between the parties in the pretermination meeting, and to provide a copy of the summary to the resident within 24 hours. The anticipated cost of meeting this requirement is approximately one hour of administrative staff time to draft and mail the summary to the resident.

For residents who are relocating after receiving a written termination notice, Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, subdivisions 1 and 3, require the facility to develop a resident relocation plan and participate in a coordinated move of the resident to a safe location and appropriate service provider. Subparts 6 through 9 explain the coordinated-move process, which includes: (1) evaluating the resident's needs and preferences; (2) identifying at least two alternative service providers with a room available for the resident; (3) holding a planning conference with the resident to finalize the details of the move; and (4) verifying the resident has safely relocated.

## 4659.0160 Relinquishing an Assisted Living Facility with Dementia Care License.

There are no anticipated costs for assisted living facilities to implement this rule part because the rule part only makes specific what facilities must do to comply with statutory requirements.

- Subparts 1-2 clarify the contents of the transitional plans that are required by Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.80, subdivision 3;
- Subpart 3 explains the contents of the written notice to residents that section 144G.80, subdivision 3, requires;
- Subparts 4-5 and 7-9 flag requirements already imposed on facilities under statute as provided in the Procedures for Resident Termination and Discharge Planning Rule, 4659.0120, when terminating resident contracts as a result of a relinquishment;
- Subpart 6 reiterates Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, subdivision 1's, requirement that facilities verify that the resident has safely relocated to a new location; and

 Subpart 8 flags a facility's obligation to comply with Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.42, subdivision 5's, requirement that the facility to return any monies that the resident had entrusted in the facility's safe keeping during their residency.

## 4659.0200 Non-Renewal of Housing, Reduction in Services; Required Notices

There are no anticipated costs of compliance with this rule because it merely clarifies existing statutory requirements. Subparts 1 and 2 specify the notice and discharge process for non-renewal of housing and reduction of services, as required by Minnesota Statutes, sections 144G.53, and 144G.55. Subpart 3 clarifies what is required in the notice to the ombudsman for change in facility operations, as required under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.56, subdivision 5, paragraph (a)(4).

## 4659.0130 Conditions for Planned Closures

There are no anticipated costs for assisted living facilities in implementing this rule. Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.57, subdivisions 1-3, require the licensee to notify the commissioner and ombudsman in advance of an intent to close and submit a proposed closure plan to the commissioner for approval. Once the commissioner approves the closure plan, the law requires the licensee to give at least 60 days advance notice to the residents and residents' representatives, and ensure that a coordinated move of each resident to a safe location and, if applicable, an appropriate service provider.<sup>49</sup> The rule lays out the contents of the proposed closure plan, how long the commissioner has to approval the proposed closure plan, and repeats the coordinated-move process found in subparts 6-9 in the Procedures for Resident Termination and Discharge Planning Rule, 4659.0120.

## 4659.0140 Initial Assessments and Continuing Assessments

There are no anticipated costs for assisted living facilities in implementing this rule part. Instead, it specifies how to comply with existing statutory requirements.

Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 1, prohibits facilities from accepting a resident unless the facility has staff, sufficient in qualifications, competency, and numbers, to adequately provide the services agreed to in the assisted living contract. Subpart 1 clarifies that the facility must explain to the individual why the individual was not admitted to the facility, in light of the facility's staffing constraints.

Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.09, subdivision 3(c), requires the commissioner to develop a uniform assessment tool. Subparts 2-4 clarify how and when the tool must be used and who must conduct the assessments.

Minnesota Statute, section 144G.70, subdivision 3, limits a temporary service plan to 72 hours when a facility has initiated services, but an individualized assessment as required under subdivision 2 has not been completed. Subpart 5 clarifies that the facility necessarily must

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.57, subdivision 5, Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, subdivision 1.

conduct the nursing assessment within 72 hours of initiating services in order to comply with this statutory requirement.

Subpart 6, imposes no additional costs as it merely clarifies that individuals who are admitted under temporary service plans are afforded the full array of consumer protections that residents receive under Minnesota Chapter 144G and rules.<sup>50</sup>

Subpart 7 provides that a registered nurse must be available to conduct an assessment during the weekend when hospital staff want to discharge and transfer a resident back to the assisted living facility. This subpart merely expresses a necessary step that facilities must take to ensure their compliance with statutory requirements that obligate facilities to conduct timely reassessments of residents and thus imposes no additional costs to those already imposed under statute. For example, Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 2(c), requires resident reassessments to be "conducted as needed based on changes in the needs of the resident." A resident needs to be reassessed after being hospitalized so that the direct-care staff can develop an up-to-date plan of care.

## 4659.0150 Uniform Assessment Tool.

There are no anticipated costs for assisted living facilities in implementing this rule part. It clarifies how to comply with existing statutory requirements, while providing flexibility to facilities in meeting these requirements. Chapter 144G requires the commissioner to adopt a rule on a uniform assessment tool that can be used by facilities to determine the physical and cognitive needs of residents to ensure that facilities have adequate staff and resources to provide contracted for services to their residents.<sup>51</sup> The legislature did not specifically define what information a facility needs to collect during an assessment or individualized initial review, but facilities will need to address the items identified in subpart 2 in order to comply with their contractual and statutory obligations to meet their resident's needs. Facilities are free to use any uniform assessment tool so long as it covers the enumerated elements in subpart 2.

## 4659.0170 Disease Prevention and Infection Control.

There are no anticipated costs for assisted living facilities in implementing this rule part because it explains how to comply with existing requirements. Minnesota Statute section 144G.41, subdivisions 2(8) and 3, require that facilities "establish and maintain an infection control program" and implement up-to-date infection control practices. The rule clarifies the sources of information apprising the facility's infection control programs and practices.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> A temporary service plan is an agreement between the facility and individual for the provision of housing and services, which meets the definition of "assisted living contract" under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.08, subdivision 5. An individual also meets the definition of "resident", which means "a person living in an assisted living facility who has executed an assisted living contract." Minnesota Statute, section 144G.08, subdivision 59. <sup>51</sup> Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.09, subd. 3(c)(4); 144G.70.

## 4659.0180 Staffing

There are no anticipated costs for assisted living facilities in implementing this rule because it clarifies existing requirements under chapter 144G. Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.41, subdivision 1(11)(ii), requires all facilities to have sufficient staffing at all times to meet the scheduled and reasonably foreseeable unscheduled needs of each resident as required by the resident's assessments and service plans on a 24-hour per day basis. Subparts 3 and 4 identify necessary steps in meeting this statutory requirement.

Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.91 subdivision 4(b), vests residents with the right to receive assisted living services with continuity from people who are properly trained and competent to perform their duties and in sufficient numbers to adequately provide the services agreed to in the assisted living contract. Subpart 5 enforces this requirement by requiring a minimum of two direct-care staff to be scheduled and available at all times whenever a resident requires the assistance of two direct-care staff for scheduled and unscheduled needs. Accordingly, any costs incurred in complying with subpart 5 are the product of the resident's needs in light of the statute, not the rule itself.

Minnesota Statutes section 144G.41, subdivision 1(12), requires that one or more persons be available 24 hours per day, awake, and located either in the same building, attached building, or on a contiguous campus who can respond to the requests of residents for assistance with health or safety needs within a reasonable amount of time. Subpart 6 reflects the department's interpretation that a reasonable amount of time to respond to a resident's request for assistance with health or safety needs is 10 minutes.

## 4659.0190 Training Requirements

The proposed rule creates minimal costs for assisted living facilities because it does not impose any new requirements in addition to those provided under statute. Subparts 2 and 3 require a facility to add a few additional topics for orientation and training on dementia to those that are required by Minnesota Statutes, sections 144G.63 and 144G.81. At the most, these topics will require a few hours of additional training per each unlicensed staff member. The average unlicensed staff member makes \$12.18 per hour.<sup>52</sup> According to surveys conducted by the department, the average facility employs seven unlicensed staff members. Thus, the average cost of complying with this rule will be less than \$300 per facility.

## 4659.0210 Termination appeals; Procedures and Timelines for Appeals

The proposed rule creates no new costs because it does not impose any new requirements on facilities. Minnesota Statute, section 144G.54, allows a resident to appeal the termination of the resident's assisted living contract before an administrative law judge. Subparts 1 and 2 identify the appeal timelines and how a resident must contact the department to initiate an appeal. Subpart 3 clarify the processes for conducting an informal and formal hearing. Subpart

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> See <u>US Bureau of Labor Statistics</u>, Occupational Employment and Wages, May 2019, 31-1120 Home Health and Personal Care Aides (www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes311120.htm)

4 provides the timeline for the commissioner to issue a final decision after receiving the administrative law judge's recommendation, and that the parties may appeal the commissioner's decision to the Minnesota Court of Appeals. The department will assume all costs associated with the hearing process before the administrative law judge and the issuance of the commissioner's decision.<sup>53</sup>

## 4659.0050 Fines for Noncompliance

The proposed rule adds no new costs because it incorporates the existing statutory structure for assessing fines for violations of the rules or chapter 144G.

## Total annual compliance costs

The total estimated costs of compliance with the proposed rule is approximately \$5,000 per facility. The department estimates that facilities will incur \$4,383 on average to comply with the emergency preparedness plan requirements, and that they will also have to invest 4-12 hours of senior staff time in conducting quarterly reviews of their missing person plans. The department estimates that facilities will incur the costs associated with three additional hours of training for each unlicensed staff member under the proposed rule's additional training requirements. Finally, the discharge planning rule (part 4659.0120) will require facilities to dedicate about 1 hour of administrative time per pretermination meeting held.

## Local building code officials

Assisted living facilities will be required to comply with local building code requirements.<sup>54</sup> There are no physical plant or occupancy requirements in the proposed rules. Therefore the department has determined that there will not be increased costs to local building code officials as a result of the proposed rules.

## 6. The probable costs or consequences of not adopting the proposed rule, including those costs or consequences borne by identifiable categories of affected parties, such as separate classes of government units, businesses, or individuals

## **Residents and Facilities**

The proposed rules clarify how facilities must comply with chapter 144G, and how and to whom residents may report concerns with facilities' noncompliance with chapter 144G and the proposed rules. The topics addressed by these rules include licensure of facilities, health and safety and consumer protections that govern the initial transactions that place residents in assisted living facilities, procedures that must be followed to protect residents during relocations, facility staffing and training requirements, and standards for responding to and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Minn. Stat. § 14.53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.45.

planning for emergencies. The consequence of not adopting the proposed rules will be to inject uncertainty into each of these situations, placing unnecessary burdens on residents and facilities alike who will otherwise have to parse through statutes to understand facilities' obligations and residents' options for redressing grievances. For a discussion of the human costs these rules and the statute were designed to address, see the introduction to this SONAR.

### Department

Without the proposed rules, the department would face a public that is confused about the regulation of assisted living facilities under chapter 144G. The clarity provided by the rules should limit these burdens and costs placed on the department.

In addition, not adopting these rules would result in a failure to satisfy the legislative mandate requiring the department to issue the proposed rules.

# 7. An assessment of any differences between the proposed rule and existing federal regulations and a specific analysis of the need for and reasonableness of each difference

Because there are no federal regulations for assisted living facilities, the proposed rules do not conflict with federal law.

## 8. An assessment of the cumulative effect of the rule with other federal and state regulations related to the specific purpose of the rule

Assisted living facilities are established under chapter 144G and will not be separate licensed facilities until August 1, 2021. Accordingly, like the facilities themselves, there are no existing federal or state regulations related to them. Thus, there is no cumulative effect of the rules with other federal and state regulations.

## **PERFORMANCE BASED RULES**

*Minnesota Statutes,* sections 14.002 and 14.131, require that the SONAR describe how the agency, in developing its rules, considered and implemented performance-based standards that emphasize superior achievement in meeting the agency's regulatory objectives and maximum flexibility for the regulated party and the agency in meeting those goals.

A true performance-based rule would establish specific outcomes, and the regulated party would be able to select the approach or manner to achieve the outcomes. In much of public health regulation, this is not possible without putting the public's health in danger. In this case, it is not possible to split the assisted living facility population into separate groups to try different regulatory approaches because, if an approach does not work, it may cause significant and possibly fatal outcomes for residents.

The objective of the proposed rules is to carry out the legislature's mandate that the department make rules that regulate a non-exhaustive list of subject areas in a manner that

"promote[s] person-centered planning and service delivery and optimal quality of life, and that ensure[s] resident rights are protected, resident choice is allowed, and public health and safety is ensured."<sup>55</sup> Chapter 144G gives clear and detailed guidance regarding the requirements that must be placed on assisted living facilities, leaving little room for flexibility in these rules.

Nonetheless, a few areas of the proposed rules give facilities and their owners, licensees, directors, staff, residents and their families, and the department some flexibility.

- The rules provide a process for facilities to request variances from a rule requirement. A common state-agency tool, a variance or waiver procedure gives a regulated party, such as an assisted living facility, flexibility in achieving the department's regulatory objectives without sacrificing the health, safety, or welfare of those the department seeks to protect; and
- The department must establish a Resident Quality of Care and Outcomes Improvement Task Force (Quality Task Force) under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.9999. The Quality Task Force will include various stakeholders, including residents, consumer advocates, providers, and department staff.<sup>56</sup> "The task force shall periodically provide recommendations to the commissioner and the legislature on changes needed to promote safety and quality improvement practices in long-term care settings and with long-term care providers."<sup>57</sup> To the extent the proposed rules are too prescriptive or inflexible in their practical effect, the Quality Task Force is positioned to alert the department and make recommendations to address such problems, including through rule revisions.

## ADDITIONAL SONAR REQUIREMENTS

## Consulting with MMB on local government impact

As required by Minnesota Statutes, section 14.131, the department is in the process of consulting with Minnesota Management and Budget (MMB) to evaluate the fiscal impact and fiscal benefits of the proposed rule on units of local government. The department sent MMB the documents for review on October 27, 2020. This was done before the department caused the Notice of Hearing to be published in the State Register. The documents provided include: the Governor's Office Proposed Rule and SONAR Form; the proposed rules; and the SONAR. The Department will submit a copy of the cover correspondence and any response received from Minnesota Management and Budget at the hearing for review by Administrative Law Judge Ann C. O'Reilly. *Please see Appendix A for the department's correspondence with MMB.* 

## Cost of complying for small business or small city

As required by Minnesota Statutes, section 14.127, the department has determined that the cost of complying with the proposed rules in the first year after the rules are effective will not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.9999, subd. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.9999, subd. 3.

exceed \$25,000 for (1) a business that has less than 50 full time employees, or (2) a statutory or home rule charter city that has less than ten full time employees.<sup>58</sup>

## Determination about rules requiring local implementation

As required by Minnesota Statutes, section 14.128, the department must determine if a local government will be required to adopt or amend an ordinance or other regulation to comply with the department's proposed rules. If an agency determines that a proposed rule requires adoption or amendment of an ordinance or regulation, or if the administrative law judge disapproves an agency's determination that the rule does not have this effect, the effective date of the rules is generally altered.<sup>59</sup> Because the department has been directed by law to commence the rulemaking process,<sup>60</sup> however, the effective date of these proposed rules will not be altered by the determination of whether they require adoption or amendment of ordinances or regulations.<sup>61</sup> Nonetheless, the department has determined that local governments will not need to amend or adopt any ordinances or regulations as a result of these rules.

## Impact on farming operations

The proposed rule does not affect farming operations.

## List of witnesses

The department will hold a hearing under Minn. Stat. § 14.14.

The department anticipates the following non-agency individual will be present to answer questions on behalf of the agency at the hearing. Jeremy Peichel, Principal with Civic Intelligence LLC, will be present to discuss the department's survey of providers.

## ADDITIONAL NOTICE PLAN

Minnesota Statutes, section 14.131 requires the department to describe its efforts to provide additional notice to persons who may be affected by the proposed rule. The department provided this notice through its Additional Notice Plan. The department's Additional Notice Plan was reviewed by OAH and approved in an order by Administrative Law Judge O'Reilly.

The department has given additional notice through various ways:

• The department's initial notice of rulemaking was published through its Request for Comments in the *State Register* on August 12, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> For a breakdown of the estimated costs of compliance with these proposed rules see item (5) of the Regulatory Analysis section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 14.128, subd. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 14.128, subd. 3(2).

- The department convened an advisory committee, which met six times between October 2019 and November 2020. During the first five in-person meetings, the department invited interested members of the public to attend and comment, including by calling into the meeting via a conference line. During the final virtual meeting the department invited interested members of the public to attend and comment through the online meeting application, WebEx.
- The new assisted living regulations and its planned rulemaking were discussed and presented by the department between June 2019 through September 2020 at various care provider forums and at the quarterly meeting for the Home Care Provider Advisory Council under Minn. Stat. § 144A.4799, including:
  - MDH HRD Brown Bag Lunch June 2019
  - Odyssey Conference July 2019
  - LeadingAge Conference September 2019
  - Community Health Services Conference September 2019
  - Home Care Advisory Council September 2019
  - Home Care Advisory Council December 2019, September 2020
  - MSBA Elder Care Section April 2020
- The department created a dedicated webpage for Assisted Living Licensure (ALL) <u>Minnesota Department of Health Assisted Living Home Page</u> (www.health.state.mn.us/facilities/regulation/assistedliving/index.html), in October 2019 to provide providers, consumers, and the public with updates on ALL, including the rulemaking process. The department posts drafts of proposed rules, comments from the rules advisory committee and invites readers to submit comments on proposed rules.<sup>62</sup>
- Utilizing an electronic communications platform called GovDelivery, the department emailed a fact sheet providing an overview of the Assisted Living Licensure law, including information on rulemaking, to over 6,000 home care providers, housing with services registrants, and other related provider types about the proposed rules and statutory changes on March 20, 2020. This electronic platform connects people with accessible, relevant, and important government information. This was also posted on the ALL website and the notices directed readers to the website as a source of more information.
- The department mailed notices to over 3,900 housing with services registrants and licensed home care providers about the proposed rules and statutory changes on March 31, 2020. These were also posted on the website and the notices directed readers to the website as a source of more information.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> See <u>Minnesota Department of Health Assisted Living Home Page</u> (www.health.state.mn.us/facilities/regulation/assistedliving/index.html)

- A second fact sheet, Assisted Living Licensure in Minnesota: Making the Transition, was sent out via GovDelivery on July 27, 2020, to over 7,200 homecare providers, housing with services registrants and other stakeholders and interested parties. This was also posted on the ALL website and the notices directed readers to the website as a source of more information.
- The department sent out a survey to all housing with services registrants between July 2, 2020, and July 16, 2020. The department also sent a survey to all home care providers between July 9, 2020, and July 23, 2020. In the survey, the department asked registrants and providers questions about their intent to convert to an Assisted Living Facility license. The department is using the data from the survey to assist with planning implementation activities to support a successful transition for providers. The surveys asked about provider:
  - intent to apply for an assisted living license
  - concerns about applying for an assisted living license
  - concerns about how the COVID-19 pandemic has affected their programs
- The department testified at six legislative hearings for both the house and senate to give periodic updates on Long Term Care and Assisted Living Licensure, including the proposed rules and its implementation of the statutory requirements under chapter 144G.
- In April 2020, Governor Walz and Commissioner Malcolm held discussions with key stakeholders on assisted living licensure, including the assisted living rules:
  - On April 9, they met with representatives from Care Providers MN and LeadingAge MN.
  - On April 14, they met with representatives from consumer advocacy groups, Minnesota Alzheimer's Association, Minnesota Elder Justice Center, Minnesota Legal Aid, AARP, Elder Voices Family Advocates, and the Office of Ombudsman for Long Term Care.
- On July 30, 2020, the commissioner sent a letter on assisted living licensure to Minnesota Legislators, Senator Karin Housley, Chair, Family Care and Aging Committee, and Representative Jennifer Schultz, Chair, Long-Term Care Division. The letter was copied to Governor Tim Walz, Lieutenant Governor Peggy Flanagan, Senator Michelle Benson, Senator John Marty, Senator Kent Eken, Senator Scott Dibble, Representative Tina Liebling, Representative Joe Schomacker, Representative Deb Kiel, and Representative Ginny Klevorn.
- On October 13, 2020, the department sent an email announcing the availability of the proposed rules for review and comment with an update on the rulemaking process to a total 9,819 individuals and organizations via GovDelivery to the following:
  - all members of the rules advisory committee
  - members of the public who signed up for rule updates on the department's website via GovDelivery
  - all housing with services registrants and licensed home care providers

- state ombudsman offices for long-term care and mental health and developmental disabilities
- county social services agencies
- managed-care organizations, such as Blue Cross Blue Shield and HealthPartners
- tribal nations
- various health-care-related nonprofits, private and public organizations, and localgovernment associations
- city community health boards, county health directors, local health departments, and managed-care county advocates
- Minnesota Nurses Association and Service Employee International Union (SEIU) Healthcare Minnesota
- major state volunteer organizations
- On October 19, 2020, the department published an announcement of the proposed rules in the MDH Center for Health Equity Bulletin which is sent to more than 5,300 subscribers every other week; and to the MN Immigrant and Refugee Health Announcements MIRHA Bi-Weekly Update which reaches an additional 3,000 individuals and organizations.
- On October 20, 2020, the department sent an email announcement via GovDelivery of the final rules advisory committee meeting scheduled for November 5, 2020, to the same individuals and organizations receiving the October 13 email. An announcement of the meeting was also posted on the ALL webpage. The email invited the public to join the meeting being conducted via WebEx. Comments and questions received as a result of the meeting are being compiled into "Frequently Asked Questions" or "FAQs" that will be posted on the ALL webpage. The FAQs will be updated periodically to assure they remain a resource of current information on ALL for providers, consumers and the public.

Our Additional Notice Plan also includes giving all of the notice required by statute. We will mail the rule and Notice of Intent to Adopt with a Public Hearing (Notice) to everyone who has registered to be on the departments' rulemaking mailing list under *Minnesota Statutes*, section 14.14, subdivision 1a.

We also will email the Notice to interested groups utilizing an electronic communications platform called GovDelivery. This will include all the groups that received the proposed rules on October 13, 2020. Among these groups receiving the Notice will be:

- Care Providers of Minnesota
- Leading Age MN
- Minnesota Alzheimer's Association
- Minnesota Elder Justice Center
- Minnesota Legal Aid
- AARP
- Elder Voices Family Advocates

Combined, these groups reach over 9,000 people and organizations.

If we do not have email addresses for any of the above listed persons or organizations, we will mail the Notice to them via USPS.

The Notice, the draft proposed rule amendments, and Statement of Need and Reasonableness (SONAR) will posted on the dedicated Assisted Living Licensure website.

The department will present and discuss the proposed rules, SONAR and Notice of Intent to Adopt at:

- Quarterly Home Care Advisory Council meetings
- One or more provider organization meetings
- One more assisted living licensure work group meetings convened by MDH to coordinate implementation efforts across State agencies and offices
- Individual follow up meetings with members of the rules advisory committee will be offered and conducted when requested
- Upcoming legislative meetings with legislators and key stakeholders, including provider and consumer advocate meetings
- Upcoming legislative hearings on Long Term Care and Assisted Living Licensure

The department will issue a press release announcing the Notice of Hearing and invite people to review and comment on the proposed rules at the Assisted Living Licensure webpage. We will ask and encourage other organizations to publicize the public hearing on their websites and in their print newsletters.

We will give notice to the Legislature per Minnesota Statutes, section 14.116. Our Notice Plan does not include notifying the Commissioner of Agriculture because the rules do not affect farming operations.

## **RULE-BY-RULE ANALYSIS**

## 4659.0010 APPLICABILITY AND PURPOSE.

This part makes clear to stakeholders that the rules do not replace the requirements of chapter 144G. The part instead explains that these rules establish criteria and procedures for the enforcement of chapter 144G. In addition, this rule part clarifies that, as with chapter 144G, licensees bear the responsibility for their facilities' compliance with these rules, in addition to individuals acting on each facility's behalf.

It is necessary and reasonable to include this information at the beginning of the rule so there is not misunderstanding by the affected parties. Further, this part is reasonable because it does not place any additional burdens on licensees that do not already exist by operation of law.<sup>63</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.10, subd. 1 ("The licensee is legally responsible for the management, control, and operation of the facility, regardless of the existence of a management agreement or subcontract.").

For example, chapter 144G defines licensee as a person "who is responsible for the management, control, and operation of a facility"<sup>64</sup> and makes licensees responsible for paying fines and correcting violations.<sup>65</sup>

## 4659.0020 DEFINITIONS.

This part defines the terms used throughout these rules to ensure that department and regulated and affected parties share a common vocabulary. Definitions are needed to provide consistency, clarity, and understanding when reading and interpreting the proposed rules.

Many of the terms defined in this part simply incorporate existing terms and definitions in Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G.<sup>66</sup> In addition, at least two terms are derived from concepts referenced in Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G.<sup>67</sup> These terms are used throughout the rules and, wherever possible, the department reasonably opted to use vocabulary and concepts already established in statute for convenience and consistency. These references to statutory definitions are a necessary means of signaling to the reader that certain terms have an established meaning. This definitions part also creates shorthand references to commonly utilized and understood terms for conciseness and clarity, including the Ombudsman for Long-Term Care, the Board of Executives for Long Term Services and Supports, and the department and its commissioner.

Similarly, the department needs to define the term "case manager" because many residents receive services under federally-approved medical assistance waiver programs that require case management services from assigned case managers. To define the term, the department reasonably referred to existing statutory sections that require case management services under these waiver programs.

Finally, the department created definitions for several terms that are utilized in this rule part but do not have a complete existing statutory definition. Definitions to these terms are necessary because they define critical concepts, and include:

• "Elopement," which means when a resident leaves the premises or a safe area without authorization or necessary supervision. This needed definition comes from the Centers for

<sup>64</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 32.

<sup>65</sup> See, e.g., Minn. Stat. § 144G.31, subd. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.08, subds 6, 7, 8, 9, 16, 29, 32, 37, 59, 68, 69, 70, and 73 (defining assisted living director; assisted living facility—with and without dementia care; assisted living services; dementia; licensed health professional; licensee; medication; legal and designated representatives; resident; resident record; service plan; supportive services; survey and surveyor; and unlicensed personnel); 144G.41, subd. 4 (referencing the "clinical nurse supervisor" that a facility is required to have on staff); 144G.55, subd. 2 (clarifying term "safe location"); and 144G.61 (addressing required competency evaluations). In addition, "person-centered planning and service delivery" is defined in Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G by reference to Minnesota Statutes, section 245D.07, subdivision 1a(b), so this section directly references the latter statute so readers do not have to encounter multiple cross references to locate the definition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Specifically, the rule defines "investigator" as the person who conducts investigations under Minn. Stat. § 144.30. In addition, "competency" is a term that is derived, in part, from various statutory requirements that staff be appropriately trained and able to provide services. *See, e.g.,* Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.60 to 144G.64.

Medicare and Medicaid Services' federal regulation guidelines for nursing homes.<sup>68</sup> It is reasonable to use this existing definition because nursing homes care for a similar resident population (including those with dementia) and also must address elopement risk.<sup>69</sup>

- "Prospective resident," which is a term that is referenced but not clearly defined in statute. This definition is needed because facilities are required throughout Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G to provide certain disclosures and assessments to these prospective residents, and this rule part clarifies that a prospective resident is someone who is seeking to become a resident of an assisted living facility.
- "Wandering," which means random or repetitive locomotion by a resident. This movement may be goal-directed (for example, a resident who appears to be searching for something such as an exit) or may be non-goal-directed or aimless. The definition is also needed for the "missing resident" section of these rules and comes from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services' federal regulation guidelines for nursing homes.<sup>70</sup> A wandering resident can go missing, and wandering occurs in a variety of long-term care settings, including assisted living facilities, adult day-care programs, and nursing homes. It is reasonable to use this definition because it is a widely accepted definition used by nurse surveyors of skilled nursing facilities and nursing facilities participating in the Medicare and Medicaid program.<sup>71</sup>

## 4659.0030 RESPONSIBILITY TO MEET STANDARDS.

This part simply recites the requirement that facilities must comply with the rules and chapter 144G when providing housing and assisted living services. It is needed to make this point clear, and reasonable because the department knows no other way to make this point clear without stating it in rule.

## 4659.0040 LICENSING IN GENERAL.

### Subp. 1. License required.

Subpart 1 bars people and entities from providing assisted living services or advertising specialized care for individuals with Alzheimer's disease or dementia without first becoming licensed to do these things pursuant to the rules and chapter 144G. This subpart is necessary to effectuate the policies stated in chapter 144G and to assure that the legislative intent of protecting residents and potential residents from abuse and misleading advertising is carried

Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/downloads/som107ap pp guidelines ltcf.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>Appendix PP—<u>"Guidance to Surveyors for Long Term Care Facilities", CMS State Operations Manual, § 483.25(d),</u> Rev. Nov. 22, 2017 (PDF) (www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/downloads/som107ap\_pp\_guidelines\_ltcf.pdf</u>. <sup>69</sup>42 CFR § 483.1(a)(1)(i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>Appendix PP—<u>"Guidance to Surveyors for Long Term Care Facilities"</u>, *CMS State Operations Manual*, § 483.25(d), Rev. Nov. 22, 2017 (PDF) (www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-

<sup>7142</sup> CFR § 483.1(a)(1)(i).

out.<sup>72</sup> This requirement is reasonable because it prohibits only unauthorized conduct. To ensure that it poses no undue burden on stakeholders, the department developed this subpart with input and agreement from key members of the Assisted Living Licensure Rules Advisory Committee as part of a package of proposed amendments to chapter 144G.

### Subp. 2. Issuance of assisted living facility license.

Subpart 2 clarifies that separate licenses are required for facilities operated at separate premises, but allows for one license to cover one licensee's operation of multiple buildings on one property or two adjacent properties. Providing clear direction to providers that operate large facilities about their licensure requirements was necessary to prevent confusion and is a reasonable approach. This requirement was developed with input and agreement from key members of the Assisted Living Licensure Rules Advisory Committee as part of a package of proposed amendments to chapter 144G.

#### Subp. 3. License to be posted.

Subpart 3 requires each facility to post its license at its main entrance. It is necessary and reasonable to require an assisted living facility to post its license at a predictable location where people (the public, facility staff, and government regulators) expect to find it. This helps residents and prospective residents determine whether a facility is licensed and what type of license it has.

### Subp. 4. Required submissions to ombudsman.

Subpart 4 is needed to clarify that a facility must provide its contract to the ombudsman under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.50, subdivision 1(c)(1) within 30 days of receiving a license or provisional license. This contract disclosure must include each standard contract that the facility will use, and updates must be provided to the ombudsman within the same timelines as the original contract disclosure. Similarly, disclosures dementia care licensed facilities are required to make under Minnesota Statutes, section 325F.72, subdivision 1 must be made within 30 days of licensure. These clear and reasonable timelines are necessary to establish consistency and ensure compliance.

#### Subp. 5. Location for submissions to ombudsman.

Subpart 5 acknowledges that these rules or relevant statutes may govern how submissions must be made to the ombudsman. This rule reasonably defers to the ombudsman for the form and content of the submission when rule or state does not set clear requirements.

## 4659.0050 FINES FOR NONCOMPLIANCE.

This part makes clear to licensees how the department will assess fines for violations of the proposed rule parts regarding planned closures (proposed rule part 4659.0130) and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup>See Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.10, subd. 1 (prohibiting operation of a facility without a license and placing legal responsibility for facility management, control, and operation on licensees); 144G.80, subd. 3 (requiring facilities to "remove any reference that the facility is an assisted living facility with dementia care" when relinquishing an assisted facility with dementia care license).

relinquishment of assisted living facility with dementia care licenses (proposed rule part 4659.0160). Specifically, it provides that the structure already established under chapter 144G will govern such fines.

This proposed rule part is necessary to fulfill the department's obligation to "enforce all sections of [chapter 144G] and the rules adopted under" it,<sup>73</sup> including by issuing "correction orders and assess[ing] civil penalties under sections 144G.30 and 144G.31..."<sup>74</sup> This part also satisfies the legislative directive that these proposed rules include fine amounts for noncompliance with requirements related to planned closure and assisted living facility with dementia care license relinquishments.<sup>75</sup>

The department determined that the most reasonable way to set fines for noncompliance with these rule parts would be to use the process that the legislature already established in Minnesota Statutes section 144G.31, and which is already applicable to facilities for violations of assisted living regulations generally. Under this fine structure, violations of the closure and relinquishment rule parts will be characterized based on the level of harm the violations have caused to residents, the portion of residents within a facility that the violations affect, and the regularity with which the violations have occurred.<sup>76</sup>

## 4659.0060 ASSISTED LIVING LICENSURE; CONVERSION OF EXISTING ASSISTED LIVING PROVIDERS.

When enacting chapter 144G, the legislature required that "all existing housing with services establishments providing home care services<sup>77</sup> under Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144A [(legacy facilities)], must convert their registration to licensure under" chapter 144G.<sup>78</sup> The legislature tasked the department with adopting rules that include "procedures to efficiently transfer" these legacy facilities to the new assisted living facility licensure structure.<sup>79</sup> This part is necessary to comply with the legislature's mandate.

### Subpart. 1. License application required.

**Item A** communicates to the existing housing with services providers that they must convert their registrations to assisted living licensure to continue providing assisted living services after August 1, 2021. Under Item A, legacy facilities must be providing assisted living services to residents on August 1, 2021, to convert. MDH determined that it is necessary to include the conversion requirement from the 2019 law in the rules to make providers aware of it because this language is not in the text of chapter 144G.

<sup>73</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.30, subd. 1(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 2(a)(1) and (5).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(c)(8) and (12).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.31, subds. 2–4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> "Housing with services establishments providing home care services" are referred to throughout this SONAR as "legacy facilities."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Laws 2019, chapter 60, art. 1, § 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(c)(13).

Requiring legacy facilities to be providing services when chapter 144G takes affect is consistent with the legislative policy reflected in the provisional license statute, which requires provisional licensees to reapply if they cease providing services during the provisional period.<sup>80</sup>

**Item B**, lays out the process that legacy facilities must follow to convert. It reasonably requires facilities to apply for assisted living facility licensure under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.12, to convert. Under **Item C**, legacy facilities whose applications the commissioner approves, will be issued a full license, as opposed to a provisional license. Accordingly, the rule exempts converting legacy facilities from chapter 144G's provisional license requirements.

Legacy facilities are currently providing what chapter 144G defines as "assisted living services."<sup>81</sup> The procedures MDH created under this rule protect residents by giving the department the information it needs to fulfil its oversight role without endangering legacy facilities' ability to continue operating and providing housing and services to their residents.

Submitting converting legacy facilities to the general licensure application process outlined in statute is necessary to ensure that MDH receives the information the legislature determined the department should have regarding all licensed facilities.<sup>82</sup> This includes documentation of compliance with background study requirements and information about the criminal histories and financial liabilities of owners, managers, and controlling individuals.<sup>83</sup>

To maintain continuity of operations within the assisted living industry, this rule part exempts converting legacy facilities from the provisional license requirements. Provisional licenses are temporary,<sup>84</sup> and a provisional licensee is not entitled to a formal hearing to contest the commissioner's decision to deny the licensee a full license at the end of the provisional period.<sup>85</sup> Non-provisional licensees, however, are entitled to notice and a hearing under the Administrative Procedure Act before the commissioner may suspend, revoke, or refuse to renew their license.<sup>86</sup> These are the same hearing rights that legacy facilities currently have with regard to the arranged home care provider licenses.<sup>87</sup> To convert legacy facilities to provisional license status would strip them of their business stability and, in turn, would leave their residents less secure in their housing situations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.16, subd. 2 (c) ("If the provisional licensee does not provide services during the provisional license period, the provisional license shall expire at the end of the period and the applicant must reapply.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Compare Minn. Stat. §144G.08, subd. 9 (defining "assisted living services"), with Minn. Stat. § 144A.43, subd. 3 (defining "home care services").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.12, subd. 1 (providing a non-exhaustive list of items needed to show that each assisted living facility license "applicant meets the requirements of licensure").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.16, subd. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.16, subd. 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.20, subd. 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144A.475, subd. 3.

## 4659.0070 ASSISTED LIVING LICENSURE; INITIAL LICENSE RENEWAL.

This rule part applies only to licenses issued with an initial effective date in August 2021. It sets out the process for the initial renewal of these licenses and provides the information that licensees need to renew their licenses. Having the process in the rule is necessary to make it accessible and understandable to licensees. This process allows the department to focus its systems infrastructure development on supporting the initial license application process to effectively move all legacy facilities through the conversion process and to avoid gaps between the expiration of housing with services registrations and the effective dates of facility licenses. It also allows the time needed to develop the system capacity to generate the new license renewal periods that will be assigned under this rule part.

Under **Item A**, all licenses with an initial effective date in August 2021, will expire on July 31, 2022. This item clarifies the timing and duration of these licenses, and it is necessary and reasonable to provide clear information to licensees about their licensing periods. The department expects that most will seek licensure on August 1, 2021, or shortly thereafter, because August 1, 2021 is the first date licensure under chapter 144G is required.<sup>88</sup> These licenses will be effective for one year, a reasonable period that corresponds with other state administered licensing programs, and must be renewed for the first time on August 1, 2022.<sup>89</sup>

Under **Item B**, MDH will issue notices for renewal by May, 1, 2022. This date is reasonable because it gives facilities time to prepare for renewal on August 1, 2022. Each notice will include renewal instructions, a randomly-assigned license renewal period, and instructions for requesting changes to license renewal periods. Providing a renewal notice to all of the licensed facilities is needed to remind them they need to renew. Licensees need to be able to anticipate what this license renewal process will require as this is different than the renewal process in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.17.

This system of random assignment of renewal dates stems from MDH's need to balance the renewal workload throughout the year due to staffing constraints. This approach will prevent processing backlogs, as the expiration date for these initial renewals are spread out over 12 months (*see* Item C), preventing a surge of license renewals each August. Prorating license fees is a practice that already is used for hospitals and other medical facilities. It is reasonable to use this method because it has been used for some time and is well tested.

**Item B, Subitems 3 and 4**, establish that MDH will provide instructions to licensees on how they may request new renewal periods under two conditions. It is reasonable to include notice of the availability of these options in the rule so all facilities are aware of them. First, licensees may request changes to their renewal periods because of financial hardship. This is necessary because there may be some facilities that will not have the money needed to pay for a renewal on their randomly assigned renewal date. MDH needs to ensure facilities, especially those in rural areas, do not have to close due to this situation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.10, subd. 1 ("Beginning August 1, 2021, no assisted living facility may operate in Minnesota unless it is licensed under this chapter.")

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> See, e.g., the food, pools and lodging licensing program in Minn. Stat. § 157.16, which requires annual licensure.

Second, licensees with multiple facilities may request a change to their renewal periods so that all facilities renew in the same month or in different months throughout the year. There are some organizations that own or manage more than one facility. Providing this option helps these facilities keep track of their renewal dates and stagger the costs so they are more manageable.

**Items C and D** illustrate how license renewals will be staggered and describe how the fees for these renewals will be prorated based on the randomly assigned renewal periods.<sup>90</sup> This schedule clarifies the prorated renewal periods and allows providers to see the range of prorated periods that may be assigned. It is necessary to explain how the prorated license fee will be calculated to help licensees understand the basis for their fees during this initial license renewal period.

Under **Item E**, this rule part expires on December 31, 2023, because at the time of these licensees' second license renewals their license renewal periods will last twelve months and will be governed by the licensing renewal provisions of chapter 144G,<sup>91</sup> without the need for supplementation by this rule part.

## 4659.0080 VARIANCE.

The APA provides licensees and license applicants the right to request variances from rule requirements and authorizes agencies to develop variance standards in rule. Minn. Stat. §§ 14.055 and 14.056. This rule is needed to spell out, among other things, the procedures for requesting a variance, the factors the commissioner must consider in granting or denying a variance, the conditions associated with variances, and appeal procedures.

### Subp. 1. Request for variance.

The application criteria in subpart 1 are reasonably derived from the requirements in Minnesota Statute, section 144G.33 for "innovation" variances, with minor tweaks to comply with the requirements of the APA and other minor revisions for clarity. For example, the APA implies that the department should consider a broader range of rule variance requests than chapter 144G—which requires a nexus to "innovation"—so the rule authorizes licensees or license applicants to request a variance at any time and on any grounds, as long as the criteria under subpart 2 favor granting a variance.

#### Subp. 2. Criteria for evaluation.

Subpart 2 reasonably details standards for the commissioner to consider to provide consistency and clarity to variance applicants and the commissioner in evaluating a variance request. This requirement (coupled with the denial and revocation criteria in subpart 7) also ensures that an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144.122(d) (setting base fees for assisted facility licenses) and (f) (allowing the commissioner to "adjust the fees assessed on assisted living facilities and assisted living facilities with dementia care under paragraph (d), in a revenue-neutral manner...")

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.12 (setting license renewal application requirements and providing that renewal fees will be in the amount specified in section 144.122); 144G.17 (establishing certain procedures for renewal of non-provisional licenses); 144.122 (setting licensing fees).

administrative law judge can adequately review the commissioner's decision on appeal. These criteria are adapted from the procedures for requesting rule variances in the nursing home context, and it is reasonable to draw on the nursing home example because those rules require consideration of the health and safety of a similar and often vulnerable population of residents. *See* Minn. R. 4658.0040, subp. 2.

### Subp. 3. Duration and Conditions.

Subpart 3 is needed and reasonable because the commissioner is permitted to place conditions and limitations on variances under the APA, and this subpart is also consistent with the department's innovation variance procedure. *See* Minn. Stat. § 144G.33, subds. 3 and 4; Minn. Stat. § 14.055, subd. 2.

#### Subp. 4. Granting a variance.

Subpart 4 simply requires, for self-explanatory reasons, that any conditions and time limitations on a granted variance be clearly laid out in writing to the licensee or license applicant.

#### Subp. 5. Renewal.

Subpart 5 sets a standard, derived from the nursing home variance rules, that requires a variance applicant to request renewal of a variance 45 days in advance of its expiration date. *See* Minn. R. 4658.0040, subp. 5. This reasonable requirement ensures that the commissioner can adequately consider and decide a renewal request before the variance expires.

### Subp. 6. Violation of variances.

Subpart 6 is pulled from Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.33, subdivision 6, which treats violations of a variance as a violation of the statute. Ensuring a variance is enforceable is a reasonable means of achieving compliance, and is consistent with variance procedures in other department rules, including the nursing home rules. *See* Minn. R. 4658.0040, subp. 4.

### Subp. 7. Denial, revocation, or refusal to renew.

Subpart 7 sets out the various scenarios that require the commissioner to deny or revoke a variance. Consistent with Minnesota Statute, section 144G.33, subd. 7, it is reasonable to require that a variance be denied any time it is infringing upon the health, safety, welfare, or rights of residents. Further, it is also reasonable to deny a variance when a facility otherwise fails to show the department that a variance is appropriate under the criteria established in subpart 2 of this rule, any time a facility violates the terms of a variance in effect, any time a facility wishes to give up a variance, or whenever a change in law requires that the variance be denied or revoked. As a reasonable due process measure, the department must notify a facility of the reasons for a denial or revocation, and point facility's to their rights to appeal the department's decision under this part.

### Subp. 8. Appeal procedure.

Lastly, subpart 8 establishes facility appeal rights to challenge department variance decisions. Because it is beneficial to facilities, residents, and the commissioner to swiftly resolve variance disputes, this subpart adopts the Revenue Recapture Act procedures used elsewhere in this chapter (for example, resident termination appeals) where a streamlined appeal process is needed. For identical reasons of expediency and efficiency, facilities are provided 10 days from the date of receiving the commissioner's determination to appeal the decision, and it is reasonable to require the facility's appeal notice to include reasoning for challenging the department's decision as a notice measure. Finally, it is reasonable and consistent with the department's nursing home rules to place the burden of proof on the facility challenging a denial, and to place the burden on the department when it affirmatively revokes a variance.

## 4659.0090 UNIFORM CHECKLIST DISCLOSURE OF SERVICES.

### Subpart 1. Definition.

Subpart 1 is needed because Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.40, subdivision 2, describes a uniform checklist disclosure of services that must be provided to prospective residents, but the checklist is not formally defined in Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G or in rule.<sup>92</sup> This definition reasonably clarifies that the uniform checklist is a specific form developed and posted online by the commissioner that facilities must complete and disclose to prospective residents under this part and 144G.40, subdivision 2.

### Subp. 2. Uniform checklist disclosure of services.

Regarding Subpart 2, an assisted living facility's array of services will naturally evolve over time with technological advancements, changing philosophies about service delivery models, and changing consumer expectations. It is essential that the checklist incorporate these changes and advancements in a timely manner so that potential residents receive comprehensive information about the services currently provided by facilities. The department initially considered including all of the services permitted under a facility license in this rule, but ultimately abandoned this approach because it would impede the department's ability to make timely updates to the uniform checklist by necessitating costly and time consuming rule amendments when new services arise or when certain services become obsolete.

Members of the Assisted Living Rules Advisory Committee submitted sample checklists outlining the full complement of assisted living services that are generally provided by an assisted living facility. The department incorporated all of the services recommended by the committee into a sample checklist, which is available for review in Appendix B. As demonstrated by Appendix B, there are over one hundred different services that are typically provided under a facility license. Due to the complexity of this checklist and its likely evolution over time, it is reasonable for this subpart to state that the department will post the checklist form it developed with interested stakeholders (consistent with Minnesota Statute, section 144G.40, subdivision 2(c)) online and update the form as needed.

### Subp. 3. Submission of checklist to commissioner.

Subpart 3 is necessary because it explains the facility's obligation to submit a completed checklist to the department, which is a reasonable means of ensuring compliance with this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Minnesota Statute, section 144G.09, subdivision 3(c)(6) authorizes the commissioner to make rules clarifying this uniform checklist requirement.

important disclosure obligation. Under **Item A**, it is necessary to require applicants or licensees to submit a completed checklist at the time of license application or renewal so that the department has up-to-date information about the services the facility offers. The department provides this information to DHS, which is charged with the important task of providing consumer information on long-term housing and service options in Minnesota.<sup>93</sup> **Item B** is needed to ensure that the department's and DHS's information on the facility remains current, and provides facilities a reasonable amount of time (30 days) to update the department with changes in services.

### Subp. 4. Use of uniform checklist disclosure of services.

As noted in subpart 3 and as recognized in Minnesota Statute, section 144G.40, subdivision 2, it is critical that consumers receive timely information about the services provided by a facility so they can make informed choices about their long-term care options. Subpart 4, **Item A** is needed because it clarifies the facility's responsibility to provide up-to-date information to *both* prospective residents and their representatives seeking information about the facility. The statute is silent on whether checklists must be provided to representatives, and this minor clarification is reasonable because a resident's representative often assists the resident in evaluating information and making key decisions.

**Item B** is necessary to signify the importance of a facility's scope of services, and to avoid the risk that this critical disclosure is lost in the volume of paperwork that can accompany a move to a new residence. This separate form requirement is also reasonable because facilities are already required to use the standardized, separate checklist template under item C. And the requirement in **Item C** is needed to ensure that prospective residents receive a standardized set of information they can use to easily compare services provided and not provided by various facilities. To this end, it is reasonable to notify facilities that they cannot create their own checklist.

## 4659.0100 EMERGENCY DISASTER AND PREPAREDNESS PLAN; INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE.

Chapter 144G requires an assisted living facility to have "a written emergency disaster plan that contains a plan for evacuation, addresses elements of sheltering in place, identifies temporary relocation sites, and details staff assignments in the event of a disaster or an emergency . . . .<sup>94</sup> The statute also requires an assisted living facility to post its written plan prominently, train its staff on the plan, and "meet any additional requirements adopted in rule."<sup>95</sup> These items are addressed by the federal emergency preparedness regulations as set forth by the Public Health

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> DHS's Board on Aging uses the information furnished by the department to update its MinnesotaHelp.info network long-term care database and SeniorLinkAge line, both of which are statewide services used to assist older Minnesotans and their families in making informed choices about long-term care options and health care benefits. *See* Minn. Stat. § 256.975, subd. 7.

<sup>94</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.42, subd. 10(a).

<sup>95</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.42, subd. 10.

Section of Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations.<sup>96</sup> The department chose to require assisted living facilities to comply with these federal emergency preparedness standards for several reasons.<sup>97</sup>

First, given the variation in facility size, resident population, and breadth of assisted living services offered by an assisted living facility, an emergency preparedness rule must give a facility flexibility to develop an effective preparedness plan that is uniquely tailored to the facility. The federal requirements eschew a one-size-fits-all approach to emergency planning and instead focus on building a facility's capacities and capabilities to ensure that it has sufficient training, supplies, and leadership to address a broad range of emergencies. The federal requirements stress the importance of facility staff developing a standard protocol to follow in case of any emergency. This approach allows a facility to develop cost-effective emergency plans that are scalable given their resident population, community assets, and facility size.

Second, 17 different provider and supplier types currently follow CMS's emergency preparedness rule,<sup>98</sup> including long-term care facilities where vulnerable adults reside,<sup>99</sup> nursing homes, hospices, and intermediate care facilities for individuals with intellectual disabilities. As assisted living facilities also provide long-term care and complex health-related services to vulnerable adults,<sup>100</sup> it is reasonable to subject them to the same level of rigor for emergency preparedness planning that CMS requires of similar long-term care settings.

Third, the agency's emergency preparedness subject matter experts recommended that the department adopt federal requirements. Judy Seaberg, a program manager in the Center for Emergency Preparedness and Response at the department, recommended that the department require assisted living facilities to follow federal emergency preparedness regulations. The program manager for the Licensing and Certification program, which surveys nursing homes and long-term care facilities throughout Minnesota, also recommended that assisted living facilities follow federal emergency preparedness.

Fourth, long-term care associations such as Care Providers of Minnesota and LeadingAge MN currently provide training and workshops for its members on how to comply with federal emergency preparedness laws, including CMS's Appendix Z requirements. By adopting this rule,

Certification/SurveyCertEmergPrep/Downloads/17-Facility-Provider-Supplier-Types-Impacted.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> See <u>42 C.F.R. § 483.73, (www.ecfr.gov/cgi-bin/text-</u>

idx?SID=cda8d477c2ad7c4a7a642ec8676c2313&mc=true&node=pt42.5.483&rgn=div5#se42.5.483\_173).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> A previous draft of this rule was shared with the advisory committee in December 2019 (December draft) and is available online at <u>MDH Assisted Living Emergency Disaster and Preparedness Plan (PDF)</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>(www.health.state.mn.us/facilities/regulation/assistedliving/docs/epplandraft.pdf)</u>. The December draft was influenced by and borrowed from the federal regulations now incorporated by reference into proposed Rule Part 4659.0100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup>"Providers/Suppliers Facilities Impacted by the Emergency Preparedness Rule, Centers for Medicaid and Medicaid Services" (PDF) (www.cms.gov/Medicare/Provider-Enrollment-and-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Minn. Stat. § 626.5572, subd. 21(a) (Vulnerable adult means "any person 18 years or older who is a resident or inpatient of a facility").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> See, e.g., Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 9(12) (assisted living services include "complex or specialty health care services").

assisted living facility leadership will be able to immediately tap into the resources and support within the long-term care community that follow federal emergency preparedness guidelines.

Fifth, CMS regularly updates its federal emergency preparedness requirements in order to better serve and protect resident populations. By incorporating the federal regulations and associated guidance by reference, assisted living facilities will always follow the most up-to-date requirements.

**Item B** is necessary to clarify that facilities must follow the final rule interpretative guidelines developed by the Centers for Medicaid and Medicaid services (CMS) found in Appendix Z. The Centers for Medicaid and Medicaid Services (CMS) regulates provider and supplier compliance with federal emergency preparedness regulations and provides survey procedures and final rule interpretative guidelines in Appendix Z.<sup>101</sup> Appendix Z lays out the step-by-step guidance for complying with each element of federal regulation. It is reasonable to direct facilities to use Appendix Z because it is the framework that state surveyors will use to assess whether the facility is complying with this rule part. CMS regularly updates Appendix Z to reflect best practices for emergency preparedness.

## 4659.0110 MISSING RESIDENT PLAN.

#### Subpart 1. Applicability.

Minnesota Statute, section 144G.09, subdivision 3(c)(5) authorizes the commissioner to adopt rules relating to emergency preparedness, which subdivision 10 of Minnesota Statute, section 144G.42 clarifies includes missing resident planning. Subpart 1 is needed to define the scope of this rule part. Under **Item A**, it is necessary to acknowledge that some residents only receive and pay for housing, without additional services and supervision. Notably, these residents do not undergo an assessment that would reveal to the facility any cognitive or physical deficits that heighten a resident's risk to go missing. Thus, this subpart reasonably states that a facility's missing resident plan only applies to residents who are receiving assisted living services, and who also meet one or both of subitems 1 or 2.

**Subitem 1** is necessary to address the unique risks that emergencies pose to residents who cannot take appropriate action to protect themselves. When emergency situations occur, such as a fire or natural disaster, these residents are at significant risk of going missing because they may not be able to ambulate or evacuate when necessary. Similarly, a resident who is unable to take appropriate action to protect themselves may be more likely to go missing due to caregiver error, as these residents require a higher level of direct staff supervision and care. Accordingly, it is reasonable to include these clients within the class of residents covered by facility missing resident policies.

**Subitem 2** is necessary because facilities must identify which residents are likely to wander or elope from a facility in order to protect these residents from serious injury or death. More than

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup>, <u>"Appendix Z—Emergency Preparedness for All Provider and Certified Supplier Types Interpretive Guidance",</u> <u>State Operations Manual, Rev. Feb. 21, 2020 PDF) (www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-</u> <u>Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/Downloads/som107ap\_z\_emergprep.pdf)</u>.

60% of individuals with dementia will wander,<sup>102</sup> which can lead to elopement. Elopement is very dangerous for older adults with dementia. An academic study of nursing home claims found 70% of elopement incidents end in resident death, and 80% of elopement incidents involve chronic wanderers.<sup>103</sup> A resident is most likely to elope shortly after admission to a long-term care facility, as 45% of elopements occur within 48 hours of admission.<sup>104</sup> It is reasonable to require facilities that care for residents who wander or are at risk of elopement—as identified by the facility's assessment of the resident—to plan to protect these vulnerable residents from risks to their health and safety.<sup>105</sup>

**Item B** is necessary to define which residents are covered by this rule on the grounds that they are incapable of taking appropriate action for self-preservation under emergency conditions. The department reasonably adopted DHS's adult day-care rules to describe the applicable criteria.<sup>106</sup> Because both adult day-care centers and assisted living facilities serve vulnerable adults in a congregate care setting, it is reasonable for this proposed rule to look to the adult day-care rule for guidance on drafting this item.

#### Subp. 2. Missing resident policies and procedures.

This subpart is needed to provide the minimum elements of the facility's missing resident plan, all of which are designed to ensure resident safety and to be straightforward and easy to implement in order to ensure a consistent and comprehensive response. Further, this subpart reasonably provides that facilities continue to bear responsibility for providing appropriate care to residents when a missing resident emergency occurs, and this plan requirement eliminates confusion and chaos, allowing the facility and its staff to continue to carry out its essential duties.

Notably, most of these timelines require "immediate" action. The department elected not to set a formal timeline to avoid the impression that it is acceptable to delay action when a resident is missing, even for a short period of time. Minnesota law recognizes the critical importance of locating missing individuals without delay, and whether the facility acted

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Neubauer, et al., <u>"What do we know about strategies to manage dementia-related wandering? A scoping review"</u>, *Alzheimer's & Dementia: Diagnosis, Assessment and Monitoring*, 2018; 10: 615–628 (Aug. 31, 2018) (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6234917/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Aud, Myra, <u>"Dangerous wandering: Elopements of older adults with dementia from long-term care facilities"</u>, <u>American Journal of Alzheimer's Disease and Other Dementias</u>, Vol. 19, No. 6, p. 362, (Nov./Dec. 2004) (<u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/153331750401900602</u>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> See Minn. R. 4659.0150, subps. 2 (E), (F), and (M) (7) and (8) (uniform assessment tool, which requires assessment of cognitive status and history of elopement and wandering).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Minn. R. 9555.9600, subp. 8 ("Capable of taking appropriate action for self-preservation under emergency conditions" is defined as an adult who meets the following criteria: "The person is ambulatory or mobile; and The person has the combined physical and mental capability to: (1) recognize a danger, signal, or alarm requiring evacuation from the center; (2) initiate and complete the evacuation without requiring more than sporadic assistance from another person, such as help in opening a door or getting into a wheelchair; (3) select an alternative means of escape or take other appropriate action if the primary escape route is blocked; and (4) remain at a designated location outside the center until further instruction is given.")

immediately will need to be judged on the surrounding circumstances. *See* Minn. Stat. § 299C.53, subd. 1(b).

#### Item A

**Subitem 1** is needed to clarify who is directly responsible for implementing the missing resident plan. A resident can go missing at any time of the day or night. Accordingly, the plan must identify the staff person in charge of implementing the plan when facility staff suspect a resident is missing. It is reasonable that the facility identify a particular staff member for each shift to fulfill this role so that there is always a staff member on site and available 24-hours a day, seven-days a week, to implement the missing resident plan in a timely fashion. When a resident is suspected missing, it is imperative that the facility waste no time in implementing the plan, as the resident may be in grave physical danger.

Under **subitem 2**, the facility's policies and procedures need to explain how facility staff must act when they suspect that a resident may be missing in order to protect a resident from the risk of serious injury. Emergency situations can induce panic and lead to inconsistent and uncoordinated responses, impacting resident safety. It is reasonable for the staff member to notify immediately the individual identified in Item A so the responsible staff member can organize and begin a comprehensive, coordinated, and timely search for the resident.

Under **subitem 3**, missing resident plans must identify staff roles during the search for a missing resident. To conduct a timely and comprehensive search for the resident, it is essential that staff members are aware before a resident goes missing that they will be participating in the search of the resident. As staff schedules vary by shift, identifying staff by position description is reasonable because it eliminates any potential confusion as to who is supposed to search for the missing resident. As noted above, facilities must also ensure through this planning process that they have appropriate staff to care for residents during the period in which a resident is missing.

**Subitem 4**, reflects the need for the facility to act immediately and conduct a comprehensive search. Time is of the essence when a facility suspects that a resident is missing because the resident may be at serious risk for harm. This item reasonably requires staff to thoroughly search the areas where the missing resident may have walked to, which includes the facility, the facility premises, and the surrounding neighborhood. This rule is reasonable because it clarifies for staff the scope of their responsibilities in searching for the resident, and that the search must be conducted without delay.

**Subitems 5 through 8** are needed to emphasize that facilities are obligated to engage outside resources and notify the resident's formal supports if the immediate search required under subitem 4 does not locate the resident. It is reasonable to require a facility to engage law enforcement and notify the resident's formal supports if the resident cannot be promptly located, as the resident may be in serious jeopardy and time is of the essence. Minnesota law recognizes that the first few hours after a person is deemed missing are critical, and law enforcement must accept all credible missing person reports, even if a relatively short amount of time has passed since staff or others suspect the resident missing. *See* Minn. Stat. § 299C.53. Law enforcement will conduct an immediate preliminary investigation and assessment of risk to

the person, and have formal resources, training, and experience in locating missing persons beyond that of a facility. *Id*. Further, the resident's formal supports may have insight into the resident's schedule, habits, and likely location, so it is also reasonable that they be contacted without delay once a resident is deemed missing.

Finally, **Item B** explains that the staff's responsibility for finding the missing resident does not end after completing the immediate search for the resident and contacting law enforcement for assistance. Staff must be available to respond to any requests of law enforcement to aid in identifying and locating the missing resident.

#### Subp. 3. Additional notification required.

Once a missing resident is found, facility staff must immediately contact the various individuals and entities it notified in Subpart 2, Item A, subitems 6 and 7, about the resident so they are aware that the resident is no longer missing and they can cease all search-related efforts.

#### Subp. 4. Review missing resident plan.

This subpart is needed to establish that an assisted living director and clinical nurse supervisor must review the missing resident plan at least quarterly and document any changes to the plan. This subpart is reasonable because all of the facility's residents receiving assisted living services undergo quarterly assessments and review of their cognitive and physical health.<sup>107</sup> Given the importance of the missing resident plan to protecting the health and safety of a facility's most vulnerable residents, the clinical nurse supervisor must review the plan at least quarterly to identify the residents who are at risk for becoming missing and update the plan, if needed.

# 4659.0120 PROCEDURES FOR RESIDENT TERMINATION AND DISCHARGE PLANNING.

Minnesota Statute, section 144G.09, subdivision 3 authorizes the commissioner to adopt rules that establish "procedures for discharge planning and ensuring appeal rights." *See also* Minn. Stat. § 144G.55, subd. 3 (requiring, without further detail, that the facility prepare a "relocation plan" when discharging residents to a new location or service provider). This part implements a number of reasonable and necessary clarifications to the termination process. In addition, this part develops a process and safeguards for ensuring that facilities discharge and relocate residents in a safe and efficient manner, and, consistent with the requirements of Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G, involve the resident, the resident's representatives, and the resident's case manager in the discharge and relocation process. Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3 (requiring assisted living rules to emphasize "person-centered planning and service delivery" and ensure that "resident choice is allowed").

#### Subp. 1. Pretermination meeting notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.70, subd. 2(c), (d).

Minnesota Statute, section 144G.52, subdivision 2 requires an interactive meeting<sup>108</sup> between resident, resident representatives, case managers, and facility representatives prior to a termination of an assisted living contract. **Items A** and **C** are needed to clarify that a resident and the resident's representatives and case manager, if any, are entitled to notice of the pretermination meeting—a necessary due process measure that allows residents a sufficient amount of time to prepare for and address the issues raised in the meeting. Minnesota Statute, section 144G.52, subdivision 2 already requires notice of the meeting to case managers and requires facilities to "schedule" a meeting with residents and their representatives, but does not elaborate on what this notice and scheduling process requires. The department determined that 5 business days is reasonable advance notice that recognizes: (1) that these meetings must be conducted swiftly, as they typically relate to contract violations, resident nonpayment, and, occasionally, health and safety issues; and (2) that these meetings can result in substantial consequences to residents in the form of contract termination, and that residents may need to arrange for representation, gather evidence, and otherwise prepare their case to present to the facility.

This rule also clarifies under **Item B** that the facility must ensure that the meeting is scheduled on a date that allows the resident to participate, and the reasonableness of this requirement is self-explanatory. **Item D** addresses the need for a resident, and where applicable, the resident's representatives and case manager to be notified of key issues such as the time and location of the meeting, the reasons for the proposed termination, the parties involved, and a contact person at the facility for information and accommodation requests. Further, Item D requires the facility to provide the resident key disclosures about the resident's rights, including:

- The fact that residents may invite others to participate in the meeting under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.52, subdivision 2;
- The resident's right to request accommodations needed to participate in the meeting, consistent with Title III of the Americans With Disabilities Act;<sup>109</sup>
- Contact information for the Offices of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care and Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities and notice that these Offices may be able to provide advocacy services, to aid the resident in obtaining a representative, if needed, consistent with Minnesota Statute, section 144G.52, subd. 2(c); and
- The resident's right to appeal under these rules and Minnesota Statute, section 144G.54 if the facility terminates the resident's contract, in order to notify residents and others—who may not be familiar with the law—of the appeals process and applicable timelines.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> For reader clarity, this meeting is referred to throughout the rule as a "pretermination" meeting to distinguish this meeting from the appeals process that residents are entitled to under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.54 after a facility issues a termination notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Assisted living facilities are generally deemed to be places of public accommodation because they are social service center establishments. See <u>Americans with Disabilities Act, Title III Technical Assistance Manual 1994</u> <u>Supplement, § III-1.2000 (www.ada.gov/taman3up.html)</u>.

Finally, **Item E** reasonably requires notification if changes are made to the date, time, and location of the meeting, and requires notice under this subpart in writing to ensure that all individuals involved have consistent information and to preserve the record for a potential termination appeal.

#### Subp. 2. Emergency relocation notice.

Under the statute, a facility may remove a resident from the facility in an emergency if the resident experiences an urgent medical need or is an imminent health or safety risk to another resident or staff member.<sup>110</sup> Residents in these situations are often residing temporarily in another setting, such as a hospital or jail. Accordingly, **Item A** reasonably requires pretermination meetings to be conducted through a range of technical alternatives to an inperson meeting if an in-person meeting is impossible or impractical under the circumstances. This requirement strengthens the language in Minnesota Statute, section 144G.52, subdivision 2(d) (which allows the facility to "attempt to schedule and participate" in a remote meeting) by guaranteeing the resident a right to alternative technology when a meeting cannot be held in person.

**Item B** is needed to require that the notice under subpart 1 be provided to the same parties to ensure that the resident and the resident's representatives can adequately prepare for the meeting. In addition, this item reasonably guarantees relocated residents, who are often in crisis situations, the right to have their formal supports (case managers, representatives, and ombudsman officials) present during any remote meetings. These individuals can assist the resident with presenting at a meeting and with making key decisions about the resident's future plan of care. This rule also requires facilities to make reasonable efforts to ensure others are able to participate, acknowledging that it is difficult to guarantee participation for a wide range of persons depending on the technological means available.

**Item C** imposes a shorter pretermination meeting notice period of 24 hours, which reasonably balances the resident's right to notice and the exigencies that are often involved when an emergency relocation takes place. Finally, if the resident has been relocated away from the facility premises and has not returned to the facility in four days, the facility must notify the Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care.<sup>111</sup> **Item D** is needed to clarify that facilities make that notification within 24 hours, which is reasonable to ensure that the ombudsman can assist the resident in a timely fashion by informing the resident about his or her rights under federal and state law, including the right to return to the facility, and that a facility's refusal to provide housing or services constitutes a termination of the resident's assisted living contract. The ombudsman may also be able to attend the emergency pretermination meeting.

#### Subp. 3. Identifying and offering accommodations, modifications, and alternatives.

This subpart clarifies an essential requirement in Minnesota Statute, section 144G.52, subdivision 2, which requires facilities to identify and offer reasonable accommodations or modifications, interventions, or alternatives to avoid termination or to allow the resident to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup>See Minn. Stat. § 144G.52, subd. 9(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Minn, Stat. § 144G.52, subd. 9(b).

remain in the facility. This rule clarifies that the reasonable accommodation process is not "top down," but instead requires the facility to collaborate with the resident (and the resident's representatives and case manager) to ensure that the parties mutually identify an accommodation that will work for the facility and the resident.

#### Subp. 4. Summarizing pretermination meeting outcomes.

It is essential for the facility to memorialize any agreements reached by the parties at a pretermination meeting in writing and provide them to the resident in a timely fashion in order to eliminate future confusion, conflict, and ambiguity about each party's responsibilities and to establish a record for any potential appeal. It is also reasonable for the facility to provide a summary of the meeting and any agreements reached within 24 hours of the meeting so that the parties can review the information while the details of the meeting are fresh in their minds.

#### Subp 5. Providing notice.

This subpart is needed to describe how a facility must provide notice to a resident that the facility is terminating a resident's housing or services in order to preserve the resident's due process right to appeal the termination.

To ensure that the resident receives timely notice, **Item A** reasonably requires that the facility provide the written notice either in person or by first-class mail. A facility terminating a resident's housing and or services must provide a written termination notice to the resident at least 15 or 30 days before the effective date of the termination to the resident, depending on the grounds for the termination, and the resident must exercise their right to appeal within those timelines. Minn. Stat. § 144G.52, subds. 3-5. Accordingly, it is critically important that the facility accurately document when it served the notice and, for the same reason, it is necessary and reasonable to require that a facility be able to prove service through an affidavit of service.

Normally, the resident's last known address will be the resident's residence at the assisted living facility. However, there are circumstances where a resident has been relocated due to an emergency, or has left the premises for a short period of time and may not be residing at the facility. Thus, under **Item B**, it necessary and reasonable for the termination notice to be sent to the resident's last known address if the notice is served by mail.

Lastly, when a resident receives a termination notice from the facility, an ombudsman can help the resident understand his or her rights under the law and also advocate on behalf of the resident. Thus, it is necessary to clarify under **Item C** that the facility must provide the ombudsman with a copy of the written notice in a timely fashion, no later than two business days after it was provided to the resident. Because a resident only has 15 or 30 days to relocate after termination, it is reasonable for the ombudsman to receive contemporaneous information about the termination in order to effectively assist and resident. In order to allow the ombudsman to contact the resident and gather additional information about the resident and the circumstances of the termination, it is also reasonable for the written notice to include the resident's phone number, or if the resident does not have a phone, the phone number of the resident's representative or case manager.

#### Subp. 6. Resident-relocation evaluation.

Minnesota Statute, section 144G.55 imposes certain duties on facilities who terminate a resident's contract and relocate resident. Among these obligations, a facility must develop a relocation plan, but the statute is largely silent on what that plan entails. In the spirit of person-centered planning and service delivery, one of the hallmarks of the assisted living law, these rules reasonably require a facility to conduct a limited, individualized relocation evaluation to ensure that the resident's needs and goals are considered in identifying a new facility or service provider. This subpart also borrows language from the California Residential Care Facilities for the Elderly Act, which requires a relocation evaluation for the resident with the goal of ensuring a safe transfer and minimizing trauma.<sup>112</sup>

**Item A** clarifies that this subpart is applicable in situations where the facility has either initiated the pretermination or termination process. This clarification is needed to recognize that residents are often vulnerable and do not have equal bargaining power with facilities when a facility initiates the steps that lead to termination, and can often feel persuaded or compelled to leave the facility before receiving a formal termination notice. Whether or not the facility has sent out a termination notice, it is reasonable for facilities to follow discharge and relocation steps in this rule when they have taken steps towards terminating a resident, as these rules are drafted to protect resident health, safety, and well-being when involuntary or compelled relocation occurs.

**Subitem 1** requires consideration of the resident's current service plan, which is a written document outlining information necessary to identify an appropriate placement, including a resident's health status, cognition and behaviors, activities of daily living and the resident's personal interests, desired activities and desired community involvement.

Second, Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, subdivision 1, requires a facility to find safe housing and an appropriate service provider for residents during a facility-initiated termination. **Subitem 2** requires the facility to provide the resident a list of choices, where possible, so the resident can elect their preferred option. The proposed rule uses a reasonableness standard for the geographic proximity of the alternative housing and service providers, as the alternatives available will vary for urban and rural facilities. It is likely that some residents in rural areas may have to relocate longer distances to find appropriate care than a resident in an urban area.

Third, consistent with resident-centered care and Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, subdivision 1(3), the resident's goals must be considered under **Subitem 3** in the evaluation of relocation options.

Fourth, a resident may tour any of the suggested locations and providers prior to moving, and it is important that a written evaluation notify a resident of that right under **Subitem 4**. Encouraging a resident to be actively engaged in the relocation process lowers the likelihood

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> <u>Cal. H.S.C. § 1569.682 (https://codes.findlaw.com/ca/health-and-safety-code/hsc-sect-1569-682.html#:~:text=in%20this%20section.-</u>

<sup>,</sup>Any%20person%2C%20firm%2C%20partnership%2C%20or%20corporation%20who%20owns%2C,for%20costs%20 and%20attorney's%20fees).

that the resident will experience relocation stress.<sup>113</sup> Visiting a facility will help the resident gain a better sense of the staff, residents, and facility environment, and whether the facility is a good fit for the resident's needs and choices.

Finally, under **Item B**, it is necessary and reasonable for the resident, resident representatives, and case manager to review the relocation evaluation prior to or during the planning conference in order to ascertain the evaluation's completeness and discuss any follow-up questions or concerns raised by the evaluation with the facility.

#### Subp. 7. Resident-relocation plan.

Under **Item A**, in order to transition of the resident out of the facility in a safe, timely, and resident-centered fashion, the facility must hold a planning conference with the resident, as well as the resident's formal supports and any other individual invited by the resident to finalize plans for the resident's relocation. Like the evaluation requirement discussed in the above subpart, this conference is required when the facility initiates the termination or pretermination process, and the reasonableness of this requirement is discussed under subpart 6.

The relocation process must focus on the resident's preferences and choices for an alternate living environment. To that end, it is reasonable to require that facilities collaborate with the resident in developing the relocation plan. It is also important for representatives, case managers, and persons invited by the resident to attend the planning conference, as they play an important role in assisting the resident with formulating a relocation plan with the facility. At the planning conference, the group will discuss the assistance the resident will need to prepare, arrange, and finance the move, and the actions needed to ensure the resident's medications, meals, and communication are not disrupted during the relocation.

The relocation plan requirements, like the resident relocation evaluation in subpart 6, are drafted to ensure that facilities appropriately carry out Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, subdivision 3. **Item B** reasonably requires that the resident relocation evaluation referenced in the above subpart 6 be incorporated in the resident's discharge plan because the evaluation contains key information about potential placements, resident preferences, and service needs.

**Item C** contains the additional relocation plan requirements, some of which ask for basic information—like the date and time of the move and the contact information of the receiving facility. These requirements ensure the facility and resident both understand when the move will take place and allow resident to easily reach out to their future housing provider. This item also reasonably requires facilities and residents to plan ahead for how the resident will be transported to their new residence, and how resident's belongings will be handled and moved to set expectations, avoid misunderstandings, and to eliminate disruption and stress for residents. Finally, in addition to these basic, logistical requirements, this item requires that the resident relocation plan include:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup>See Jackson, Kate, <u>"Prevent Elder Transfer Trauma: Tips to Ease Relocation Stress"</u>, *Social Work Today*, Vol. 15, No. 1, p. 10 (Jan./Feb. 2015) (www.socialworktoday.com/archive/011915p10.shtml).

Recommendations to assist the resident to adjust to the new living environment

It is difficult for vulnerable adults to adjust to a new routine, especially when they have no desire to move.<sup>114</sup> A resident's health or cognitive status may deteriorate from moving to a different care facility. To prevent relocation stress, this rule part reasonably requires the facility to draft recommendations that will assist the resident in adjusting to the new living environment.

• *Recommendations for addressing the stress that a resident with dementia may experience when moving to a new living environment, if applicable.* 

Over forty percent of assisted living residents have some form of moderate or severe cognitive impairment, including many with recognized dementias.<sup>115</sup> Relocating to a new living environment can trigger "transfer trauma" for residents with dementia. Transfer trauma is stress experienced by a person with dementia that is triggered by changing living environments. Transfer trauma can precipitate a decline in a resident's health or cognitive status.<sup>116</sup> Residents with dementia may even suffer increased likelihood of death as a result of the move.<sup>117</sup> This rule part addresses the very real potential for transfer trauma by requiring the facility to develop recommendations for residents with dementia that address the added stresses that comes from moving and adapting to a new living environment.

• Recommendations for ensuring the safe and proper transfer of the resident's medications and durable medical equipment.

Continuity of medication management during the relocation process is essential for the health and well-being of the assisted living resident. Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.71, subdivision 22, states that any current medications being managed by the assisted living facility must be provided to the resident when the resident's service plan ends. A resident's medications may require special care to retain potency, such as refrigeration, and a resident's durable medical equipment may also require special care. As medications and medical equipment will be transferred to the assisted living resident on the day the resident relocates, the facility must develop recommendations ensuring that the resident's medications and any durable medical equipment are not lost, diverted, or damaged during the relocation.

Arrangements that have been made for the resident's follow-up care and meals.

The facility must consider arrangements for the resident's follow-up care and dietary needs after relocation, as gaps in these services could be detrimental to the resident. The arrangements may include suggested follow up to ensure the resident's well-being, and making

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> See Jackson, Kate, <u>"Prevent Elder Transfer Trauma: Tips to Ease Relocation Stress"</u>, *Social Work Today*, Vol. 15, No. 1, p. 10 (Jan./Feb. 2015) (www.socialworktoday.com/archive/011915p10.shtml).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> See Zimmerman, Sheryl, et al., <u>"Dementia Prevalence and Care in Assisted Living", *Health Affairs*, Vol. 33, No. 4 (April 2014) (www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2013.1255?url\_ver=Z39.88-2003&rfr\_id=ori:rid:crossref.org&rfr\_dat=cr\_pub%20%200pubmed).</u>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> See Jackson, Kate, "Prevent Elder Transfer Trauma: Tips to Ease Relocation Stress", Social Work Today, Vol. 15.
 No. 1, P. 10 (Jan./Feb. 2015) (www.socialworktoday.com/archive/011915p10.shtml).
 <sup>117</sup> Id.

<sup>46</sup> 

staff available to answer the receiving facility's questions. Depending on the resident, the facility could also suggest that the regional ombudsman check in with the resident to observe the relocation process and ensure that resident rights are being protected. The resident may also have a new case manager that can check in with the resident after the move.

#### • A plan for transferring and reconnecting phone and internet services.

It is necessary for the transition plan to detail how the resident's phone and internet services as well as any electronic monitoring equipment will be transferred and reconnected in the new setting. This requirement is reasonable because the assisted living licensure law protects access to these services. Minn. Stat. § 144G.91, subds. 14, 19; Minn. Stat. § 144G.07, subd. 3(8); Minn. Stat. § 144G.92, subd. 1(9); Minn. Stat. § 144.6502, subds. 2(a), 7(a).

#### • Who is responsible for paying moving expenses and how the expenses will be paid.

Unlike nursing home relocations, it is incumbent upon the resident to plan for the move, as the resident bears the cost of the relocation, not the facility. This process can be complicated with assisted living residents, as these residents may have a guardian, conservator, or other representative that has to weigh in. Accordingly, it is necessary to identify who will pay these expenses in advance to avoid potential disputes between facilities, residents, and persons hired to assist with the move.

Finally, after the facility and resident hold the planning conference and draft the written relocation plan, it is incumbent on the facility to implement the relocation plan with the resident and provide a copy of the plan to the resident, the resident's representative, and the resident's case manager, if applicable. These reasonable requirements, detailed in **Item D**, emphasize to facilities and residents that they must adhere to the agreed-upon relocation plan and ensure that all parties have copies of the plan. It is also necessary and reasonable to include reference to Minnesota Statute, section 144G.55 so facilities can find the full scope of coordinated move requirements in one place.

## Subp. 8. Providing resident-relocation information to receiving facility or other service provider.

This subpart is largely derived from Wisconsin's community based residential facility code.<sup>118</sup> Minnesota Statute, section 144G.43, subdivision 4 already requires a transferring facility to send records to a resident's new facility, but this subpart is needed to fill several important gaps in that requirement. Under **Item A**, it is reasonable for the facility to provide the name and address of the facility to the receiving facility, as well as the dates of resident's admission and discharge in case the receiving facility has any questions about the resident's care or medical history during a certain period that could be answered by facility staff.

Under **Item B**, one way to assist the resident in mitigating relocation stress is to inquire with the resident about whether they have contacted the resident's significant social or community contacts after relocating. Because the relocation process is resident centered, it is reasonable to make the facility staff aware of the resident's significant social or community contacts, if the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> See <u>Wisconsin DHS 83.31(7) (https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/code/admin\_code/dhs/030/83/V/31)</u>.

resident consents, and see if the resident needs any assistance in maintaining these relationships after the relocation.

Under **Item C**, Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.44, subdivision 4(7), requires the facility to transfer the resident's most recent assessment to the receiving facility or service provider. To that end, it is reasonable for the facility to also send the resident's most recent service or care plan, with the resident's consent, so the receiving facility has an up-to-date and accurate understanding of the resident's needs and the care that the resident was receiving from the previous facility.

Finally, Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.44, subdivision 4(8), requires the facility to transfer copies of the resident's health care directives, "do not resuscitate" orders, and any guardianship orders or power of attorney, but does not include a requirement that the facility send any orders for life sustaining treatment. Unlike a health care directive, which is typically prepared by the resident in advance of medical issues, a physician order for life sustaining treatment form is completed by a physician when a new critical medical condition arises or when changes to a current condition take place. It is reasonable to clarify through **Item D** that the facility is required to send such orders to a receiving facility along with the information in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.44, subdivision 4(8).

#### Subp. 9. Resident discharge summary.

Items A through D originate from the federal language relating to the transfer and discharges for nursing homes.<sup>119</sup> As previously stated, it is reasonable to derive requirements from nursing home regulations due to the similarity of the resident populations in Minnesota's assisted living facilities. Further, it is standard practice for a long-term care provider to give a resident a discharge summary upon the resident's departure from a provider. The discharge summary serves as the primary document communicating a patient's care plan to the resident's post-discharge care providers. Facilities may choose their own method of communicating transfer or discharge information, such as a universal transfer form or an electronic health record summary, as long as the method contains the required elements and the information is provided at the time of discharge.

Under **Item A**, it is essential that the resident and the resident's formal supports receive a summary of the resident's stay, including the resident's medical history, treatments, medical diagnoses, courses of illnesses, therapies, and pertinent lab, radiology, and consultation results. This post discharge summary can reduce the risk of complications and adverse events during the resident's transition to a new setting by informing the resident, the resident's formal supports, and future care providers about the resident's medical and service history.

Under **Item B**, it is necessary for the resident and the resident's formal supports to have a copy of the final summary of the resident' status from the resident's latest assessment or review.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> See Appendix PP—<u>"Guidance to Surveyors for Long Term Care Facilities", CMS State Operations Manual, §</u> 483.21(c)(2), Rev. Nov. 22, 2017 (www.cms.gov/Regulations-and Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/downloads/som107ap pp guidelines ltcf.pdf).

This is requirement is also necessary and reasonable to accurately describe the current clinical status of the resident.

Under **Item C**, a resident's discharge medications may differ from what the resident was receiving while residing in the facility. It is critical for facility staff to compare the medications listed in the discharge summary to medications the resident was taking while residing in the assisted living facility. Any discrepancies or differences found during the reconciliation must be assessed and resolved, and the resolution documented in the discharge summary, along with a rationale for any changes. The discontinuation of the medication should also be documented in the discharge summary. Discharge instructions and accompanying prescriptions provided to the resident and, if applicable, the resident representatives must accurately reflect the reconciled medication list in the discharge summary.

Finally, under **Item D**, the post-discharge plan of care is needed to detail the arrangements that facility staff have made to address the resident's needs after discharge, and includes instructions given to the resident and his or her representative, if applicable. These reasonable requirements ensure that residents and representatives are aware of necessary follow-up care and services that the resident needs, and where that care will be provided.

#### Subp. 10. Services pending appeal.

This subpart applies to instances where a resident appeals a facility-initiated termination and the resident has a case manager. In this situation, the proposed rule requires the facility to contact and inform a resident's case manager to let them know the resident needs additional services and that it is the resident's responsibility to contract for and ensure payment of the services pending appeal under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.54, subdivision 6. The purpose of this rule is to ensure that the case manager is informed about the resident's new need for services during the appeal process, as the case manager is responsible for identifying payment sources for resident services.

#### Subp. 11. Expedited termination.

The intent of **Item A** is to clarify that an expedited termination, which has a shortened 15-day written notice period before the effective date of termination, must comply with all of the requirements of the rule part. It is reasonable to clarify that the expedited termination does not allow a facility to skip the essential due process and planning requirements of this rule, such as the pretermination meeting, resident relocation evaluation, and resident relocation plan.

**Item B** applies to instances where the facility initiates a termination based on the facility's conclusion that the resident's assessed needs exceed the scope of the services detailed in assisted living facility contract and the facility's uniform checklist. This item reasonably requires the facility to provide the resident a copy of the assessment that formed the basis for this conclusion so the resident can determine whether the facility's conclusions have merit.

### 4659.0130 CONDITIONS FOR PLANNED CLOSURES.

Chapter 144G requires the department to set conditions for planned closures through

rulemaking.<sup>120</sup> The proposed closure rule provides licensees step-by-step guidance for developing a comprehensive closure plan and safely transferring residents to a new service provider. The rule stresses the importance of giving the resident and the resident's representatives, case managers, and other interested parties timely information about the closure and relocation process, and giving the resident as much choice as possible in deciding where he or she will relocate. It is necessary and reasonable to prioritize these things in order to enforce residents' rights under chapter 144G.<sup>121</sup>

#### Subpart 1. Planned closure; notifying commissioner and ombudsman.

Under Subpart 1, Item A, before voluntarily closing, each facility must submit to the commissioner and ombudsman a "proposed closure plan" and contact information for an individual responsible for management of the facility other than the facility's director. Chapter 144G already requires facilities to notify the commissioner and ombudsman when they plan to close by submitting a proposed closure plan.<sup>122</sup> This item makes clear that the submission must take place before closure, which the legislature clearly intended by also requiring commissioner approval of a closure plan before a facility may take any "action to close the residence."<sup>123</sup> It is reasonable and necessary to communicate this requirement in rule to ensure compliance.

**Subitem 2** requires facilities to provide contact information of a senior staff member other than the director who is responsible for management of the facility during the closure process. This requirement is necessary to ensure that the department can maintain contact with a facility throughout the closure process so that the department can fulfill its statutory obligation "to assist in the proper relocation of residents."<sup>124</sup> It is rare for a licensee, especially of larger assisted living facilities, to be an owner/operator who resides on the facility premises. Smaller facilities are also likely to share the services of a licensed assisted living director as a cost-saving measure, as is typically the case in nursing homes. Given the fact that neither the licensee nor the assisted living director may be present at the facility on a full-time basis, it is reasonable for the licensee to identify an alternative contact person with supervisory responsibilities that the department can contact about questions and concerns. Similar requirements exist under federal regulations of nursing homes.<sup>125</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(c)(8).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.09, subd. 1(1) and (12) (requiring the commissioner to enforce regulations that include "provisions to assure, to the extent possible, the health, safety, well-being, and appropriate treatment of residents while respecting individual autonomy and choice . . . and the assisted living bill of rights"); 144G.91 (assisted living bill of rights), subds. 21-24 (giving residents rights to immediate access by advocates, information about charges for and limits on services, information about staff, and information about available providers from which the resident can obtain services).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3(b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> See Appendix PP—<u>"Guidance to Surveyors for Long Term Care Facilities", CMS State Operations Manual, §</u> 483.70(m), Rev. Nov. 22, 2017 (PDF) (www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/downloads/som107ap pp guidelines ltcf.pdf</u>]. Federal regulations for nursing home facility closures require the licensee identify a contact person other than the nursing home administrator that acts as the department's contact through the closure process.

**Item B** prohibits facilities from entering new contracts or accepting new residents once they have submitted their closure plans for approval. This is necessary and reasonable to allow the department to fulfill its review and assistance obligations under statute. Chapter 144G requires the proposed closure plan to include "assessments of the needs and preferences of individual residents."<sup>126</sup> The commissioner uses this information to determine what resources are needed to "assist in the proper relocation of [these] residents."<sup>127</sup> The commissioner also must approve the proposed closure plan before the facility can begin taking actions to close.<sup>128</sup> Accordingly, admission of new residents would be unworkable under the statute. Plans would be rendered incomplete each time a new resident was admitted. For facilities whose plans have been approved, admission of new residents would undermine that approval and arguably retroactively render unlawful whatever steps the facility had taken toward closure. Even where commissioner approval had not yet occurred, the admission of new residents would complicate the department's plan review and risk creating a backlog that could hold up approval of the subject plan and those of other facilities.

If facilities were allowed to admit residents after submitting their proposed closure plans, this would also create unnecessary burdens for these newly admitted residents. They would be forced to relocate soon after moving in. Because the facility is under no obligation to inform residents of the closure until after the commissioner has approved the plan, the newly-admitted residents would potentially be blindsided by the closure and left with as little as 60 days to find new housing all over again.<sup>129</sup>

**Item C** requires licensees to comply with this rule part when they decide to not renew the housing contracts of all of their residents. This is to prevent licensees from avoiding the planned closure law by issuing blanket nonrenewal-of-housing notices to all of the residents in the facility. A nonrenewal of housing does not provide residents all of the closure safeguards, such as preparing a closure plan for review by the commissioner, following resident notice requirements, and verifying the safe relocation of residents after closure.<sup>130</sup> It is necessary to prohibit this conduct in order to protect residents who are experiencing the functional equivalent of a closure by ensuring they have the same safeguards as planned closures. This requirement is reasonable because it merely prohibits attempts by licensees to end run protections for residents that were put in place to deal with the exact circumstances that the closure statute and rules are designed to address.

#### Subp. 2. Proposed closure plan; contents.

Subpart 2 lays out the required contents of proposed closure plans. Several requirements in this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 2(3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3(b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 5 ("After the commissioner has approved the relocation plan and at least 60 calendar days before closing, except as provided under subdivision 6, the facility must notify residents, designated representatives, and legal representatives of the closure").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Compare Minn. Stat. § 144G.53 (nonrenewal of housing), with § 144G.57 (planned closures).

subpart are informed by federal nursing home facility closure regulations.<sup>131</sup> The closure plan provides key information concerning the procedures and actions needed to assess, notify, and relocate residents to other settings.<sup>132</sup>

**Item A** requires the plan to include the proposed closure date and the reason for the closure. As resident safety is of paramount concern through the closure process, it is necessary for the commissioner and ombudsman to know when and why the licensee is voluntarily closing the facility. Voluntary closure of a facility can occur for a multitude of reasons, some of which may warrant greater scrutiny by the department. For example, a licensee may want to close a facility in anticipation of further enforcement actions by the state due to chronic poor performance on surveys. A licensee may not have sufficient capital to continue operations, or may face chronic staffing shortages and be unable to provide necessary services, staffing, and resources. The department must carefully assess the licensee's business rationale for closing the facility to determine if resident safety and care is in jeopardy. Knowing the licensee's rationale for closing will help MDH monitor the health and safety risks to residents during the closure process.

**Item B** requires plans to include a proposed timetable for relocating residents. This is necessary so that the commissioner can assess whether the licensee has allocated reasonable amounts of time for identifying appropriate service providers for residents. It also allows the commissioner to ensure that the facility has sufficient staff and resources on hand to continue to provide quality care to the residents through the closure process.

Under **item C**, facilities must identify each resident that will need to be relocated. The statute already requires proposed closure plans to include individualized information about the needs and preferences of each resident.<sup>133</sup> To develop timely and comprehensive relocation plans for each resident, the closing facility needs to identify all of the residents who will need to relocate. Similarly, the department needs this information so that it can fulfill its statutory obligation to assess the closure plan and determine whether and which professionals the facility should work with to assist in the proper relocation of these residents.<sup>134</sup>

**Item D** requires proposed closure plans to include certain information about the residents that will need to be relocated. This requirement is informed by the department's experience overseeing nursing home closures. Having a baseline of information helps the department understand the magnitude of the issues the closure and attendant relocations will create. In addition to the specific reasons provided below, this information is necessary and reasonable to include in closure plans to ensure compliance by facilities with the statutory requirements for the plans and to ensure that they will be equipped to comply with chapter 144G's coordinated move requirements.<sup>135</sup> The department needs this information as well to fulfil its statutory duty

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> See See Appendix PP—<u>"Guidance to Surveyors for Long Term Care Facilities", CMS State Operations Manual, §</u> 483.70(m), Rev. Nov. 22, 2017 (PDF) (www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/downloads/som107ap\_pp\_guidelines\_ltcf.pdf).

Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/downloads/som10/ap\_pp\_guidelines\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 2(3).

<sup>134</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> See, e.g. Minn. Stat. § 144G.55, subds. 1(1)-(2) (requiring closing facilities to ensure "a coordinated move to a safe location that is appropriate for the resident . . . [and] to an appropriate service provider"); 144G.57, subd. 2.

to evaluate and approve plans and to identify whether closing facilities will require additional assistance from "department staff, staff of the Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care, and other professionals the commissioner deems necessary to assist in the proper relocation of residents."<sup>136</sup>

**Subitem 1** requires information about relocating residents' care, services, and special needs and medical conditions. This is consistent with the statutory requirements for these plans,<sup>137</sup> and in MDH staff experience regulating nursing homes, this information is needed to understand the complications presented by a relocation. Notice of a facility closure can trigger an immediate exodus of direct-care staff, which in turn negatively impacts the quality of assisted living services provided to resident.<sup>138</sup> It is essential that the licensee identify residents whose service plans are affected by staffing changes during the closure process and takes immediate steps to ensure continuity in service provision for residents. This may include hiring temporary staff to fill in for staffing shortages. Further, department, county, or ombudsman staff may assist with monitoring the transition of certain individuals when necessary.

**Subitem 2** requires information about residents' payment sources. It is necessary for the department to know whether a resident is receiving home and community-based services (HCBS) through one of the State's Medicaid waiver programs under Minnesota Statutes, chapter 256S, and section 256B.49. These include the Elderly Waiver (EW), Brain Injury (BI) Waiver, and the Community Access for Disability Inclusion (CADI) Waiver programs.<sup>139</sup> Each provide home and community-based services for people who need the level of care provided in an assisted living facility or nursing home, but who choose to live in the community.

A facility must ensure that a resident who is receiving these services is relocated to a facility that accepts reimbursement for the HCBS waiver programs. It is reasonable to require the licensee to identify the resident's payment source so the facility and MDH can verify that residents can continue to pay for housing and assisted living services at the receiving facility.

**Subitem 3** requires inclusion of the names and contact information of residents' representatives and case managers. Residents will need support from many sources, both formal and informal, to successfully relocate to a safe location and appropriate service provider. Formal supports include legal representatives and case managers. Informal supports include a resident's family and friends.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 2(3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> See Rudder, Cynthia, <u>"Successful Transitions: Reducing the Negative Impact of Nursing Home Closures", The</u> National Consumer Voice for Quality Long Term Care, pp. 8-9 (2016) (PDF)

<sup>(</sup>https://theconsumervoice.org/uploads/files/issues/CV Closure Report - FINAL FINAL FULL APPENDIX.PDF) (noting staff leaving is a primary obstacle to a successful closure and transition).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> For a more detailed description of these programs, see <u>DHS</u>, <u>Waiver and Alternative Care Programs Overview</u> (www.dhs.state.mn.us/main/idcplg?ldcService=GET DYNAMIC CONVERSION&RevisionSelectionMethod=LatestRel eased&dDocName=ID\_000852) (last visited Sept. 30, 2020); <u>DHS</u>, <u>Customized Living (Including 24-Hour Customized Living)</u>

<sup>(</sup>www.dhs.state.mn.us/main/idcplg?ldcService=GET\_DYNAMIC\_CONVERSION&RevisionSelectionMethod=LatestRel eased&dDocName=id\_001787) (last visited Sept. 30, 2020).

Under the terms of the assisted living contract, a resident may identify anyone as a designated representative who may receive information and notices about the resident, including information relating to the resident's health care.<sup>140</sup> The designated representative can also advocate on the resident's behalf. Residents who are receiving public assistance for assisted living services or housing may have a case manager assigned to help them access needed services, identify potential service providers, and coordinate services.

It is reasonable that the licensee identify the individual's representatives and case manager in the proposed closure plan as they each have a vested stake in assisting and supporting the resident through the closure process and because most of this information is easily accessible to facilities via resident contracts.<sup>141</sup>

**Subitem 4** requires identification of those residents who do not have a representative or case manager but that the facility has reason to believe may have diminished cognitive capacity. These are among the most vulnerable individuals that will be relocated during a closure. These residents will be difficult to place in a new facility because they are isolated and will struggle to make the necessary decisions and planning to successfully relocate. It is necessary that the licensee identify these residents who will need additional assistance from the facility and the department to help shepherd them through the relocation process.

The department drafted this requirement to include only residents "the facility *has reason to believe* may have diminished capacity" to limit its burden on facilities. It is necessary and reasonable to require identification of these residents early on so that the licensee, and if necessary the care team assembled by the department, can develop steps to work with the county social services agency to address the residents' relocation needs.

**Item E** requires identification of safe and appropriate housing and service providers that are reasonably close to the facility and may be able to accept a resident.

Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, subdivision 1, requires a closing facility to ensure a coordinated move for each resident to a "safe location," which means stable housing where residents can get the care they need.<sup>142</sup> Residents may decline to move to the location the facility identifies.<sup>143</sup> In the spirit of person-centered planning and service delivery, and to ensure that resident choice is allowed, the proposed rule requires the facility to identify at least two safe locations and appropriate service providers.<sup>144</sup> Additionally, it is reasonable for the facility to ascertain whether a potential safe location or appropriate service provider is likely to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.50, subd. 3 ("Before or at the time of execution of an assisted living contract, an assisted living facility must offer the resident the opportunity to identify a designated representative in writing in the contract...").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.50, subd. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.55, subd. 2 ("A safe location is not a private home where the occupant is unwilling or unable to care for the resident, a homeless shelter, a hotel, or a motel.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.55, subd. 1(c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(a), stating, "[t]he commissioner shall adopt rules for all assisted living facilities that promote person-centered planning and service delivery and optimal quality of life, and that ensure resident rights are protected, resident choice is allowed, and public health and safety is ensured."

have an available room for the resident.

Rather than establishing a one-size-fits-all standard, the proposed rule uses a reasonableness standard for the geographic proximity of the alternative housing and service providers. It is likely that some residents in rural areas may have to relocate longer distances to find appropriate care than a resident in an urban area.

**Item F** requires contact information and a description of the roles and responsibilities of the various individuals that will carry out the facilities' responsibilities during a closure, including temporary managers or monitors. It is not uncommon for an assisted living facility to hire temporary staff to assist with the winding down of a facility's operations. Larger facilities may also hire new assisted living directors or temporary managers or monitors, who were not present when the decision was made to close the facilities, to assist with their closures. In some cases, an assisted living director may not have direct control over an impending closure or the implementation of the facility's written notice and closure plan.

To ensure a safe and orderly closure of the facility, it is essential that the licensee, assisted living director, and any temporary manager or monitor understand their respective roles and responsibilities. It is reasonable for the licensee to include this information in the closure plan so that the department can assess the adequacy of the plan.

Chapter 144G requires closure plans to include "procedures and actions the facility will implement to maintain compliance with this chapter until all residents have relocated."<sup>145</sup> **Item G** identifies specific subjects that must be addressed to comply with this requirement. These are necessary tripwires for the department that are designed to give it advanced notice that a facility is unlikely to meet its residents' needs for the duration of a closure. Each of these items is reasonable to include in a closure plan because no facility that is unable to address them could hope to comply with the obligations imposed on facilities under statute or rule during the closure process. Moreover, the legislature empowered the commissioner to demand "any documentation related to the appropriateness of [a facility's] relocation plan, or to any assertion that the facility lacks the funds to comply with" the planned closure requirements so that the commissioner may determine whether an emergency closure is necessary.<sup>146</sup>

**Subitems 1 through 3** require each facility to demonstrate that, for the duration of its closure, it can pay its operating expenses, maintain staffing and resources to continue providing residents with doctor-ordered medical care, and ensure residents' meals, medications, and treatments are not disrupted. These requests are reasonable and necessary as they fall squarely within the commissioner's emergency closure authority, which empowers the commissioner to request information necessary to determine whether she needs to close a facility early to protect the health and safety of its residents where it "can no longer remain open."<sup>147</sup> Chapter

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 2(4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 6.

144G makes clear that provision of meals, medications, and medical treatment and therapies are necessary to ensure residents' health and safety.<sup>148</sup>

**Subitem 4** requires a facility to describe how it will provide transportation of residents during discharge and transfer. Each facility is required under statute to "ensure a coordinated move of [each of its residents] to an appropriate service provider,"<sup>149</sup> and, after receiving the plan, the commissioner must determine whether the facility needs assistance in relocating its residents.<sup>150</sup> This subitem gives the commissioner the information she needs to make that determination.

**Subitem 5** requires a facility to describe how it will transfer and reconnect residents' telephone, internet services, and any electronic monitoring equipment. It is necessary for the closure plan to detail how the resident's phone and internet services as well as any electronic monitoring equipment will be transferred and reconnected in the new setting.

The assisted living licensure law protects a resident's access to telephone, internet services, and electronic monitoring equipment. Under the assisted living bill of rights, a resident has the right to access the facility's internet service at the resident's expense.<sup>151</sup> A resident also has the right to access a telephone to make and receive calls.<sup>152</sup> A resident has the right to install an electronic monitoring device in the resident's room or private living unit at the resident's own expense.<sup>153</sup> A facility is required to make a reasonable attempt to accommodate the resident's installation needs, including allowing access to the facility's public-use internet or wi-fi systems when available for other public uses.<sup>154</sup> It is reasonable to enforce these protections by requiring a facility to develop policies and procedures documenting how a resident's access to these communication tools will continue after the resident relocates to the new setting.

**Subitem 6** requires a facility to describe how it will account for residents' personal funds during the closure process. Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.42, subdivision 4(b), allows the resident to deposit funds with the facility. Under subdivision 5 of this statute, the facility must provide a final accounting of these funds and return them within 30 days of termination of the resident's housing. To ensure compliance with these requirements, it is necessary that the closure plan provides that the licensee will safely handle the resident's funds as the licensee transfers custodial responsibility of the funds to the resident or resident's representatives.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.41, subd. 1(13) (requiring the facility to provide at least three nutritious meals daily with snacks available seven days a week, according to the recommended dietary allowances in the United States Department of Agriculture guidelines, including seasonal fresh fruit and vegetables); § 144G.91, subd. 4(b) ("Residents have the right to receive health care and other assisted living services with continuity from people who are properly trained and competent to perform their duties and in sufficient numbers to adequately provide the services agreed to in the assisted living contract and the service plan.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.55, subd. 1(a)(2). See also proposed Minn. R. 4659.0120, subp. 7.C. which requires that transportation arrangements be made when a resident is relocated.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> See Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, subdivision 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.91, subd. 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.91, subd. 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144.6502, subds. 2(a), 7(a).

<sup>154</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.6502, subd. 7(c).

**Subitem 7** requires a facility to describe how it will label and keep residents' belongings safe, and how it will ensure that residents are given contact information for retrieving missing items after the facility has closed.

It is necessary for the closure plan to account for how a resident's belongings will be safely stored and labeled during the relocation process to avoid the loss of these important items during resident relocation. The resident's personal belongings include clothing, durable medical equipment, and furniture. During a facility closure, all of the residents will be packing their belongings and moving around the same time. During this chaotic time, it is easy for a resident's belongings to accidentally be lost or moved to the wrong location.

Under Minnesota Chapter 504B, licensees must store and care for property that is left behind for a period of time after residents vacate the facility.<sup>155</sup> Licensees must allow residents to reclaim this property and, under certain circumstances, residents are entitled to damages if licensees fail to make it available to them.<sup>156</sup> Closures commonly occur, however, because of licensees' financial insolvency. Thus, these damages provisions will have little effect in protecting resident's property. It is reasonable to require licensees to develop policies and procedures in advance of closures that would help ensure that tenants can recover their property.

#### Subp. 3. Commissioner acknowledgment of notice.

Subpart 3 governs the commissioner's review and approval of proposed closure plans.

Under **Item A**, the commissioner will acknowledge receipt of a facility's proposed closure plan within 14 days of receiving notice. The rule proposes 14 calendar days to give the commissioner sufficient time to verify receipt of notice. This is consistent with the timeframes set by other jurisdictions. For example, Wisconsin uses a 10 working day timeframe, for responding to receipt of proposed closure notices from assisted living facilities.<sup>157</sup>

Under **Item B**, the commissioner has up to 45 calendar days after acknowledging receipt of the proposed closure plan to approve the closure plan and verify the effective date of the closure. The commissioner has no statutory obligation to establish time limits on herself; instead, the commissioner need only "approve or otherwise respond to the plan as soon as practicable."<sup>158</sup> It is essential that the commissioner and ombudsman have adequate time to review the closure plan to ensure that the residents' health and safety are protected. These time limits give a degree of certainty to licensees and residents, while preserving the commissioner's ability to conduct the thorough review necessary to protect the health and safety of residents.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.11; 504B.271.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 504B.271.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> See Wisc. Code § 50.03(14)(d) ("The department shall notify the facility within 10 days after receiving the preliminary [closure] plan"). Wisconsin statutes compute time by "the time within which an act is to be done or proceeding had or taken shall be computed by excluding the first day and including the last . . . if the last day within which an act is to be done or proceeding had or taken falls on a Sunday or legal holiday the act may be done or the proceeding had or taken on the next secular day." See Wisc. Stat. § 990.001(4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3(a).

Upon written receipt of the closure plan, the commissioner will begin a timely review of the closure plan based on statutory criteria and in consultation with the ombudsman and staff from the Health Regulation Division overseeing the licensing and certification of assisted living facilities. The review will determine whether all statutorily required components are present and satisfactory.

The period of 45 days is informed by Minnesota's nursing home involuntary receivership law, which in many ways resembles the same process as an assisted living planned closure. That law gives licensees 45 days to develop a relocation plan in consultation with staff from MDH, DHS, the Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care, and the Office of Ombudsman for Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities.<sup>159</sup>

This 45-calendar-day time period allows the department time to contact the licensee to clarify any outstanding issues raised in the submitted information or to request additional information. The accuracy and completeness of information contained in the plan will facilitate a smooth review and timely approval.

If the commissioner takes the full forty-five calendar days to review and approve a closure plan, the timeframe from the initial written notice to the commissioner to the licensee forfeiting the license is 119 calendar days.<sup>160</sup> This timeframe is reasonable in comparison to a nursing home receivership, which takes 105 calendar days.<sup>161</sup> Note that this is the maximum amount of time that the commissioner may need to verify the effective date of closure. Most closures will be completed in a much shorter time. The facility will be notified in writing about the effective date of closure after the plan is approved.

**Subitem 1** provides that the commissioner may contact the licensee about necessary amendments to the closure plan before the commissioner approves it. This is consistent with the process laid out in statute, which requires the commissioner to "approve or otherwise respond to the plan" and to consider requiring a facility to work with a team of professionals to assist in relocation of residents.<sup>162</sup>

**Subitem 2** requires licensees to establish and maintain ongoing communication with the commissioner about the closure, including by responding to commissioner inquiries. The commissioner has statutory authority to demand information from licensees regarding their ability to relocate residents, maintain operations, or otherwise maintain the health and safety of residents throughout the closure.<sup>163</sup> The process laid out in this subitem is necessary to ensure that the commissioner can facilitate timely closures while ensuring the closure plan will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144A.161, subd. 3(b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> The commissioner has 14 calendar days to acknowledge in writing receipt of the licensee's closure plan, and 45 calendar days to review and approve the closure plan. Residents have 60 days from receipt of notice of the closure plan to relocate to another setting.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Under Minnesota Statutes, section 144A.161, subdivision 3, the nursing home and board care relocation takes around 105 calendar days: 45 calendar days for the relocation to be completed after receipt of the licensee's initial notice of closure and 60 calendar days advance written notice to residents, family members, and designated representatives.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 6.

adequately protect the health and safety of residents. Requiring licensees to maintain ongoing communications with the commissioner is a reasonable alternative to the commissioner waiting until a review is complete before addressing concerns with licensees, thereby extending the review process by losing the time that could be gained if facilities were addressing concerns on a rolling basis during the commissioner's review.

Under **Item C**, in the event a single licensee submits three or more license relinquishments or planned closures in a 30-day period, the commissioner has until 75 days after receipt of the third notice to approve and verify the effective dates of the closure(s). As described above, the commissioner has no statutory obligation to establish time limits for this review.<sup>164</sup> This item is necessary to account for the complexity posed where one licensee is engaged in several simultaneous closures, and accordingly, relocating their residents. This is only a maximum amount of time allowed for review and does not prevent the commissioner from completing reviews sooner where these complexities do not arise.

**Item D** prohibits the relocation of residents pursuant to the proposed closure plan until the commissioner has approved the plan. This is already prohibited by the statute, and is necessary to reiterate in rule to ensure compliance.<sup>165</sup>

#### Subp. 4. Notice to residents.

Subpart 4 requires each facility to use the notice of closure that it provided for approval when notifying residents and further requires the notice to residents to identify a primary facility contact with whom the residents and their representatives can discuss resident relocations. The statute already implies that facilities will notify residents by providing a copy of the closure plan,<sup>166</sup> and this subpart simply makes this requirement clear. Subpart 1 of this rule part already requires facilities to identify a contact person in addition to the director as part of their proposed closure plans, so adding this person's contact information to the notice to residents should not burden facilities. This is necessary so that residents and their representatives can contact the facility to resolve issues that may arise as a result of the closure, including issues that affect the residents' relocation plans.

#### Subp. 5. Resident-relocation evaluation; Subp. 6. Resident-relocation plan.

With the noted exception below, Subparts 5 and 6 are substantively identical to subparts 6 and 7 of the discharge planning rule part<sup>167</sup> and share the same statutory authority.<sup>168</sup> For an explanation of the need for and reasonableness of these subparts, see the Rule-By-Rule Analysis of their counterparts, above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 3(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subds. 2 and 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Proposed Minn. R. 4659.0120.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 4; § 144G.55, subd. 1(a).

Subpart 6, **Item E**, allows the department to visit facilities to monitor the closure process. Surveys of facilities to monitor compliance are authorized generally under statute.<sup>169</sup> This item merely informs licensees that the commissioner may choose to do so during closures.

#### Subp. 7. Resident-relocation verification.

Subpart 7 requires licensees to notify the commissioner once the closure is complete and verify that the licensee complied with the coordinated move requirements under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55. The purpose of this subpart is to assist the commissioner with her oversight of the relocation of residents during a closure. Facilities are already required to implement the coordinated move requirements and ensure that arrangements for relocation and continued care are effectuated prior to closure.<sup>170</sup> Asking facilities to verify their compliance with this statutory requirement should pose, at most, a minimal burden on facilities. Informing the commissioner of the completed closure also helps the department ensure that it has taken the steps necessary to end any payments it is making to residents of the facility to cover the services it provides.

#### Subp. 8. Information regarding resident relocation to receiving provider.

Subpart 8 requires closing facilities to comply with subpart 8 of proposed rule part 4659.0120. For an explanation of the need for and reasonableness of this subpart, see the Rule-By-Rule Analysis for its counterpart.

#### Subp. 9. Disbursing resident funds.

Subpart 9 requires a facility to comply with the disbursement of resident funds statute that is currently applicable to residents undergoing a facility-initiated or resident-initiated termination.<sup>171</sup> As with a resident who is relocating due to a termination, facility closure necessitates the facility providing the resident with a final accounting of the resident's personal funds that were placed in the facility's care during the resident's residency at the facility. When a resident has deposited funds with the facility, it is necessary and reasonable to also require the facility to return the funds back to the resident.

#### Subp. 10. Resident discharge summary.

Subpart 10 requires compliance with proposed rule part 4659.0120, subpart 9. For an explanation of the need for and reasonableness of this subpart, see the Rule-By-Rule Analysis for that subpart.

#### Subp. 11. License forfeiture.

Subpart 11 sets the effective date of closure as the date upon which a closing facility forfeits its license. Once a facility is closed, it will not be providing any housing or assisted living services to any residents and thus it is reasonable to set this date for forfeiture.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.30, subd. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57, subd. 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.42, subd. 5.

### 4659.0140 Initial Assessments and Continuing Assessments.

The department is authorized to implement rules and regulations that include "initial assessments, continuing assessments, and a uniform assessment tool" and "standards for resident evaluation or assessment." This part and part 4659.0150 (Uniform Assessment Tool) establish several reasonable and necessary obligations and clarifications to ensure that facilities address these important statutory goals.

#### Subp. 1. Admissions.

**Item A** is needed to establish responsibility for conducting resident screening, evaluation, and assessments required under Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G. Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.41, subdivision 2(5)-(6) requires facilities to have current policies and procedures that address initial evaluations of resident needs and initial and ongoing resident assessments (including those by a registered nurse or appropriate licensed health professional) according to the requirements outlined in statute. The assisted living director "administers, manages, supervises, or is in general administrative charge of the facility." Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 6. The clinical nurse supervisor develops the direct-care staffing plan for the facility.<sup>172</sup> Based on their respective job responsibilities, the assisted living director and clinical nurse supervisor are well-positioned to work together in determining who should be admitted to the facility based on the facility's admission policies. This proposed rule is also reasonable as it mirrors the admission requirements in state nursing home licensing rules. *See* Minn. R. 4658.0140 ("The administrator, in cooperation with the director of nursing services and the medical director, is responsible for the admission of residents to the home according to the admission policies of the nursing home").

**Item B** is needed to carry out Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 1, which states that an assisted living facility cannot accept a resident unless "the facility has staff, sufficient in qualifications, competency, and numbers, to adequately provide the services agreed to in the assisted living contract." An assisted living facility can choose which types of assisted living services it will provide to its residents. Based on the services offered and the number and competency of the staff, as well as the physical layout of the facility, among other factors, the facility may not be able to meet the needs of every potential resident seeking admission to the facility. It is therefore necessary and reasonable for the facility to screen potential residents prior to admission to ensure that it only admits residents that it can adequately care for and provide necessary and appropriate services.

**Item C** is necessary to provide consumer transparency and legal protections for prospective residents who are denied admission to a facility. This rule is also reasonable because it ensures that the facility's admissions process complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Proposed Minn. R. 4659.0180.

Minnesota Human Rights Act by ensuring that residents are not being denied admission on protected grounds.<sup>173</sup>

#### Subp. 2. Nursing assessment.

**Item A** is needed to clarify which group of prospective residents must undergo a nursing assessment prior to moving into a facility or signing an assisted living contract because the statute is slightly unclear.<sup>174</sup> Not all assisted living residents receive health-related assisted living services from a facility's registered nurse.<sup>175</sup> This item states—consistent with Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 2(b)-(d)—that only a prospective resident requesting health-related assisted living services must undergo a nursing assessment. Every 90 days, the facility must also conduct a nursing reassessment of the resident's cognitive and physical health.<sup>176</sup>

**Item B, Subitem 1** is needed to clarify that a facility must conduct a nursing assessment that includes all of the elements listed in the uniform assessment tool in rule part 4659.0150. It is important that a facility examine multiple domains of a prospective resident's physical and cognitive health in order to develop an accurate and comprehensive assessment. The assessment directly affects the quality of care a resident receives as it used to develop a resident's service plan, and the reasonableness of the uniform tool is discussed in greater detail, below, in the justification of Minnesota Rule 4659.0150. In short, this "nursing assessment" reasonably requires a broader range of health-related topics to be addressed than the "individualized review" under the following subpart because the residents receiving a nursing assessment are seeking health care services.

**Subitem 2** acknowledges that, ideally, a registered nurse will conduct the nurse assessment of a prospective resident in person so that the nurse can personally observe the resident's physical and cognitive health. For example, the nurse can use his or her senses to observe the resident's ambulatory ability, facial expressions, skin temperature, and pulse. The nurse may also notice potential or underlying health issues that may need to be addressed in the resident's care and service plan.

There are statutory exceptions to the in-person assessment based on geographic distance or "urgent or unexpected circumstances."<sup>177</sup> In these limited instances, it is necessary to have an alternative method to conduct an assessment because the prospective resident is unable to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> See 42 USC § 12012; Minn. Stat., ch. 363A. A prospective resident seeking health-related assisted living services will undergo a comprehensive assessment that will require the resident to reveal information about a disability prior to signing an assisted living contract with the facility.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.70, subd. 2 (indicating without expressly stating that residents receiving certain nonmedical services need only undergo an individualized assessment and not a nursing assessment, and further exempting residents from assessment provisions if they do not receive assisted living services).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> "Assisted living services" include a variety of services ranging from assistance with daily living activities, such as bathing and dressing, to more complex medical care, such as medication management, complex health-care services, and medical management, which require assistance of highly trained, licensed medical staff. Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.70, subd. 2(c)

<sup>177</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.70, subd. 2(b).

travel to the facility for an in-person assessment. *See* Minn. Stat. § 144G.70, subd. 2(b). It is reasonable to note for facilities that in-person assessments represent the typical standard and draw attention to the exceptions to that requirement in the rule part governing nursing assessments.

Relevant to **Subitem 3**, commissioner is required to develop and implement rules to ensure public health and safety, including through the development of resident assessment criteria and a uniform assessment tool.<sup>178</sup> To that end, Subitem 3 guarantees that all residents receive a uniform, comprehensive, and individually tailored nursing assessment of their health-care needs, regardless of what assisted living facility a resident chooses to live in. Using a standard assessment tool advances health equity throughout the state as it ensures every resident of a licensed assisted living facility receives a comprehensive assessment of multiple domains of a resident's health and cognitive functioning. This tool is also a reasonable means of ensuring that facilities have information needed to develop an adequate care and service plan for the resident.

Staff who will be caring for the resident will need to review and share the assessment or reassessment with other staff and licensed health professionals at the facility, so it is reasonable and necessary for **Subitem 4** to require the assessment in writing. Because assessments are required periodically by statute, it is also reasonable to require a dated assessment so staff can ensure that they are reviewing the most up-to-date record. Finally, it is reasonable to require that the assessment be signed by the nurse so facility staff know who to contact for follow-up questions.

#### Subp. 3. Individualized review.

**Item A** is needed to clarify which residents only require "individualized review" in lieu of a nursing assessment, consistent with Minnesota Statute, section 144G.70. These assisted living residents will not need or request health-related assisted living services and will instead want assistance only with activities of daily living such as dressing, bathing, and grooming, as well as supportive services such as laundry, shopping, and arranging transportation.<sup>179</sup> These assisted living services are equivalent to the services provided under the basic home care license provided under home care licensure law.<sup>180</sup> The resident will therefore not require a nursing assessment under subpart 2 and will receive an individualized initial review or follow-up review, as appropriate. Every 90 days, the facility must conduct a follow-up review.<sup>181</sup>

Most of the basic requirements under **Item B** are similar to those for nursing assessments under subpart 2, and the need and reasonableness of these requirements is addressed in the discussion of that subpart. The primary difference is that the individualized initial review requires the facility to address fewer elements of the uniform assessment tool because the review excludes assessment for health-related services that the resident will not be seeking.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 9(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 9 (1)-(5) sets forth the non-health related assisted living services that can be provided by a facility.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144A.471, subd. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.70, subd. 2(d).

The topics covered in the review are reasonably tailored to address topics such as a resident's personal lifestyle preferences, ability to perform activities of daily living, desire for assistance with supportive services, and information regarding any advanced health-care directives and legal documents establishing a resident's substitute decision-maker.

In addition, this subpart is needed to clarify that individualized initial reviews must also be conducted in person, unless the circumstances require the assessment to be held by alternative means. This clarification is needed because the statute is silent on where and how individualized initial reviews should take place. Like nursing assessments, an in-person review is beneficial to the facility and the resident because the staff conducting the review are able to identify the type of services the resident will need (by observing things like ambulatory ability, facial expressions, and the like). This in-person review may also signal a need for health-related services (which would require the more detailed nursing assessment). For these reasons, establishing an in-person review standard, with exceptions similar to those allowed for nursing assessments, is reasonable.

#### Subp. 4. Assessor; qualifications.

**Item A** is needed to clarify that a registered nurse must both complete a comprehensive assessment and any reassessments of a resident who is receiving health-related assisted living services under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.08, subdivision 9(6)-(12). Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 2(c), is silent on who must conduct reassessments. As Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 2(b), requires an initial assessment to be completed by a registered nurse, it is reasonable that a registered nurse also performs quarterly reassessments of the resident's cognitive and physical health because this reassessment process requires the same level of professional nursing expertise. This item is also consistent with the Nurse Practice Act (*see* Minn. Stat. § 148.171, subd. 15), which defines such comprehensive assessments as the practice of professional nursing.

**Item B** is needed to clarify that a resident receiving non health-related assisted living services does not need to be evaluated by a registered nurse prior to admission to the facility or for quarterly reviews under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 2(d). The statute is silent on this topic, but it is reasonable to allow a staff member who is competent and trained in providing non health-related assisted living services (and thus meets the qualifications in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.60, subdivision 2) to perform these reviews because these individuals have adequate expertise to perform the task.

#### Subp. 5. Temporary service plan admission.

Residents who are admitted to a facility during the weekend are often placed on temporary service plans because the facility's clinical nurse supervisor or registered nurse is unavailable to conduct a nursing assessment. In these situations, staff may draft a temporary service plan in order to immediately start providing services to the resident until the clinical nurse supervisor or registered nurse is available to conduct the assessment. Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 3, restricts the use of a temporary service plan to 72 hours because a resident can sustain physical or cognitive harm by remaining on a service plan that is not based on a comprehensive assessment of the resident's physical and cognitive status.

This subpart clarifies that within 72 hours of initiating a temporary service plan, the clinical nurse supervisor or registered nurse must conduct an initial assessment of the resident as described in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 2. This requirement is reasonable and consistent with the statutory limitation of temporary service plans, and ensures that the registered nurse comprehensively assesses the resident's physical and cognitive health and develops a service plan that accurately and holistically addresses the resident's needs.

#### Subp. 6. Consumer protections under temporary service plan.

The assisted living contract is a binding agreement between the resident and the facility that provides the resident additional consumer protections beyond what is already provided under landlord-tenant law in Minnesota Statutes, chapter 504B. These protections include the assisted living bill of rights, Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.91, as well as appeal rights of assisted living contract terminations, under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.54. These consumer protections are necessary to protect against any harm that might come to the resident, such as homelessness from eviction, deceptive marketing practices, or sudden, unexpected increases in the cost of housing or assisted living services.

While a temporary service plan under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 3 is not a permanent contract, it is an "assisted living contract" as defined by statute, and the statute is clear that persons receiving services under a temporary service plan are still treated as "residents" that receive the consumer protections afforded by Chapter 144G. See Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 5 (defining an "assisted living contract" as "the legal agreement between a resident and an assisted living facility...") and subd. 59 (defining "resident" as "a person living in an assisted living facility who has executed an assisted living contract"); Minn. Stat. § 144G.70, subd. 3 (referring to persons under 72-hour temporary service plans as "residents" and requiring the facility to have a legal agreement with the resident for services). This subpart is needed to clarify this point expressly for facilities and residents. It is reasonable to expect that facilities will exercise careful discretion before admitting residents under a temporary service plan because these facilities have represented that they can provide services to the resident, and the resident has undertaken a significant transition to move into the facility and may have terminated their prior living arrangements. Further, if a resident is terminated under a temporary service plan, the resident is still required to pay the facility for services received as the resident and facility work through the termination and appeals process.

#### Subp. 7. Weekend assessments.

This subpart is needed to clarify that a registered nurse must be available on the weekends to conduct a nursing assessment of an existing resident who is ready to be discharged from the hospital and return to the assisted living facility where he or she resides. The assisted living law states that "resident reassessment...must be conducted *as needed* based on changes in the needs of the resident."<sup>182</sup> A resident who has sufficiently recovered while hospitalized needs to be reassessed by a registered nurse before the resident can be transferred back to the facility because a hospitalization often involves significant changes in resident needs. *See also* Minn.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.70, subd. 2(c).

Stat. § 148.171, subd. 15(1) (requiring that comprehensive assessments conducted by a registered nurse address changes in a patient's condition).

This rule is reasonable because the Ombudsman for Long-Term Care reported receiving complaints from residents and their family members that residents unnecessarily remain in the hospital over a weekend because the facility's registered nurse is unavailable conduct an assessment. The practice of holding a resident over the weekend at the hospital is expensive for both the state and the resident, who is already paying to reside and receive services from the assisted living facility and should not also have to pay for unnecessary days in the hospital. It may also leave a resident more vulnerable to infection, transfer trauma, or other health issues. The department also received a written comment from a member of the public requesting that assisted living facilities be precluded from barring a resident's return to the facility from the hospital if the patient has sufficiently recovered.<sup>183</sup> Accordingly, this is a reasonable requirement, particularly considering that the number of weekend assessments needed under this subpart is likely to be limited and the facility can choose to meet this requirement through means short of having a nurse on site throughout the weekend (for example, by having a nurse on call).

## 4659.0150 UNIFORM ASSESSMENT TOOL.

#### Subp. 1. Definition.

This rule is needed to define the term "uniform assessment tool," and reasonably defines the term as a tool developed in accordance with the requirements of this rule that is used by facilities to obtain a comprehensive assessment of resident needs.

Minnesota Statute, section 144G.09, subdivision 3 authorizes the commissioner to implement rules relating to resident "initial assessments, continuing assessments, and a uniform assessment tool." Further, Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivisions 2 and 4, require a facility to conduct an initial nursing assessment and individualized initial review, as well as quarterly reassessments and reviews, to identify a prospective resident's assessed needs and develop a resident-oriented service plan. But chapter 144G does not specifically define what information a facility needs to collect during an assessment or review. This rule closes this gap by providing uniform assessment criteria to facilities for the collection of essential information about each resident's physical and cognitive needs, as well as their preferences and habits. This uniform assessment requirement also advances health equity in Minnesota as it ensures that prospective residents or residents throughout the state receive a comprehensive assessment.

#### Subp. 2. Assessment Tool Elements.

It is necessary to list in rule the minimum components of the uniform assessment to ensure that facilities gather complete information on a resident's physical health and cognitive status as well as the resident's strengths and needs, all of which eventually form the foundation for the resident's service and care plans. It is also necessary to require that facilities develop and utilize a uniform tool for the purposes of ensuring equitable and consistent assessments across

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Comment from Todd Redmann, MSW, St. Luke's Hospital, Duluth, MN, received on February 24, 2020.

a wide range of facilities. Many of the uniform assessment elements are derived from the Oregon Administrative Rules for Residential Care and Assisted Living Facilities, and have been further refined for additional clarity for the reader and to address specific statutory requirements in chapter 144G (*see, e.g.,* item D, subitem 4, which addresses numerous requirements for medication management assessment detailed in Minnesota Statute, section 144G.71).<sup>184</sup> Further, as discussed above in part 4659.0140, facilities are permitted to apply their uniform tool in a more flexible manner than the Oregon law because residents may choose to decline health-related services at the time of admission. The department's decision to derive requirements from Oregon's existing law is reasonable for multiple reasons.

First, the department initially proposed a longer and more expansive uniform assessment tool similar to the Washington State Comprehensive Assessment Reporting Evaluation.<sup>185</sup> The department also considered the MnCHOICES tool, which, like the Washington State tool, is used to assess an individuals need and eligibility for home and community based services that are typically funded through Medicaid waiver programs.<sup>186</sup> The proposed tool would have been administered by the state, further developed by the commissioner and interested stakeholders over the fall and winter of 2020, and deployed on August 1, 2021.

The department eventually set aside its plans to create a state-administered uniform tool and instead elected to outline uniform tool elements in rule, due in part to the unrealistic cost and time investment associated with the development of the tool.<sup>187</sup> Moreover, the Assisted Living Rules Advisory Committee provided detailed feedback about the proposed tool. Some members persuasively argued that the proposed tool was overly burdensome in light of the fact that assisted living providers already use existing software packages to conduct assessments that cover all of the elements listed in this subpart. After further consideration, the department agreed that the proposed tool was too complex, costly, and inflexible, especially considering that many facilities have already incurred substantial cost in assessment tools that can easily achieve compliance with this rule. Facilities that do not conduct assessment tools, invest in new assessment software, or devise alternative ways to develop a tool and achieve compliance.

Second, the department's use of Oregon's assessment as a model is reasonable because the Oregon law utilizes a holistic approach that addresses multiple domains of the resident's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> See O.A.R. § 411-054-0034.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> See <u>Washington State Department of Social and Health Services</u>, Aging and Long-Term Support Administration <u>Comprehensive Assessment Reporting Evaluation-Care (www.dshs.wa.gov/altsa/home-and-community-</u> <u>services/comprehensive-assessment-reporting-evaluation-care</u>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> See DHS Legislative Report, MnCHOICES Benchmarks (PDF)

<sup>(</sup>www.leg.mn.gov/docs/2020/mandated/200306.pdf); DHS Licensing fo Home and Community-Based Services-245D providers (https://mn.gov/dhs/partners-and-providers/licensing/hcbs-245d/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Some cost estimates associated with the MnCHOICES tool exceeded \$600 million. See <u>"Minnesota takes steps to modernize disability services"</u>, Star Tribune (www.startribune.com/minnesota-takes-steps-to-modernize-disability-services/567211422/). In addition, DHS developed the tool from 2004 to 2013, the year of its eventual rollout. See Dominiak, Maria, et. al., <u>"Considerations for a National Risk-Adjustment Model for Medicaid Managed Long-Term Services and Supports Programs"</u>, Center for Health Care Strategies, Inc., p. 3 (Sept. 2016) (PDF) (www.chcs.org/media/Considerations-for-a-National-Risk-Adjustment-Model-MLTSS 092816.pdf).

physical, cognitive, and emotional well-being. Academic research confirms that a resident experiences better health outcomes when an assisted living facility addresses the resident's needs in a holistic manner.<sup>188</sup>

Finally, like the Oregon law, this subpart also provides flexibility to facilities by not prescribing a form or format for the assessment. Flexibility is reasonable and necessary goal, as facilities range from smaller residences that may be able to conduct and keep assessments on paper, to much larger residential complexes and corporate entities that require an automated assessment system. Many facilities have invested considerable cost on assessment tools used in the provision of their current services. Allowing them to supplement those assessment tools to include any assessment elements not addressed in their existing tool is a reasonable and cost effective compromise.

#### Subp. 3. Record keeping.

This subpart is needed to clarify, consistent with Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.43, subdivision 3(7), that a facility is required to keep copies of completed assessment tool results in resident records.

#### Subp. 4. Licensee attestation.

This requirement allows the department to ensure that the facility is prepared to comply with the assessment and review requirements of this rule part. The assessment tool, as well as other documents facilities are required to establish, use, and maintain, must be available for review by the Commissioner at any time, including at the time of a survey, complaint investigation, or other licensing activities. *See* Minn. Stat. § 144G.30, subd. 4. This attestation, coupled with the department's survey, complaint investigation, and enforcement responsibilities, are a reasonable means of ensuring compliance with assessment obligations and alerting facilities to the importance of those obligations.

#### Subp. 5. Department access to the uniform assessment tool.

At the time of a survey, investigation, or licensing activity, a department surveyor will verify that the licensee's uniform assessment tool complies with this rule. Facilities found to be using assessment tools that do not comply with this rule may be subject to fines or enforcement actions under Minnesota Statutes, sections 144G.20 and 144G.31. This subpart, similar to subpart 3, is a necessary and reasonable means of signaling the importance of uniform assessment obligations to a facility, and imposing a directive to department investigators and surveyors to verify assessment tool compliance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Thompson, Hilaire J., et al., <u>"A Holistic Approch to Assess Older Adults' Wellness Using e-Health Technologies",</u> *Telemedicine Journal and E-Health*, Vol. 17, No. 10, pp. 794-800 (Dec. 17, 2011) (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3228591/).

# 4659.0160 RELINQUISHING AN ASSISTED LIVING FACILITY WITH DEMENTIA CARE LICENSE.

Under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.80, subdivision 3, a licensee holding an assisted living with dementia care license can voluntarily relinquish the license and downgrade to an assisted living facility license. The statute requires the licensee to provide written notice of the license relinquishment to the commissioner and the ombudsman.

This proposed rule part draws from the Centers for Medicaid and Medicare Services licensee notification requirements for the planned closures of nursing homes.<sup>189</sup> Similar to a planned closure, a license relinquishment will often require assisted living residents with significant physical cognitive and physical frailties to relocate to another setting. Minnesota law allows an assisted living facility to provide the same levels of complex care as a nursing home.<sup>190</sup> Generally, an assisted living facility with dementia care facility cares for vulnerable adults with severe cognitive deficits and can also have a secured dementia care unit.<sup>191</sup>

#### Subp. 1. Voluntary relinquishment; notifying commissioner and ombudsman.

Under **Item A**, a licensee must submit to the commissioner and ombudsman a copy of its transitional plan. A licensee is already required by statute to provide a copy of its transitional plan to the commissioner along with its written notice of voluntary relinquishment.<sup>192</sup> This item requires the facility to also submit a copy to the ombudsman. **Item B** requires a licensee to include with the transition plan contact information of a senior staff member other than the director who can serve as a point of contact during the relinquishment process.

The ombudsman's staff are experienced in reviewing plans for closure or other transitions and can identify when there are problems with the plans. It is necessary for the transitional plan to be reviewed by the ombudsman in order to ensure that all of the elements of the transitional plan are adequately addressed and that the plan ensures that the license relinquishment process does not negatively affect the safety and wellbeing of the facility's residents.<sup>193</sup> Further, the ombudsman can inform residents of their rights and options and observe the transfer and discharge process. It is reasonable for the commissioner and the ombudsman to review the plan jointly in order to assess the plan's completeness and coordinate the deployment of their staff during the license relinquishment. Maintaining contact with the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> See Appendix PP—<u>"Guidance to Surveyors for Long Term Care Facilities", CMS State Operations Manual, §</u> 483.70(m), Rev. Nov. 22, 2017 (PDF) (www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-

Guidance/Guidance/Manuals/downloads/som107ap\_pp\_guidelines\_ltcf.pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 9 (12) (defining "assisted living services" to include "complex or specialty health care services...").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.08, subd. 8 ("Assisted living facility with dementia care" means a licensed assisted living facility that is advertised, marketed, or otherwise promoted as providing specialized care for individuals with Alzheimer's disease or other dementias. An assisted living facility with a secured dementia care unit must be licensed as an assisted living facility with dementia care.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.80, subd. 3(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.80, subd. 3(2) (The transition plan must demonstrate "how the current residents shall be evaluated and assessed to reside in other housing settings that are not an assisted living facility with dementia care, that are physically unsecured, or that would require move-out or transfer to other settings...").

facility is necessary to facilitate this process, and the reasonableness of designating an alternative point of contact is discussed in the Rule-By-Rule analysis of the planned closures rule, above.

#### Subp. 2. Transition plan; contents.

Subpart 2 lays out the required contents of the transitional plan in addition to those expressly required in statute. The purpose of this subpart is to obtain key information about the plans, policies, and procedures the licensee has established to ensure the license relinquishment process does not negatively affect the safety and wellbeing of the facility's residents.<sup>194</sup>

Under **item A**, the transition plan must provide the reason for relinquishing the license and proposed date of relinquishment. Voluntary relinquishment of a license can occur for many reasons. For example, a licensee may want to surrender a license in anticipation of further enforcement actions by the state due to chronic poor performance on surveys. A licensee may be facing chronic staffing shortages and be unable to provide the additional services, meet physical plant requirements, or to meet staffing requirements under the dementia-care license. Submitting the information to the commissioner in advance of the relinquishment allows the commissioner to make an informed decision about how and if to exercise the commissioner's investigative authority to monitor a facility throughout the relinquishment process<sup>.195</sup>

**Item B**, requires the transitional plan to include a proposed timetable for resident transitions and a description of how the facility will facilitate them and with what resources. The transitional plan must demonstrate "how the current residents shall be evaluated and assessed to reside in other housing settings that are not an assisted living facility with dementia care, that are physically unsecured, or that would require move-out or transfer to other settings."<sup>196</sup> For each resident that needs to relocate as a result of the relinquishment, the facility must ensure a coordinated move "to a safe location that is appropriate for the resident and ... an appropriate service provider . . . ."<sup>197</sup> For residents who transfer instead of moving out, the facility "must provide for the safe, orderly, coordinated, and appropriate transfer of residents within the facility" subject to statutory safeguards similar to those that apply to coordinated moves.<sup>198</sup> Item B requires facilities to use the information gained from the evaluation the statute already requires to begin planning for the coordinated moves and transfers that chapter 144G also requires. It is necessary and reasonable to require facilities to plan for how they will satisfy these statutory obligations with regard to residents who are among the most vulnerable individuals the facilities can serve. Submitting the information to the commissioner in advance of the moves allows the commissioner to monitor and ensure compliance throughout the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.80, subd. 3(a)(2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.80, subd. 3(a)(2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.55, subd. 1(a)–(b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.56.

relinquishment without burdening the facility and the department with the need to demand this information under the commissioner's investigative authority.<sup>199</sup>

**Item C**, requires the transitional plan to include a list of residents who may require a change in service plan because of the relinquishment and a description of the residents' respective levels of care, special needs, or conditions. Facilities are already required to "change service or care plans as appropriate to address any needs the residents may have with the transition."<sup>200</sup> Accordingly, it is reasonable to require facilities to compile the information necessary to make such changes in preparation for the relinquishment. By receiving the list of residents required by item C, the ombudsman and department can ensure these necessary assessments have been conducted and help ensure residents received proper care.

**Item D** requires transitional plans to identify each resident to whom the facility expects to issue a notice of termination of housing or assisted living services because of relinquishment. Facilities are already required to provide written notice of termination to these residents around the same time as they are required to submit their transitional plans to the department and ombudsman.<sup>201</sup> It is thus reasonable to ask that facilities include a list in their plans. Further, it is necessary to provide this information to MDH and the ombudsman so that both offices can understand the scope of the relinquishment's impact on the facility's residents to determine the extent to which they need to monitor or intervene in the relinquishment and relocation process to protect these mostly vulnerable residents that must now relocate.

#### Subp. 3. Notice to Residents.

**Item A, subitem 1**, adds to the statutory notice requirement in Minnesota Statute, section 144G.80, subdivision 3 (which requires notice to residents and their representatives) by requiring facilities to provide notice to residents' case managers and explain the reasons for the relinquishment. This proposed rule part is necessary to ensure the case manager can assist the resident by beginning the process of identifying payment sources for the resident's care.

It is necessary that the licensee disclose the reason for the license downgrade in order to allow residents and their families, as well as their formal and informal supports, to make informed choices about the resident's continued residency at the facility.<sup>202</sup> Chapter 144G already requires the licensee to provide a "detailed explanation of the reasons for the reduction [of services] and date of reduction" to residents whose services are being reduced at least 60 days before the reduction.<sup>203</sup> A relinquishment necessarily requires licensees to end dementia care services for residents, to the extent the facility is providing them.<sup>204</sup> Accordingly, it is reasonable to require this information be included in the notice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.80, subd. 3(a)(3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.55, subd. 1(d), and 144G.80, subd. 3(a); proposed Minn. R. 4659.0130, subp. 1.A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 1(1) (requiring regulations respecting resident choice).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.55, subd. 1(d)(1), and 144G.80, subd. 3(a)(1)(i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.10, subd. 2(a)(2).

**Subitem 2** requires the facility to provide a primary contact that the resident and the resident's representative and case manager, if any, can contact to discuss transitioning the resident out of the facility. It is rare for a licensee, especially of larger assisted living facilities, to be an owner/operator who resides on the facility premises. Smaller facilities are likely to share the services of a licensed assisted living director as a cost-saving measure, as is typically the case in nursing homes. Given the fact that neither the licensee nor the assisted living director may be present at the facility on a full-time basis, it is necessary for the licensee to identify an alternative contact person with supervisory responsibilities that the residents or their representatives, can call with questions about the impending license downgrade and how to transition a resident out of the facility if needed.

Under **Item B**, once it has notified residents, the facility must revise its marketing materials to remove indications that the facility offers dementia care services and communicate to potential and new residents entering the facility that it will be relinquishing its license. Chapter 144G already requires the revision of the marketing materials. This item merely sets the date by which the facility must do so and adds the disclosure requirement to new and prospective residents. It is necessary for the licensee to be transparent to consumers about the impending license downgrade so that it does not accept any new residents into the facility who will need dementia care services either now or in the future based on a misapprehension that the facility will be able to provide those services.

#### Subp. 4. Resident-relocation evaluation.

Subpart 4, **Item A**, requires the facility to prepare a resident relocation evaluation and comply with part 4659.0120, subpart 6, for each resident whose contract the facility terminates. See the Rule-By-Rule analysis of subpart for an explanation of its need and reasonableness.

**Item B** provides that the relocation evaluation may include recommendations for continuing to receive housing and assisted living services from the assisted living facility that is relinquishing its assisted living facility with dementia care license. This item acknowledges that it is possible for the resident to remain at the facility and arrange for provision of required assisted living services by an outside licensed home care provider.<sup>205</sup> The assisted living contract states that the resident has a right to obtain services from an unaffiliated service provider.<sup>206</sup> As this item does not impose an obligation on residents or facilities and merely provides choices, it is reasonable.

#### Subp. 5. Resident-relocation plan.

Subpart 5 requires the facility to hold a planning conference to develop a relocation plan and comply with part 4659.0120, subpart 7, for each resident whose contract the facility terminates. See the Rule-By-Rule analysis of subpart for an explanation of its need and reasonableness

Subp. 6. Verifying resident relocation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.91, subd. 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Minn. Stat. § 144G.50, subd. 2(e)(3).

Under Subpart 6, once all residents whose contracts the facility has terminated have left the facility, the licensee must notify the commissioner and verify that the residents have been safely relocated and that the licensee complied with the coordinated move requirements under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55. The purpose of this subpart is to assist the commissioner with her oversight of the facility's compliance with the relevant rules and statutes regarding relinquishment and coordinated moves, and to ensure that none of these residents are neglected or placed in an unsafe location as a result of the relinquishment.<sup>207</sup> Facilities are already required to ensure a coordinated move to a safe location and an appropriate service provider for residents that must relocate as a result of the relinquishment.<sup>208</sup> Asking facilities to verify their compliance with this statutory requirement should pose, at most, a minimal burden on facilities. Informing the commissioner of the completed move also helps the department ensure that it has taken the steps necessary to end any payments it is making to relocated residents of the facility to cover the services it provides.

#### Subp. 7. Information regarding resident relocation to receiving provider.

This subpart requires facilities to comply with subpart 8 of proposed rule part 4659.0120. For an explanation of the need for and reasonableness of this subpart, see the Rule-By-Rule Analysis for its counterpart.

#### Subp. 8. Disbursement of resident funds.

This subpart requires a facility to comply with the disbursement of resident funds statute that is currently applicable to residents undergoing a facility-initiated or resident-initiated termination.<sup>209</sup> As with a resident who is relocating due to a termination, a resident relocation due to an assisted living with dementia care license relinquishment necessitates the facility providing the resident with a final accounting of the resident's personal funds that were placed in the facility's care during the resident's residency at the facility. When a resident has deposited funds with the facility, it is necessary and reasonable to also require the facility to return the funds back to the resident

#### Subp. 9. Resident discharge summary.

This subpart requires compliance with proposed rule part 4657.0120, subpart 9. For an explanation of the need for and reasonableness of this subpart, see the Rule-By-Rule Analysis for that subpart.

#### Subp. 10. Assisted living facility with dementia care license forfeiture.

Under **Item A**, the forfeiture date of the assisted living license is the proposed date of license relinquishment, unless the commissioner has approved of an extension to that date in writing. This item exists to provide necessary clarity for facilities, residents, and the department. Utilizing the proposed relinquishment date as the default forfeiture date is reasonable because

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> See Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.55 (coordinated move requirements) and subdivision 2 (defining safe location), 144G.80, subd. 3 (relinquishment statute).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.55, subd. 1(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.42, subd. 5.

that is the date the facility will have chosen to provide to residents and the department under its notice<sup>210</sup> and transitional plan.<sup>211</sup> The requirement that the commissioner must approve an extension in writing is necessary and reasonable to avoid confusion by ensuring that there is a clear written record with the facility and the department of the date change.

**Item B** provides that the commissioner shall reclassify the license to the assisted living facility license category as of the date of relinquishment. This is necessary to include in rule to avoid confusion about whether a facility retains its license to provide assisted living services upon relinquishment of its license to also provide dementia care services and to clarify that the date of reclassification is the same as the date of relinquishment.

When a licensee relinquishes an assisted living with dementia care license, the licensee automatically receives an assisted living facility license. If this were not so, the licensee would undergo a planned closure instead.<sup>212</sup> Reclassification also means that the licensee does not have to go through the requirements of initial licensure as stated in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.12. Instead, the licensee is able to continue operating with minimal disruption to its residents that do not receive dementia care services.

Under **Item C**, a licensee may not reapply for an assisted living facility with dementia care license until one year after relinquishment. This item intends to prevent licensees who are unable to meet the heightened demands of the dementia care population from attempting to do so. Residents who must leave a facility because of license relinquishment are subjected to a stressful and intense relocation process. Relinquishments and resulting relocations also require the department and ombudsman to dedicate resources to overseeing the relinquishments and responding to resident concerns.<sup>213</sup> It is necessary and reasonable, therefore, to seek to discourage relinquishments by requiring licensees to take time to prepare to succeed before making a subsequent attempt at obtaining an assisted living with dementia care license.

#### 4659.0170 DISEASE PREVENTION AND INFECTION CONTROL.

The assisted living licensure law requires that facilities "establish and maintain an infection control program" and implement up-to-date infection control practices. *See* Minn. Stat. § 144G.41, subds. 2(8) and 3. But further clarification is needed to explain what assisted living facilities should do to control infection and the sources of information that should inform facility infection control programs and practices. These clarifications are consistent with the legislature's directive to establish regulations "to ensure, to the extent possible, the health, safety, well-being, and appropriate treatment of residents" and to protect public health and safety. *See* Minn. Stat. § 144.09, subds. 1(1) and 3(a). Further, this rule is consistent with the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.80, subd. 3(a)(1)(i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Proposed Minn. R. 4659.0160, subp. 2.A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 144G.57 (planned closure); 144G.80, subd. 3(b) ("Nothing in this section alters obligations under section 144G.57.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> See, e.g., Minn. Stat. § 144G.80, subd. 3(a) ("The licensee must notify the commissioner and the Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care in writing at least 60 calendar days prior to the voluntary relinquishment of an assisted living facility with dementia care license.").

requirements under Minnesota Statutes, section 144A.4798, subdivisions 2 and 3 that already apply to licensed home care providers that provide assisted living services in registered housing with services establishments.

**Subpart 1. Communicable diseases.** Communicable disease reporting requirements are the standard method for performing public health surveillance in every state, including Minnesota. The reporting requirements in this rule part are necessary in a facility providing health care services in a long term care setting to vulnerable adults who may have health conditions that make them especially susceptible to communicable diseases.

The COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the vulnerability of residents in these settings and the need for clear guidance on reporting such diseases.<sup>214</sup> Further, this pandemic has highlighted that the role of public health follow up, testing, and contact tracing as a means of controlling the spread of disease and infection, including in long-term care settings.<sup>215</sup> Accordingly, it is reasonable to clarify for all assisted living facilities that they must comply with state disease reporting and provide specific citation to applicable requirements.

*Subp. 2. Infection control program.* Health care-associated infections (HAIs) are infections people get while they're receiving health care for another condition. They can happen at any health care facility, including assisted living facilities. HAIs are a significant cause of illness and death, and they can have serious emotional, financial, and medical consequences. These infections lead to tens of thousands of deaths and cost the U.S. health care system billions of dollars each year.<sup>216</sup> The Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), estimates that 1 to 3 million serious infections occur every year in long-term care facilities, which include assisted living facilities.<sup>217</sup> These numbers emphasize the need for effective infection prevention planning in assisted living facilities.

With the current emphasis on appropriate infection control practices in the health care industry as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, this rule part is critically important to protecting resident health and safety. This subpart reasonably requires that facility infection-control programs under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.41, subdivision 3 incorporate current guidelines for infection prevention and control for long term care facilities from the CDC and—consistent with Minnesota Statute, section 144A.4798—accepted health care, medical and nursing standards. The CDC offers free guidance and tools specifically for long term care setting that facilities can use to establish their infection control programs.<sup>218</sup> Further, because the science and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> See, e.g, Howatt, Glenn & Serres, Chris, <u>"Minnesota COVID-19 cases surge again among long-term care</u> residents and workers", *StarTribune* (Aug. 8, 2020) (www.startribune.com/state-s-covid-cases-increasing-amonglong-term-care-residents/572041592/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> MDH Long-term Care Testing: COVID-19 (www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/coronavirus/hcp/ltctesting.html); MDH Tracing COVID-19 (www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/coronavirus/tracing.html).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> U.S. Department of health and Human Services, Health Care Associated Infections (https://health.gov/ourwork/health-care-quality/health-care-associated-infections).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> <u>Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Nursing Homes and Assisted Living (Long-term Care Facilities [LTCFs]) (www.cdc.gov/longtermcare/index.html)</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> <u>Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Infection Prevention and Control Assessment Tool for Long-term</u> <u>Care Facilities (PDF) (www.cdc.gov/infectioncontrol/pdf/icar/ltcf.pdf)</u>.

understanding of infections and diseases—particularly those that are newly emerging continues to evolve over time, this rule part reasonably requires facilities to follow the most upto-date guidelines.

#### 4659.0180 STAFFING.

The commissioner is authorized to implement rules to address "staffing appropriate for each licensure category to best protect the health and safety of residents no matter their vulnerability." Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(c). In addition, Minnesota Statute, section 144G.41, subdivision 1(11) requires facilities to have a staffing plan that meets certain criteria. This part establishes several reasonable requirements to guarantee that facility staffing and staffing plans are adequate to meet the needs of facility residents. These requirements are also consistent with person-centered planning and service delivery and provide needed flexibility to facilities (which vary in size and resident population) by making clear that adequate staffing levels depend on an individualized professional assessment of each resident's needs and the care environment. Minn. Stat. § 144G.41, subd. 1(3) (requiring all assisted living facilities to "utilize a person-centered planning and service delivery process").

#### Subp. 1. Definition.

This proposed subpart defines the group of individuals who provide assisted living services directly to the assisted living residents. Direct-care staff includes licensed practical nurses, advanced practice nurses, registered nurses, and unlicensed personnel. This definition is needed and reasonable because this part establishes staffing and planning requirements for only those staff that are directly responsible for meeting the care needs of residents.

#### Subp. 2. Clinical nurse supervisor.

Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.41, subdivision 4 requires that every facility have a clinical nurse supervisor on staff who is a registered nurse licensed in Minnesota. The rule also establishes a number of responsibilities for registered nurses. See, e.g., Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.41, subd. 2; 144G.62, subd. 1. This proposed rule clarifies that a facility's clinical nurse supervisor may meet all of the facility's registered nurse responsibilities and the facility does not have to hire a second registered nurse. The department anticipates that it would be cost prohibitive for certain facilities to hire two nurses, especially smaller facilities that may otherwise only employ one nurse on a part-time basis.

#### Subp. 3. Direct-care staffing; plan required.

This proposed rule part provides guidelines for developing a direct-care staffing plan. Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.41, subdivision 1(11) requires a facility to develop a staffing plan that, in part, will "ensure[] sufficient staffing at all times to meet the scheduled and reasonably foreseeable unscheduled needs of each resident as required by the residents' assessments and service plans on a 24-hour per day basis." While there are numerous references in chapter 144G emphasizing the need for a facility to have a fully staffed and trained workforce to care for residents, the department believes it is necessary to provide additional guidance for developing a direct-care staffing plan because the statute does not explain who develops the plan and provides minimal guidance on what the person developing the plan must consider. It is also critically important that staffing plan requirements are clearly explained in rule for several reasons.

First, long-term care facilities, including assisted living facilities, are experiencing chronic staffing shortages, especially for direct-care workers like registered nurses, licensed practical nurses, and nursing aides.<sup>219</sup> The COVID-19 pandemic has only exacerbated the staffing shortage crisis.<sup>220</sup> One of the underlying reasons for the shortage include a decreasing supply of available workers and persistently low wages.<sup>221</sup> Given the staffing shortage, the department believes it is incumbent upon the facility to ensure that it is able to meet the needs of its residents with its staff, identify any gaps in its staffing, and make timely arrangements for an outside service provider or temporary staffing personnel to care for residents.

Second, federal and state regulations governing nursing homes and home care licensure laws historically have required a sufficient number of adequately trained staff as a condition of licensure.<sup>222</sup> Despite these regulations, the department continues to substantiate maltreatment findings from these facilities.<sup>223</sup> For example, the Office of Health Facility Complaints reported a 50-percent increase in 2017 in the number of reports of alleged maltreatment or licensing violations from 2012.<sup>224</sup> In fiscal year 2017, the Office of Health Facility complaints received 24,100 alleged maltreatment and licensing complaints.<sup>225</sup> Low staffing can contribute to maltreatment by neglect and facility responsibility for these incidents,<sup>226</sup> and these statistics underscore the critical importance direct-care staff play in a resident's health and safety and the need to provide additional guidance to facilities to develop a robust direct-care staffing plan.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Stone, Robyn and Harahan, Mary, <u>"Improving the Long-Term Care Workforce Serving Older Adults", *Health Affairs* (2010) (www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2009.0554); "Direct Care/Support Workforce Summit: Summary Report and Next Steps", Minnesota Department of Human Services, p. 1, (Nov. 18, 2016) (https://edocs.dhs.state.mn.us/lfserver/Public/DHS-7271A-ENG).</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> <u>The Associated Press</u>, "Pandemic aggravates Minnesota care center staffing shortages", <u>Minnesota Public Radio</u> (May 1, 2020) (www.mprnews.org/story/2020/05/01/pandemic-aggravates-minnesota-care-center-staffing-<u>shortages</u>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Stone, Robyn and Harahan, Mary, <u>"Improving the Long-Term Care Workforce Serving Older Adults"</u>, *Health Affairs* (2010) (www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2009.0554).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> See 42 C.F.R. § 483.35 ( "[t]he facility must have sufficient nursing staff with the appropriate competencies and skills sets to provide nursing and related services to assure resident safety and attain or maintain the highest practicable physical, mental, and psychosocial well-being of each resident..."); Minn. Stat., § 144A.04, subd. 7 (requiring minimum staffing standards for nursing personnel in nursing homes); Minn. Stat. § 144A.4791, subdivision 4 ("No home care provider may accept a person as a client unless the home care provider has staff, sufficient in qualifications, competency, and numbers, to adequately provide the services agreed to in the service plan and that are within the provider's scope of practice").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> Maltreatment is defined as abuse, neglect or financial exploitation of a vulnerable adult. Minn. Stat. § 626.5572, subd. 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Office of Health Facility Complaints: 2018 Evaluation Report, Office of the Legislative Auditor, p. S-2 (2018) (PDF) (www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/ped/pedrep/ohfc.pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> See Minn. Stat. § 656.5572 (noting "neglect" includes the failure to provide necessary care or supervision); Minn. Stat. § 656.557, subd. 9c (c) (stating facility responsibility depends on adequacy of facility staffing levels and policies, among other factors).

Third, Minnesotans recognize the importance of competent and trained staff caring for their loved ones in assisted living facilities. DHS recently contracted with the University of Minnesota to develop an Assisted Living Report Card that will measure and report on the quality of assisted living settings.<sup>227</sup> In developing the report card, university researchers crafted a survey asking 822 respondents to rate the level of importance of nine factors affecting the quality of assisted living communities.<sup>228</sup> Respondents ranked staff quality as the second most important factor.<sup>229</sup> This result held controlling for the respondent's gender, location, age, and race/ethnicity.<sup>230</sup>

This subpart designates the clinical nurse supervisor as the person responsible for developing the staffing plan, and this is reasonable because the clinical nurse supervisor must have a substantive and active role in staffing decisions and evaluating the needs of each individual resident. The clinical nurse supervisor, with input from the residents' health professionals, should define the competencies required for all direct-care staff to deliver, individualize, and provide care for the facility's residents based on the residents' assessed needs. Under the Nurse Practice Act, Minnesota Statutes, section 148.171, subdivision 15, the registered nurse is responsible for collaborating with other health care providers and caregivers to develop and coordinate an integrated plan of care for each resident. The registered nurse is also accountable for the quality of care delivered. *Id*.

Under **Item A**, the clinical nurse supervisor must ensure that the direct-care staffing levels meet the resident's needs under the service plan and that the resident receives any other negotiated services listed in the assisted living contract. Based on the resident's nursing assessment (*see* Minn. Stat. § 144G.70), the clinical nurse supervisor must determine how the direct-care staff will provide the resident's service plan. The assisted living contract is the written agreement between the facility and the resident concerning the provision of housing, assisted living services, and the resident's service plan.<sup>231</sup> The contract also discloses the nature of any other services to be provided to the resident for an additional fee.<sup>232</sup> It is reasonable for a staffing plan to ensure that each resident receives the appropriate level of direct staff care as dictated by these contracts and service plans. This subpart is needed because chapter 144G does not discuss resident contracts and service plans in the context of the facility's staffing plan.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Shippee, Tetyana, et al., <u>"Stakeholder Feedback on Identifying Quality Measures for a Minnesota Assisted Living Report Card"</u>, University of Minnesota School of Public Health (Jan 2020) (PDF) (https://mn.gov/dhs/assets/UMN-Assisted-living-report-card-stakeholder-report tcm1053-417276.pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> See id. at 8-10. The nine factors measured are: resident quality of life, resident and family satisfaction, safety, resident health outcomes, staff, physical and social environment, service availability, core values and philosophy, and care services and integration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> *Id.* at 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> *Id.* at 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Minnesota Statute, section 144G.50, subdivision 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Minnesota Statute, section 144G.50, subdivision 2(b).

**Item B** is needed because acuity levels in assisted living populations continue to rise as individuals shift away from nursing homes and instead opt to live in assisted living facilities.<sup>233</sup> Acuity level means the intensity of nursing care for a resident that is "difficult, time-consuming, or complex."<sup>234</sup> Acuity of care is greater for residents who require complicated health procedures, have psychosocial or therapeutic interventions, take oral medications, and use complicated intravenous drugs and other medications.<sup>235</sup>

When developing the staffing schedule, assisted living residents with higher acuity levels will require more staff time in order to meet the residents' needs.<sup>236</sup> In fact, one of the most important factors in determining staffing levels is the level of acuity of the residents.<sup>237</sup> It is reasonable for the clinical nurse supervisor to ensure that there is sufficient qualified nursing staff available at all times to provide nursing and related services commensurate with the residents' acuity levels and in a manner that promotes each resident's rights, physical, mental and psychosocial well-being. It is also reasonable to base this on the individualized, resident-centered assessments that are already required under 144G.

Under **Item C**, it is necessary to clarify that the staffing plan must take into account how each setting affects the ability of the direct-care staff to carry out their duties in a timely fashion.<sup>238</sup> Assisted living facilities can range from a single family home providing services to a few residents, to a continuing care retirement campus housing hundreds of residents in different buildings.<sup>239</sup> Direct-care staff may have to travel farther distances to reach residents who need care if the resident population is spread out in different wings, floors, or buildings. It is therefore reasonable to state that the direct-care staffing plan should take into account how long it takes for direct-care staff to travel around the facility's premises during their shift in order to meet the scheduled and reasonably foreseeable unscheduled needs of the residents.

**Item D** is needed because assisted living residents with Alzheimer's disease or related dementias and who reside in a secured dementia care unit often have "dementia-related behavior", which may include agitation, mood and sleep disturbances, and aggression.<sup>240</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> <u>"Literature Review and Environmental Scan: Identifying Quality Measures in Assisted Living", University of Minnesota School of Public Health, p. 6 (June 30, 2019) (PDF) (https://mn.gov/dhs/assets/UMN-assisted-livingguality-report tcm1053-393870.pdf)</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> See Kidd, Michelle et al., <u>"A New Patient Acuity Tool Promotes Equitable Nurse-Patients Assignments"</u> Workforce Management, American Nurse Today, Vol. 9, No. 3 (March 2014) (PDF)

<sup>(</sup>www.myamericannurse.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/ant3-Workforce-Management-Acuity-304.pdf). 235 Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> See id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> See Institute of Medicine (U.S.) Committee on Improving Quality in Long-Term Care, Improving the Quality of Long-Term Care, Ch. 6: "Strengthening the Caregiving Work Force" (2001)

<sup>(</sup>www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK224489/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> See <u>"American Nurse Association's Principles for Nurse Staffing"</u>, *American Nurses Association*, p. 6 (2nd Ed. 2012) (PDF) (www.nursingworld.org/~4af4f2/globalassets/docs/ana/ethics/principles-of-nurse--staffing--2nd-edition.pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> See Connolly, John, <u>"Continuing Care Retirement Communities Explained", AgingCare</u>

<sup>(</sup>www.aging care.com/articles/defining-continuing-care-retirement-communities-104569.htm).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Gaugler, Joseph, et al., <u>"Direct Care Worker Training to Respond to the Behavior of Individuals with Dementia,</u> *Gerontology and Geriatric Medicine* (Feb. 11, 2016) (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3228591/)

Dementia-related behaviors occur in more than 80% to 90% of those individuals with Alzheimer's disease and related dementias. <sup>241</sup> These behaviors may cause additional stress for direct-care workers in these units, and negatively impact their ability to complete their job duties.<sup>242</sup> One study found that nurses' aides in nursing homes who work with cognitively impaired residents with aggressive behaviors reported increased exhaustion, increased burden, and declines in physical health and work attendance.<sup>243</sup> This item reasonably requires a facility to consider the increased demands of dementia care units to ensure that resident needs can be met without undue staff burden. This item is consistent with the directive in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.09, subdivision 3(c)(1) to consider different licensure categories in staffing-related regulations.

**Item E** is needed to emphasize that the clinical nurse supervisor must ensure that the staff's expertise and experience match the needs of the assisted living residents. The specific needs of the resident population served should determine the appropriate clinical competencies required of the registered nurse and direct-care staff practicing in that facility, so it is reasonable to require the clinical nurse supervisor to consider these factors in developing the direct care staffing plan.

#### Subp. 4. Daily staffing schedule.

Under **Item A, Subitem 1**, direct-care staff need a 24-hour daily staffing schedule so that they understand their immediate work responsibilities for each shift, and residents know where the staff are located on the facility premises. It is also important for facilities to have this schedule information documented so department staff may review it as part of its survey or complaint investigation. It is reasonable that the clinical nurse supervisor be responsible for this task because this individual is responsible for developing and implementing the staffing plan discussed in subpart 3. This requirement ensures that the clinical nurse supervisor can verify that actual staffing practices are consistent with that plan.

**Subitem 2** ensures that the daily staffing schedule explains staff work responsibilities and the location that the staff member can be found during a work shift. This rule is reasonable because it clarifies for the entire staff which particular staff member is assigned to work with a resident, or where a staff member can generally be located in case additional assistance is needed elsewhere or in case of an emergency.

**Item B** requires posting the daily staffing schedule in a central location on each floor of the facility, and this requirement is needed to allow staff, residents, and residents' family members, among other individuals, to understand who is caring for a resident, where to locate a particular staff member, and how many staff are allocated throughout the facility's premises on a given shift. It also indicates whether a licensed health professional, such as a physical

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> McKenzie, et al., <u>"Reactions of Assisted Living Staff to Behavioral and Psychological Symptoms to Dementia"</u>, <u>Geriatric Nursing, Vol. 33, pp. 96-104 (Feb. 2012)</u>

<sup>(</sup>www.researchgate.net/publication/221820388 Reactions of Assisted Living Staff to Behavioral and Psycholo gical Symptoms of Dementia).

therapist, social worker, or a registered nurse, is available on the premises on that particular shift. This requirement is reasonable because residents and their representatives may want to talk to the staff member or licensed health professional during their shift about issues or concerns relating to the resident's health. This requirement also ensures that staff have quick access to staff information if additional assistance is needed for resident care or in emergency situations.

#### Subp. 5. Direct-care staff availability.

This requirement is needed to ensure adequate staffing during nights and weekends at assisted living facilities, specifically for residents' scheduled and foreseeable unscheduled needs, such as toileting for residents' who require use of a two person lift. Studies confirm that staffing levels in long-term care settings tend to be lower on nights and weekends.<sup>244</sup> This proposed rule part comes from Oregon Administrative Code for assisted living facilities.<sup>245</sup> It is reasonable because it does not require the facility to hire any extra staff, as the resident's care plan should already specify when a resident needs assistance from two direct-care staff and the facility should have adequate staff available to meet the residents' needs. It also ensures that direct-care staff will have assistance in performing certain activities, like resident lifts, where workplace injury is common.<sup>246</sup>

#### Subp. 6. Direct-care staff availability: night supervision.

Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.41, subdivision 1(12)(ii), states that a facility must ensure that one or more persons are available 24 hours per day, seven days a week, who can respond to residents' request for assistance with their health and safety needs in "a reasonable amount of time." This proposed rule offers more guidance on a facility's required response time to a resident's request for assistance. This rule is needed to clarify that during overnight hours where staffing is typically lower, the facility still must have sufficient staff to respond as soon as possible to residents' requests for assistance with their health or safety needs, but no later than ten minutes.

The department selected a maximum response time of ten minutes because research confirms that faster call response times prevent harm to residents, and residents reasonably expect to receive help from direct-care staff in a timely manner.<sup>247</sup> Moreover, timely responses to call

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> See Harrington, Charlene, et al., <u>"Appropriate Nurse Staffing Levels for U.S. Nursing Homes", Health Service</u> Insights (June 29, 2020) (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7328494/); Marselas, Kimberly, <u>"Keeping Watch by Night"</u>, *McKnight's Long Term Care News* (July 4, 2016) (www.mcknights.com/news/keeping-watch-by-night/).
 <sup>245</sup> O.A.R. 411-054-0070 (1)(g), (https://secure.sos.state.or.us/oard/viewSingleRule.action?ruleVrsnRsn=247875).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> See generally <u>"Guidelines for Nursing Homes: Ergonomics for the Prevention of Musculoskeletal Disorders", U.S.</u> Department of Labor: Occupational Safety and Health Administration, OSHA 3182 (2009), (PDF) (www.osha.gov/ergonomics/guidelines/nursinghome/final nh guidelines.pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> See Tzeng, Heury-Ming, et al. <u>"The Contribution of Staff Call Light Response Time to Fall and Injurious Fall Rates:</u> An Exploratory Study in Four U.S. Hospitals Using Archived Hospital Data", *BMC Health Services Research* (Mar. 31, 2012), (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3364911/).

light requests for assistance are associated with greater resident satisfaction<sup>248</sup> and lower total fall and injurious fall rates.<sup>249</sup> California also requires a ten-minute response time for resident's request for emergency assistance in residential care facilities for the elderly.<sup>250</sup>

#### 4659.0190 TRAINING REQUIREMENTS.

This rule part establishes standards to ensure that all staff persons providing assisted living services are trained and competent in the provision of services consistent with current practice standards appropriate to resident needs and the assisted living bill of rights. *See* Minn. Stat. § 144G.91 ("Residents have the right to receive health care and other assisted living services with continuity from people who are properly trained and competent to perform their duties . . ."). Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G provides a largely comprehensive list of training topics and provisions to ensure staff are competent and trained. This rule incorporates and supplements those requirements where necessary and where the statute is unclear, under the Legislature's directive to implement regulation and rules establishing "standards of training of facility personnel" and "training prerequisites and ongoing training, including dementia care training and standards for demonstrating competency." Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subds. 1(3), 3(c)(2). This rule part also establishes standards for portability of staff training from one facility to another, and for maintaining staff training records as required under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.42, subdivision 8.

The requirements of this rule part and chapter 144G are consistent with many of the key best practices and recommendations for staff training identified in the Long Term Care Community Coalition's 2018 report, *Assisted Living: Promising Policies and Practices for Improving Resident Health, Quality of Life, and Safety.*<sup>251</sup> The report notes that "[s]taff training, knowledge, and skills are essential to assisted living resident care. If staff members are not properly trained to meet residents' needs, residents will likely have a greater risk of experiencing poor outcomes and harm (such as that resulting from abuse or neglect), and even death."

*Subp. 1. Training policy.* This subpart is needed to clarify the elements that must be included in a facility's training, orientation, and competency evaluation policy under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.41, subdivision 2, and encompasses the orientation, training and competency requirements included in eight separate sections of 144G, broken down by category of

content/uploads/2018/10/LTCCC-Report-on-Assisted-Living.pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> Deitrick, Lynn, et. al,. <u>"Dance of the call bells: using ethnography to evaluate patient satisfaction with quality of care", *Journal of Nursing Care Quality*, Vol. 21, No. 4, p. 316 (2006), (PDF)</u>

<sup>(</sup>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download;jsessionid=635437049235B9CE49F849ED09E9A9A8?doi=10.1.1.5 19.9215&rep=rep1&type=pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> Tzeng, et al., <u>"The Contribution of Staff Call Light Response Time to Fall and Injurious Fall Rates: An Exploratory Study in Four U.S. Hospitals Using Archived Hospital Data", BMC Health Services Research (Mar. 31, 2012), (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3364911/).</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> 22 CCR § 87581,

<sup>(</sup>https://govt.westlaw.com/calregs/Document/I936C0BE0D4BE11DE8879F88E8B0DAAAE?viewType=FullText&origi nationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> See <u>"Assisted Living: Promising Policies and Practices for Improving Resident Health, Quality of Life, and Safety",</u> Long Term Care Community Coalition (2018) (PDF) (https://nursinghome411.org/wpcontext/unloade/2018/10/LTCCC\_Percent on Assisted Living ndf)

licensure. This subpart is reasonable because it provides a single reference for providers to easily find various requirements in statute and makes clear that facility policies need to address these requirements.

#### Subp. 2. Additional orientation.

Minnesota Statute, section 144.63 establishes detailed orientation requirements for staff, but this subpart is needed to fill several important gaps in that required orientation. Under **Item A**, it is necessary to require staff to receive orientation on their job duties upon hire and anytime there are changes to the job or how it is performed to ensure staff can know and perform assigned duties. The reasonableness of this requirement is self-explanatory.

Under **Item B**, it is necessary for staff to receive orientation on the facility's organizational structure and the services offered by the facility so that they understand the scope of services provided by the facility and how the services are provided and by whom. A comprehensive understanding of these functions provides context to staff about their role in the facility. In addition, this orientation is reasonable to ensure that staff know where to bring concerns or complaints (whether about their own employment or resident care), or seek needed services for residents that the staff person cannot provide.

Finally, under **Item C**, it is necessary to require that staff receive a comprehensive orientation on their obligations under Vulnerable Adults Act in Minnesota Statutes, sections 626.557 to 6262.5572. Currently, the statute requires orientation on staff reporting obligations, but does not clearly and directly explain that staff must receive instruction on what constitutes maltreatment and that maltreatment is prohibited. This clarification is reasonable to support safe, effective delivery of assisted living services, and protects residents' health and safety. Further, when staff understand what constitutes maltreatment, they are better prepared to fulfill their obligation as a mandated reporters.

## Subp. 3. Additional training requirements for assisted living facilities with dementia care licenses.

"About 70 percent of assisted living residents live with Alzheimer's Disease or some form of dementia," and specific training in caring for residents with these conditions is an essential purpose of chapter 144G.<sup>252</sup> Indeed, chapter 144G requires all staff to complete dementia related training across a number of topics, whether or not a facility has a dementia care license.<sup>253</sup> But facilities that are licensed to provide specialized care for Alzheimer's disease or other dementias and specifically market or promote themselves as providing such specialized

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> Mollot, Richard, et. al., <u>"Assisted Living: Promising Policies and Practices for Improving Resident Health, Quality of Life, and Safety", *Long Term Care Community Coalition* (2018) (PDF) (https://nursinghome411.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/LTCCC-Report-on-Assisted-Living.pdf)</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> This mandatory training includes: effective approaches to use to problem solve when working with a resident's challenging behaviors, and how to communicate with residents who have dementia, Alzheimer's disease, or related disorders (Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.63, subd. 5 and 144G.64(b)(3)-(4)); an explanation of Alzheimer's disease and other dementias (Minn. Stat. § 144G.64(b)(1); assistance with activities of daily living (Minn. Stat. § 144G.64(b)(2)); and person-centered planning and service delivery (Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.63, subd. 2(a)(6) and 144G.64(b)(5).

care must also comply with additional statutory requirements. For example, these facilities are required to have policies that address "staff training specific to dementia care." Minn. Stat. § 144G.82, subd. 3(5). Further, staff in dementia care licensed facilities "must be trained on the [dementia-related] topics identified" in the department's rules. Minn. Stat. § 144G.83, subd. 2(a). **Item A** is needed to outline necessary dementia care training topics for these specialized dementia-care facilities, and this rule reasonably limits these additional training requirements to staff persons directly providing services to residents.

Under **Subitem 1**, it is necessary that staff training in these facilities go beyond "an explanation of" various dementias (*see* Minn. Stat. § 144G.64(b)(1), and provide at least a baseline understanding of cognitive impairment and behavioral and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD). BPSD are commonplace and associated with high levels of distress both in dementia sufferers and their caregivers, as well as with adverse outcomes and increased use of health care resources.<sup>254</sup> Effective caregiver training (which "typically focuses on understanding behavioral disturbances as responses to discomfort, unmet needs, or attempts to communicate; creating soothing environments with optimal levels of stimulation; and responding to patients in ways that de-escalate problematic behaviors") is "effective in both reducing a range of BPSD as well as improving caregiver well-being."<sup>255</sup>

Regarding **Subitem 2**, research indicates that a "care plan focused on non-pharmacological interventions is considered best practice as the first-line management of most [neuropsychiatric symptoms] of dementia," and emphasizes the importance of training caregivers on such approaches as a means to significantly improve both caregiver and resident quality of life.<sup>256</sup> The statute also requires facilities to address non-pharmacological approaches that are "person-centered and evidence-informed" and other various methods of care and intervention. Minn. Stat. § 144G.82, subd. 3(a). Thus, it is reasonable for this subitem to require training on standards of dementia care, including non-pharmacological approaches.

Under **Item B**, it is necessary to require that a facility verify that individuals responsible for overseeing and providing dementia training meet the qualifications in Minnesota Statute, section 144G.83, subdivision 3 before the individual provides or oversees training. This reasonable requirement ensures that only properly qualified staff provide this critical health and safety instruction, and it is reasonable to require that facilities maintain documentation of qualifications so the commissioner can verify compliance with this requirement.

In addition, this item is needed to clarify the "skills competency or knowledge test" that a trainer or training supervisor must pass under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.83, subdivison 3(3) (stating training providers and supervisors must pass a test "required by the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> J. Cerejeira, et. al., <u>"Behavioral and Psychological Symptoms of Dementia"</u>, *Frontiers in Neurology* (May 7, 2012), (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3345875/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> Cloak, Nancy and Khalili, Yasir Al, <u>"Behavioral and Psychological Symptoms in Dementia"</u>, *StatPearls*, (Jan. 2020), (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK551552/).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> D'Onofrio, et. al., <u>Update on Dementia</u>, Ch. 18 (Non-Pharmacological Approaches in the Treatment of Dementia), p. 484 (Sept. 2016), (www.researchgate.net/publication/308696361 Non-Pharmacological Approaches in the Treatment of Dementia).

commissioner"). This item reasonably clarifies that the commissioner will keep and update a list of acceptable tests that are based on current recognized best practice standards in the field of dementia care. For example, the Alzheimer's Association—a recognized leader in dementia care training programs—provides certification examinations that reflect current best practices and standards of care. *See* Pathways to Dementia Care Training and Certification, Options for individuals and providers (www.alz.org/professionals/professional-providers/dementia-care-training-certification). Publishing a list of acceptable tests is reasonable and flexible because this option does not require a rule amendment each time a test is added or developed, or when industry best practice changes. Further, facilities, residents, and resident advocates can provide suggested tests to the commissioner for consideration and addition.

#### Subp. 4. Staff competency; retraining.

Chapter 144G requires staff competency in a number of areas (*see, e.g.*, Minn. Stat. §§ 144G.60, subds. 2 to 4, 144G.61, and 144G.62, subds. 2 to 4), but a rule part is needed to address the situation where a facility determines that a staff is not demonstrating competence in performing their duties. Assisted living staff must generally be supervised for competency when providing assisted living services, including those delegated by a health professional. *See* Minn. Stat. § 144G.62. This subpart reasonably requires that facilities incorporate into their policies a plan for retraining staff who are not demonstrating competency. Further, this subpart provides facilities opportunities to develop and implement plans to actively bring staff into competency in a manner that protects resident rights (including those in the Assisted Living Bill of Rights under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.91), in effort to mitigate the workforce shortage issues in Minnesota that plague assisted living facilities that rely on direct care support workers.<sup>257</sup>

#### Subp. 5. Portability of staff training.

Unlicensed personnel are required to receive training and achieve competency in a range of areas before providing assisted living services to residents. *See generally* Minn. Stat. § 144G.60, subd. 4. But this subpart is needed to address situations where competent and trained staff are hired by a new facility or change facilities—an issue not addressed in statute. **Items A and B** reasonably state that unlicensed staff members are deemed trained and competent in their new facility as long as they received the training within the prior 18 months and are able to pass the facility's competency evaluation.<sup>258</sup> The 18-month period is consistent with the time

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> <u>"Direct Care/Support Workforce Summit: Summary Report and Next Steps", Minnesota Department of Human</u> Services, p. 1, (Nov. 18, 2016), (https://edocs.dhs.state.mn.us/lfserver/Public/DHS-7271A-ENG).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> This subpart also indirectly recognizes that certain areas of training are inherently nontransferable, including: orientation requirements under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.63, subdivisions 1 and 2, facility policies under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.41,258 subdivision 2, and facility emergency preparedness and missing person plans, which are specific to each facility and resident population; orientation to residents and their service plans under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.63, subdivision 3, which are specific to individual residents; annual training requirements under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.63, subdivision 5, because a new 12-month period for completing annual training begins with the staff person's employment at the new facility; and training on tasks delegated by a licensed health professional, as these tasks are specific to the delegating professional and subject to the appropriate Minnesota professional practice act under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.62, subdivision 2.

frame for transferring prior dementia care training to a new facility under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.64(b). In addition, this subpart aids facilities dealing with the pervasive staffing shortages and high rate of turnover referenced in subpart 4, above.

#### Subd. 6. Training records and certificate.

This subpart is needed to clarify the documentation requirements required by this rule part and Minnesota Statutes, section 144G. 42, subdivision 8, regarding employee records (the latter of which requires "records of orientation, required annual training and infection control training, and competency evaluations"). This part sets forth a number of basic, reasonable documentation requirements so the department can verify the facility involved with the training, the training topics or program (including the date and length of the training), and that the necessary parties (including the employee, the trainer, and the competency evaluator) have signed off on the employee's completion of training and competency. Further, this part reasonably requires that employees be provided copies of their training and competency certificates.

# 4659.0200 NONRENEWAL OF HOUSING, REDUCTION IN SERVICES; REQUIRED NOTICES.

#### Subp. 1. Relocation requirements for nonrenewal of housing and reduction in services.

Subpart 1 of this part serves a similar purpose to the planned closures and discharge planning parts, above, in that it establishes requirements for discharge and relocation planning, under the authority of Minnesota Statutes, sections 144G.09, subdivision 3(c)(3), 144G.53(c) (requiring facilities to ensure coordinated moves and relocation planning in situations of nonrenewal), and 144G.55 (requiring coordinated moves and relocation planning when a reduction in services necessitates a move). This separate section is needed for situations where a facility elects not to renew a resident's housing because a facility does not have to follow the full termination process in Minnesota Statute, section 144G.52 and rule part 4659.0120 (Discharge Planning) if it provides 60-day notice to the resident. Similarly, a reduction of services that requires a resident to move is not a complete termination under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.52, subdivision 1.

This subpart reasonably clarifies what discharge planning requirements are applicable in these situations. Because neither of these situations require compliance with the full suite of termination and pretermination procedures, but both do require relocation planning and coordinated moves to ensure resident health, safety, and welfare, this section reasonably requires compliance with only the subparts in 4659.0120 that relate to relocation planning and coordinated moves. The reasonableness of these requirements are discussed in the above analysis of part 4659.0120.

Subp. 2. Service reduction notice.

Subpart 2 clarifies the process for submitting notices to the ombudsman of reductions in services required under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.55, subdivision 1(f), which requires notice when a facility, resident, or representative determines that the reduction will require the resident to move, but does not state what the notice should entail. This section reasonably requires a description of the reduction in services and why that reduction will require a move, and the name and contact information for the individuals the ombudsman may need to follow up with (i.e., the resident, case manager, and representatives).

#### Subp. 3. Change in facility operations notice.

Similarly, Subpart 3 spells out the requirements for a notice to the ombudsman of changes to facility operations that will require a resident transfer, required under Minnesota Statute, section 144G.56, subdivision 5(a)(4). Notice to the ombudsman is required before notifying residents of a transfer so the ombudsman can follow up and ensure compliance with applicable legal requirements. Thus, this subpart reasonably requires the facility to state when transfers will occur, the facility's plan for complying with its obligations to provide proper notice (Minn. Stat. § 144G.56, subd. 3), ensure safe and orderly transfers (Minn. Stat. § 144G.56, subd. 2), and to minimize transfers, consider resident preference, and provide needed accommodations (Minn. Stat. § 144G.56, subd. 5). Further, this section reasonably requires the facility to identify affected residents and provide contact information so the ombudsman can conduct needed follow up.

# 4659.0210 TERMINATION APPEALS; PROCEDURES AND TIMELINES FOR APPEALS.

The department is authorized to develop and implement rules to ensure that resident appeal rights are preserved, and to develop procedures and timelines for the commissioner regarding termination appeals between facilities and the Office of Administrative Hearings. Minn. Stat. § 144G.09, subd. 3(c)(3), (9). Minnesota Statute, section 144G.54 guarantees residents a right to appeal a termination of an assisted living contract on several defined grounds.

#### Subp. 1. Resident Appeal Notice of Termination.

Under subpart 1, the department provides two separate timelines to appeal terminations, both of which are reasonably drafted to align with the notice requirements in Minnesota Statute, section 144.52, subdivision 7. For "expedited" terminations relating to health and safety issues, a facility is required to provide at least 15-days advance notice, so this subpart allows residents to appeal within that 15-day period to effectively stay the termination until their appeal is resolved. *See* Minn. Stat. § 144G.54, subd. 6. For terminations that relate to non-payment or other violations of assisted living contracts, facilities are required to give at least 30-days advance notice, so the department similarly permits residents to appeal any time before their termination becomes effective. *Id*. The need for this clear appeal timeline is self-explanatory.

#### Subp. 2. Contact commissioner to start appeal.

Subpart 2 requires residents to notify the commissioner in writing of their intent to appeal a termination to allow the department to track the status and timeliness of the appeal.<sup>259</sup> This notice also allows the department to initiate the resident's appeal with the Office of Administrative Hearings, and the reasonableness and need for this requirement is self-explanatory. Lastly, because may have potential residents waiting for admission, this subpart provides needed finality to facilities that follow proper notice requirements by establishing that residents waive their right to appeal if they do not appeal within the timelines established in this part.

#### Subp. 3. Hearing process.

Subpart 3 establishes the procedures for a hearing to clarify the department's existing statutory mandate. Minnesota Statute, section 144G.54, subd. 3 states that hearings shall not be "formal" contested cases unless the chief administrative law judge determines a contested case is necessary. Due to the statute's expressed intent for an abbreviated and expedited hearing process, the department reasonably elected to incorporate the existing abbreviated hearing procedures in the Revenue Recapture Act rules, which establish limitations on hearing and prehearing conduct that do not exist in the contested case rules. *Compare* Minn. R. 1400.5010 to 1400.8400 *with* Minn. R. 1400.8505 to 1400.8612.

In addition, existing law mandates that administrative law judges conduct hearings in an impartial manner and permits residents to non-attorney representation in a hearing. *See, e.g.,* Minn. Stat. § 14.50; Minn. Stat. § 144G.54, subd. 3(d); Minn. R. 1400.8604, subp. 4; Minn. R. 1400.8606. Residents of assisted living facilities are often vulnerable and unable to effectively advocate for themselves, so items C and D provide that non-attorney representatives may present an appeal on a resident's behalf and emphasize that administrative law judges have authority to take necessary steps to guarantee unrepresented parties a fair hearing. An equivalent provision to item D also appears in the statute governing fair hearings before human service judges, who also frequently hear matters involving unrepresented parties. Minn. Stat. § 256.0451, subd. 20.

#### Subp. 4. Order of commissioner.

Finally, subpart 4 gives the commissioner 14 calendar days to accept or reject the recommendation of the administrative law judge before it becomes final, and also allows parties an opportunity to submit additional argument to the commissioner. In the development of these rules, facilities expressed a strong and reasonable interest in securing a final decision on an expedited basis because terminations are based on grounds such as resident non-payment or contractual violations, some of which relate to staff or resident health and safety. The department considered its process for resolving compliance issues in nursing facilities under the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services State Operations Manual, which requires a final decision within 10 days. Unlike the nursing facility dispute resolution process, the department will not have a representative present at each termination appeal. As a result,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> Existing law is clear that service of an appeal request is effective upon mailing. Minn. R. Civ. P. 5; 1400.5550, subp. 2; Minn. R. 1400.8545, subp. 2.

the department concluded that 14 days is a reasonable amount of time to allow the commissioner to review hearing records, consider additional arguments, and issue a prompt decision.

## CONCLUSION

Based on the foregoing, the proposed rules are both needed and reasonable.

December 2, 2020

Date

K Thalade

Jan Malcolm Commissioner Minnesota Department of Health

### **APPENDIX A**



October 27, 2020

Ms. Lindsay Dean Executive Budget Officer Minnesota Management and Budget 658 Cedar St., Ste. 400 St. Paul, MN 55155

Dear Ms. Dean,

Minnesota Statutes, section 14.131, requires that an agency engaged in rulemaking consult with the Commissioner of Minnesota Management and Budget, "to help evaluate the fiscal impact and fiscal benefits of the proposed rule on units of local government."

Enclosed for your review are copies of the following documents on proposed rules relating to assisted living facility licensure:

- 1. The Governor's Office Proposed Rule and SONAR Form;
- 2. The draft of the proposed rule; and
- 3. A draft of the SONAR.

As you will notice, the Governor's Office Proposed Rule and SONAR Form is already signed by a Governor's Office representative. This is because MDH and the Governor's Office engaged in a two-part review process of this SONAR. The first step of this review occurred before MDH had completed certain portions of the SONAR related to cost analyses that are relevant to MMB's review.

If you or any other representative of the Commissioner of Minnesota Management and Budget has questions about the proposed rule, please call me at (651) 201-5923. Please send any correspondence about this matter to me via email at *josh.skaar@state.mn.us*.

Sincerely,

Josh Skaar Rulemaking Attorney Minnesota Department of Health PO Box 64975 St. Paul, MN 55164

## **APPENDIX B**

### Uniform Disclosure of Assisted Living Services

Below is a list of services that [INSERT FACILITY NAME HERE] has elected to make available to assisted living residents, as well as services we do not provide.

The purpose of this disclosure statement is to empower consumers by describing an assisted living facility's policies and services in a uniform, person-centered manner. The categories are standardized, but facilities are not required to provide all of the listed services. Instead, facilities should use the checklist to provide facility-specific information to residents. This format provides prospective residents and their families' consistent categories of information to compare programs and services that are relevant to a resident's ability to age in place. This disclosure statement does not replace visiting facilities, talking with other residents, residents' family members, or meeting one-on-one with facility staff. The disclosure statement is not a substitute for the assisted living contract, which is a separate document. Rather, this statement serves as additional information for making an informed decision about the services provided by the facility.

#### Today's Date: \_\_\_\_\_

#### Availability of Services (check one):

□ Services are available to any resident of the building

□ Services are available only in a portion of the building (specify): \_\_\_\_\_

#### Availability of Unlicensed Staff (ULP) (check one):

□Unlicensed staff are in the building and available to respond or provide services 24/7 □Unlicensed staff are either in the building, an attached building, or within the campus and available to respond to calls

#### Availability of Licensed Staff (RN/LPN) (check one):

 $\Box$ Licensed staff are on site 24/7

 $\Box$ Licensed staff are either in the building, an attached building, or within the campus and available to respond to calls 24/7

 $\Box$  Licensed staff are available to the ULP as needed but may be off site for portions of the day, weekends or holidays

## [INSERT FACILITY NAME HERE] has the following license and, if applicable, secured unit (check one):

□ Assisted Living Facility License

□ Assisted Living with Dementia Care Facility License

 $\Box$  We hold an Assisted Living with Dementia Care License AND have a secured dementia care unit

MEDICATION MANAGEMENT	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Verbal or visual reminders to take regularly scheduled medications (specify any limit to frequency)			
Medication Management – includes communication with physician, pharmacy, ordering, set-up			
Medication Administration			
Delivery of previously set up medication			
Delivery of medication in original containers			
Delivery of liquid or food with medication			
Delegated medication management services			
Central storage of medication			
Diabetic care:			
<ul> <li>Blood glucose monitoring</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Insulin pen dosing</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Insulin syringe dosing</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Sliding scale insulin management</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Insulin pump management</li> </ul>			
Clinical Lab monitoring pertaining to medications			
Clinical Lab monitoring pertaining to other medications			
Anticoagulant medication management			
B-12 injections			
Nutritional supplement administration			
IV's			
PIC lines			

MEDICATION MANAGEMENT	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Injections (specify types or limits)			
Nebulizers			
Inhalers			
Eardrops			
Eye drops			
Topicals			
Medications delivery via G-tube			
Insulin or pain pump management			
Medical cannabis storage for certified patients			
Medical cannabis administration for certified patients			
Cannabidiol oil administration			

STAFFING & SERVICES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
One-to-One staffing			
Every 15 minutes safety checks			
Every 30 minute safety checks			
Hourly safety checks			
Overnight companion			
Services for residents who cannot leave their beds			
One-staff-to-one-resident staffing for special circumstances			
Assisted Living Director – Full Time			

SONAR -	HEALTH	REGULATION	DIVISION
---------	--------	------------	----------

STAFFING & SERVICES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Assisted Living Director – Part Time (# of facilities)			
Advanced Practice Registered Nurse – Full/Part Time			
Activities Director – Full/Part Time			
Dietician/Nutritionist – Full/Part Time			
Licensed Practical Nurse – Full/Part Time			
Physical Therapist – Full/Part Time			
Registered Nurse – Full/Part Time			
Respiratory Therapist – Full/Part Time			
Occupational Therapist – Full/Part Time			
Speech Language Pathologist – Full/Part Time			
Social Worker – Full/Part Time			
Other Licensed Professional – Full/Part Time			
Delegation of Services by RN or licensed health Professional to unlicensed staff:			
<ul> <li>selected nursing/treatment tasks</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Selected therapy tasks</li> </ul>			

TREATMENTS & THERAPIES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Verbal/visual reminders to perform regularly scheduled treatments or exercises			
Wound Management			
Complex wound care			

TREATMENTS & THERAPIES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
С-РАР			
Bi-PAP			
Oxygen Management			
Ventilators			
Suctioning			
<ul> <li>Tracheostomy Care</li> <li>Tracheotomy tube assistance</li> <li>Cleaning of tracheotomy site and tube</li> <li>Suctioning assistance</li> <li>Showering assistance</li> <li>Pacemaker Checks</li> </ul>			
Automatic electronic defibrillators			
On-Site Dialysis			
Off-Site Dialysis			
Peritoneal Dialysis			
Management of bowel control, devices, and training programs			
Compression stockings			
Foot care			
<ul> <li>Fall prevention</li> <li>Strength training</li> <li>Balance assessments</li> <li>Exercise programs</li> </ul>			
Integrative health services			

TREATMENTS & THERAPIES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Acupuncture			
<ul> <li>Aromatherapy</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Massage</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Healing touch</li> </ul>			
Blood pressure checks			
Lymphedema wraps			
Catheter care			
Ostomy care			
Dementia care services			
<ul> <li>Secured unit or building for wandering or exit- seeking behavior</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Secured outdoor grounds on facility premises</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Individualized electronic monitoring for wandering or exit-seeking behavior</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Managing unsafe or dangerous behaviors</li> </ul>			
Arrangements for hospice care			
End-of-life care			
Other			

ASSISTANCE WITH ACTIVITIES OF DAILY LIVING	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Dressing			
Bathing – shower, bath			
Oral hygiene			
Eating and drinking (specify)			

ASSISTANCE WITH ACTIVITIES OF DAILY LIVING	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Cuing			
Use of special utensils			
Eating for residents with complicated eating problems (e.g. difficulty swallowing, recurrent lung aspirations, etc.)			
Set-up and cut food at meals			
Manual Feeding – specify if limits			
Tube Feeding –specify type/limits			
Grooming – hair care, make-up, shaving, application of lotion, etc.			
Nail care – toe nails, finger nails			
Toileting			
Incontinence Products			
Assistance with bowel and bladder control, devices, and training programs			

MOBILITY	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Standby Assistance			
Transfers with assist of 1			
Transfers with assist of 2			
Transfers utilizing sit-to-stand lifts			
Transfers utilizing sliding boards			
Transfers utilizing bariatric equipment			

MOBILITY	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Ceiling lift transfers			
Non-mechanical standing frame transfers			
Mechanical lift assisted transfers			
Ambulation with assist of 1			
Bed mobility			
W/chair mobility			

SECURITY AND MONITORING	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Wanderguard or other monitoring devices on resident			
Wanderguard system at facility exits			
Staff monitoring at facility exits			
Check-in and check-out at facility exits			
Bed alarms or sensors			
Door sensors			
Security Guard			
Key care access			
Other lock system			
Individualized electronic monitoring			
Secured unit			
I'm okay check services			
Handrails			

SECURITY AND MONITORING	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Automatic electronic defibrillators			
Alternative energy service (e.g. generator)			

DINING SERVICES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
3 Meals plus snacks			
Breakfast available in community space			
Breakfast available delivered to apartment			
Lunch available in community space			
Lunch available delivered to apartment			
Dinner available in community space			
Dinner available delivered to apartment			
Resident meal preparation in apartment			
Feeding in common area with 1 staff member per resident			
Feeding in resident's apartment with one staff member per resident			
Apartment tray meal delivery and pick-up			
Meal preparation in apartment			
Thickened Liquids – specify types/limits			
Modified Texture Diets – specify types provided			
Therapeutic Diets: <ul> <li>No added salt</li> </ul>			

DINING SERVICES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Low sodium			
Low fat/low cholesterol			
<ul> <li>High fiber</li> </ul>			
Renal diet			
<ul> <li>Diabetic or calorie controlled</li> </ul>			
Cardiac diet			
Gluten-free			
Other special diets:			
<ul> <li>Vegetarian/vegan</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Kosher</li> </ul>			
Other			
Dietitian or Nutritionist Services			
Carbohydrate intake/tracking			

SUPPORTIVE SERVICES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Social and Recreational Services			
Spiritual Care/ Religious Services			
Housekeeping			
<ul> <li>Weekly apartment general cleaning – vacuum, clean floors, clean sinks, shower/tub, and toilet</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Dusting</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Defrost and clean refrigerator</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Organize closet and drawers</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Trash removal – frequency</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Bed making</li> </ul>			
• other			

SUPPORTIVE SERVICES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Laundry – loads per week			
<ul> <li>Wash, dry and fold clothing</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Linen – change bed and launder sheets, towels</li> </ul>			
• other			
Physical Therapy			
Occupational Therapy			
Speech Language Therapy			
Respiratory Therapist			
Integrative Health (aroma therapy, massage, healing touch, etc.)			
Medically related Social Services			
Arrangements for and coordination with Hospice Care			
Schedule offsite social and recreational activities			
Schedule medical and social service appointments			
Arranging transportation for social and recreational activities			
Arranging transportation to medical and social services appointments			
Provide transportation to social and recreational activities			
Provide transportation to medical and social service appointments			
Assistance accessing community resources and social services			
Assistance with bill paying			

SUPPORTIVE SERVICES	Provided	Not Provided	Comments
Shopping			
Communication boards or other supplemental communication devices			
Summoning Device – specify			
Daily "okay" check service – specify procedure			
Safety checks – specify frequency			
1:1 staffing for special circumstances			
Overnight companion			
Supervision of smoking			
Pet Care - specify			
Internet services			
Cable television services			
Elevator services			
Other			

## Office of the Revisor of Statutes Administrative Rules



TITLE: Proposed Permanent Rules Governing Assisted Living Facilities

**AGENCY:** Department of Health

**REVISOR ID:** R-4605

MINNESOTA RULES: Chapter 4659

#### **INCORPORATIONS BY REFERENCE**

Part 4650.0100 "State Operations Manual Appendix Z - Emergency Preparedness for All Provider and Certified Supplier Types: Interpretive Guidance," which is incorporated by reference. This material is subject to frequent change and is available from the United States Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. It is conveniently available online at

https://www.hhs.gov/guidance/sites/default/files/hhs-guidance-documents/SOM%20Appendix%20Z%202019.pdf, or by mail to U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services at 7500 Security Boulevard, Baltimore, MD 21244.

The attached rules are approved for publication in the State Register

Ilass - Dirong Sandy Class-Sirany

Senior Assistant Revisor

	1 <sup>-1</sup> /09/20 <sup>-</sup>	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
1.1	Department of Health			
1.2	Proposed Permanent Rules Governing	Assisted Living Fac	ilities	
1.3	4659.0010 APPLICABILITY AND PU	JRPOSE.		
1.4	This chapter establishes the criteria and	1 procedures for regul	ating assisted living	facilities
1.5	and assisted living facilities with dementia	a care and must be re	ad in conjunction w	<u>vith</u>
1.6	Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G. The licer	nsee is legally respons	ible for ensuring cor	npliance
1.7	by the licensee's facility, and any individu	al or entity acting on	its behalf, with this	chapter
1.8	and Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G.			
1.9	4659.0020 DEFINITIONS.			
1.10	Subpart 1. Scope. For purposes of the	nis chapter, the define	itions in this part ha	ve the
1.11	meanings given them.			
1.12	Subp. 2. Assisted living director or	director. "Assisted]	iving director" or "c	lirector"
1.13	has the meaning given in Minnesota Statu	tes, section 144G.08	, subdivision 6.	
1.14	Subp. 3. Assisted living facility or fa	acility. "Assisted liv	ing facility" or "faci	lity" has
1.15	the meaning given in Minnesota Statutes,	section 144G.08, sul	odivision 7.	
1.16	Subp. 4. Assisted living facility with	h dementia care or t	facility with demen	itia
1.17	care. "Assisted living facility with demen	tia care" or "facility	with dementia care	has the
1.18	meaning given in Minnesota Statutes, sect	tion 144G.08, subdiv	ision 8.	
1.19	Subp. 5. Assisted living services. "A	Assisted living servic	es" has the meaning	g given
1.20	in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.08, su	ubdivision 9.		
1.21	Subp. 6. Board. "Board" means the	Board of Executives	for Long Term Serv	ices and
1.22	Supports.			

X

	11/09/20		REV	ISOR	• SGS/CS	RD4605
2.1	Subp. 7.	Case manager.	"Case manage	er" means a	un individual who pro	ovides case
2.2	management set	rvices and deve	lops a resident	's coordina	ted service and supp	ort plan
2.3	according to Mi	nnesota Statute	s, sections 256I	3.49, subdi	vision 15, and 256S.0	)7 to 256S.10.
2.4	Subp. 8. C	linical nurse s	upervisor. "C	linical nurs	se supervisor" means	a facility's
2.5	registered nurse	required under	Minnesota Sta	atutes, sect	ion 144G.41, subdivi	ision 4.
2.6	<u>Subp. 9.</u> C	ommissioner.	"Commissione	er" means t	he commissioner of	health.
2.7	Subp. 10.	Competency ev	valuation. "Co	mpetency	evaluation" means th	e training and
2.8	competency eva	luation require	d under Minne	sota Statut	es, section 144G.61.	
2.9	Subp. 11.	Competent. "C	Competent" me	ans approp	riately trained and ab	le to perform
2.10	an assisted livin	g service, supp	ortive service,	or delegate	ed health care task or	duty under
2.11	this chapter and	Minnesota Sta	tutes, chapter 1	44G.		
2.12	Subp. 12. 1	Department. "	Department" n	neans the I	Department of Health	<u>L.</u>
2.13	Subp. 13. I	Dementia. "De	mentia" has the	meaning g	iven in Minnesota Sta	atutes, section
2.14	144G.08, subdiv	vision 16.				
2.15	Subp. 14. J	Elopement. "E	lopement" mea	ans a reside	ent leaves the premis	es or a safe
2.16	area without aut	horization or n	ecessary super-	vision to de	D SO.	
2.17	Subp. 15. I	nvestigator. "]	nvestigator" m	eans a depa	artment staff member	that conducts
2.18	complaint inves	tigations accord	ling to Minnes	ota Statute	s, section 144G.30.	
2,19	Subp. 16. 1	Licensed healt	h professional	. "License	d health professional	" has the
2.20	meaning given i	n Minnesota St	atutes, section	144G.08, s	subdivision 29.	
2.21	Subp. 17. 1	Licensee. "Lice	ensee" has the 1	neaning gi	ven in Minnesota Sta	tutes, section
2.22	144G.08, subdiv	vision 32.				
2,23	Subp. 18.	Medication. "N	Aedication" ha	s the mean	ing given in Minneso	ota Statutes,
2.24	section 144G.08	, subdivision 3	7.			

4659.0020

4

ţ

2

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
3.1	Subp. 19. Ombudsman. "Om	budsman" means the (	Office of Ombudsma	in for
3.2	Long-Term Care.			
3.3	Subp. 20. Person-centered pla	nning and service deli	very. "Person-center	red planning
3.4	and service delivery" means providi	ng supportive and assi	sted living services a	according to
3.5	Minnesota Statutes, section 245D.07	7, subdivision 1a, para	graph (b).	
3.6	Subp. 21. Prospective resident	. "Prospective resident	t" means a nonresider	nt individual
3.7	that is seeking to become a resident	of an assisted living fa	acility.	
3.8	Subp. 22. Representatives. "Re	epresentatives" include	s both a designated re	presentative
3.9	as defined under Minnesota Statutes	, section 144G.08, sub	division 19, and a le	egal
3.10	representative as defined under Min	nesota Statutes, section	n 144G.08, subdivis	ion 28.
3.11	Subp. 23. Resident. "Resident	" has the meaning give	en in Minnesota Statı	ites, section
3.12	144G.08, subdivision 59.			
3.13	Subp. 24. Resident record. "F	Resident record" has th	e meaning given in	Minnesota
3.14	Statutes, section 144G.08, subdivision	on 60.		
3.15	Subp. 25. Safe location. "Safe	location" has the mean	ing given in Minnes	ota Statutes,
3.16	section 144G.55, subdivision 2.			
3.17	Subp. 26. Service plan. "Servi	ice plan" has the mean	ing given in Minnesc	ota Statutes,
3.18	section 144G.08, subdivision 63.			
3.19	Subp. 27. Supportive services	. "Supportive services	s" has the meaning g	iven in
3.20	Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.08	3, subdivision 68.		
3.21	Subp. 28. Survey. "Survey" ha	as the meaning given in	n Minnesota Statutes	s, section
3.22	144G.08, subdivision 69.			
3.23	Subp. 29. Surveyor. "Surveyor	r" has the meaning give	en in Minnesota Statı	ites, section
3.24	144G.08, subdivision 70.			

4659.0020

3

11/09/20·	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605

- 4.1 <u>Subp. 30.</u> <u>Unlicensed personnel.</u> "Unlicensed personnel" has the meaning given in
  4.2 Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.08, subdivision 73.
- 4.3 Subp. 31. Wandering. "Wandering" means random or repetitive locomotion by a
- 4.4 resident. This movement may be goal-directed such as the resident appears to be searching
- 4.5 for something such as an exit, or may be non-goal-directed or aimless.

#### 4.6 4659.0030 RESPONSIBILITY TO MEET STANDARDS.

- 4.7 The facility must operate and provide housing and assisted living services according
  4.8 to this chapter and Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G.
- 4.9 4659.0040 LICENSING IN GENERAL.
- 4.10 Subpart 1. License required. Effective August 1, 2021, no individual, organization,

4.11 or government entity, unless licensed under Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G, and in

- 4.12 accordance to this chapter, may:
- 4.13 A. manage, control, or operate an assisted living facility in Minnesota; or
- 4.14 B. advertise, market, or otherwise promote its facility as providing assisted living
- 4.15 services or specialized care for individuals with Alzheimer's disease or other dementias.
- 4.16 Subp. 2. Issuance of assisted living facility license.
- 4.17 <u>A. Upon approving an application for an assisted living facility license, the</u>
  4.18 commissioner must issue a single license for each building that is operated by the licensee
  4.19 as an assisted living facility and is located at a separate address, except as provided under
- 4.20 item B.
- 4.21 <u>B. Upon approving an application for an assisted living facility license, the</u>
  4.22 <u>commissioner may issue a single license for two or more buildings on a campus that are</u>
  4.23 operated by the same licensee as an assisted living facility.
- 4.24 (1) For the purposes of this subpart, "campus" means:

	11/09/20 REVISOR SGS/CS RD4605
5.1	(a) a single building having two or more addresses, located on the same
5.2	property with a single property identification number;
5,3	(b) two or more buildings, each with a separate address, located on the
5.4	same property with a single property identification number; or
5.5	(c) two or more buildings at different addresses, located on properties
5.6	that share a portion of a legal property boundary, with different property identification
5.7	numbers.
5.8	(2) An assisted living facility license for a campus must identify the address
5.9	and licensed resident capacity of each building located on the campus in which assisted
5.10	living services are provided.
5.11	(3) Before any building to be included on a campus advertises, markets, or
5.12	promotes itself as providing specialized care for individuals with Alzheimer's disease or
5.13	other dementias or a secured dementia care unit, the individual, organization, or government
5.14	entity must apply for an assisted living facility with dementia care license for the campus,
5.15	or apply for a separate assisted living facility with dementia care license for the building.
5.16	These services may not be provided at the building until the license is issued by the
5.17	commissioner.
5.18	Subp. 3. License to be posted.
5.19	A. For a license issued under subpart 2, item A, the facility must post the original
5.20	license certificate issued by the commissioner at the main public entrance of the facility.
5.21	B. For a license issued under subpart 2, item B, a campus with multiple buildings
5.22	must post the original license certificate issued by the commissioner at the main public
5.23	entrance of each building licensed as a facility on the campus. A separate license certificate
5.24	shall be issued for each building on the campus.

,

4659.0040

5

11/09/20

REVISOR

6.1	Subp. 4. Required submissions to ombudsman.
6.2	A. A licensee must submit a complete, current, and unsigned copy of its assisted
6.3	living contract to the ombudsman under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.50, subdivision
6.4	1, paragraph (c), clause (1), within 30 calendar days of receiving a provisional license or a
6,5	permanent license.
6.6	B. The contract under item A must include all of the facility's standard contract
6.7	provisions. If the licensee has multiple standard contracts, it must provide a copy of each
6.8	contract to the ombudsman. The licensee is not required to submit a copy of each individual
6.9	resident's contract to the ombudsman to be in compliance with this subpart. If the licensee
6,10	changes its service offerings or the standard provisions in a contract, the facility must submit
6.11	a complete and current contract to the ombudsman within 30 calendar days of the change.
6.12	C. A licensee required to provide written disclosure to the ombudsman under
6,13	Minnesota Statutes, section 325F.72, subdivision 1, must do so within 30 calendar days of
6.14	receiving a provisional assisted living facility with dementia care license or, if a licensee
6.15	does not receive a provisional license, within 30 calendar days after receiving a license.
6.16	Subp. 5. Location for submissions to ombudsman. Unless specific notice
6.17	requirements are provided in rule or statute, notices that licensees are required to provide
6.18	to the ombudsman under this part; Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G; and Minnesota Statutes,
6.19	section 325F.72, must be provided in writing in the manner required by the ombudsman.
6.20	4659.0050 FINES FOR NONCOMPLIANCE.

6.21 Fines for violations of parts 4659.0120 and 4659.0130 will be assessed under Minnesota
6.22 Statutes, section 144G.31.

11/09/20

REVISOR

SGS/CS

RD4605

# 7.1 <u>4659.0060</u> <u>ASSISTED LIVING LICENSURE; CONVERSION OF EXISTING</u> 7.2 <u>ASSISTED LIVING PROVIDERS.</u>

#### 7.3 Subpart 1. License application required.

- 7.4 A. Effective August 1, 2021, a housing with services establishment registered
- 7.5 under Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144D, that is providing assisted living services to residents
- 7.6 at the time of license application, as allowed under Minnesota Statutes, sections 144G.01
- 7.7 to 144G.07, through an arranged home care provider licensed under Minnesota Statutes,
- 7.8 chapter 144A, must convert to an assisted living facility license or an assisted living facility
- 7.9 with dementia care license in order to continue to provide assisted living services in
- 7.10 Minnesota.
- 7.11 B. In order to convert the registered housing with services establishment in item

7.12 A to an assisted living facility license or an assisted living facility with dementia care license,

7.13 a completed license application must be submitted according to Minnesota Statutes, section

- 7.14 <u>144G.12</u>.
- 7.15 C. Before issuing a license, the commissioner must consider the license application
- 7.16 submitted under item B as required under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.15. Upon

7.17 approval of the license application submitted under item B, the commissioner shall issue a

- 7.18 license that is not a provisional license as defined in Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.08,
- 7.19 subdivision 55.
- 7.20 Subp. 2. Expiration. This part expires July 31, 2022.

#### 7.21 4659.0070 ASSISTED LIVING LICENSURE; INITIAL LICENSE RENEWAL.

- 7.22 A. All assisted living facility licenses and assisted living facility with dementia
- 7.23 care licenses with an initial effective date in August 2021, shall be valid through July 31,
- 7.24 2022. These licenses must be initially renewed on August 1, 2022.

		11/09/20· RI	EVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605	
	8.1	B. Notices for renewal must be is	sued by the departs	nent to all licensees	by May	
	8.2	1, 2022. The notice must include the follow	ing information:			
	8.3	(1) instructions for how to con	plete the renewal p	rocess, including cor	npletion	
	8,4	of the renewal application and payment of t				
	8.5	Statutes, section 144G.17;				
	8.6	(2) a new randomly assigned	license renewal pe	riod that applies to a	<u>11 future</u>	
	8.7	license renewals;				
	8.8	(3) instructions for licensees	to request a change	to the randomly ass	signed	
	8.9	renewal period based on financial hardship;	and			
	8.10	(4) instructions for licensees w	rith more than one a	ussisted living facility	/license	
	8.11	to request that all license renewal dates occu	ir in the same mon	th or in different mo	onths	
	8.12	throughout a 12-month period.				
	8,13	C. License fees for the first license renewal will be prorated based on the randomly				
	8.14	assigned license renewal period starting from	n August 1, 2022,	as follows:		
	8.15 8.16	Assigned renewal month; must be completed by the 1st of the month:		ed license will be issu	ued for:	
)	8.17	January	5 months, ending	g December 31, 2022	2	
	8.18	February	6 months, ending	g January 31, 2023		
	8.19	March	7 months, ending	; February 28, 2023		
	8.20	April	8 months, ending	g March 31, 2023		
	8.21	May	9 months, ending	, April 30, 2023		
	8.22	June	10 months, endir	ig May 31, 2023		
	8.23	July	11 months, endin	g June 30, 2023		
	8.24	August	12 months, endin	ig July 31, 2023		
	8,25	September		ng August 31, 2023		
	8.26	October	14 months, endir	ig September 30, 202	23	

r

4659.0070

8

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
9.1	November	15 months,	, ending October 31, 202	3
9.2	December	16 months,	, ending November 30, 2	023
9.3	D. All prorated license fees shall be based on the licensee's annual fee in			
9.4	accordance with the fee schedule establi	shed by the com	missioner in Minnesota	Statutes,
9.5	section 144.122, paragraphs (d) and (f).	The amount of t	he annual fee will be div	ided by
9.6	12 to establish the monthly equivalent of	f that fee and tha	t amount will be multipli	ed by the
9.7	number of months in the assigned prorat	ted renewal period	od. This amount must be	paid by
9.8	the date in the renewal instructions by th	ne licensee in ord	ler to renew the license.	
9.9	E. This part expires December	31, 2023.		
9.10	4659.0080 VARIANCE.			
9.11	Subpart 1. Request for variance.	A license applic	ant or licensee may reque	est at any
9.12	time that the commissioner grant a variar	nce from the prov	visions of this chapter. Th	e request
9.13	must be made in writing to the commiss	ioner and must s	pecify the following:	
9.14	A. the name and address of the l	icense applicant	or licensee requesting the	variance;
9.15	$\underline{B}$ . the rule requirement from w	which the variance	e is requested;	
9.16	C. the time period for which the	ne variance is rec	juested;	
9.17	D. the specific alternative action	ons, if any, that t	he license applicant or li	censee
9.18	proposes to follow;			
9.19	E. the reasons for the request,	including why th	e license applicant or lic	ensee
9.20	cannot comply with a requirement in this	s chapter;		
9.21	F. justification that the varianc	e will not impair	the services provided, a	nd will
9.22	not adversely affect the health, safety, or	welfare of resid	ents, or the residents' rigl	nts under
9.23	Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G, inclue	ding the assisted	living bill of rights; and	

9

,

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
10.1	G. a signed statement at	testing to the accuracy of	the facts asserted in t	he variance
10.2	request.			
10.3	The commissioner may require ad	ditional information from	n the license applicant	or licensee
10.4	before acting on the request.			
10.5	Subp. 2. Criteria for evalua	tion. The decision to g	rant or deny a varianc	e must be
10.6	based on the department's evaluat	ion of the following crite	eria:	
10.7	A. whether the alternativ	ve measures, if any, com	oly with the intent of t	his chapter
10.8	and are equivalent to or superior t	o those prescribed in this	s chapter;	
10.9	B. whether compliance	with this chapter poses a	n undue burden on th	e license
10.10	applicant or licensee; and			
10.11	C. whether the variance	adversely affects the he	alth, safety, or welfare	e of the
10.12	residents, or any of the residents' r	ights under Minnesota S	tatutes, chapter 144G	, including
10.13	the assisted living bill of rights.			
10.14	Subp. 3. Duration and cond	itions. The commission	er may limit the dura	tion of any
10.15	variance. The commissioner may	impose conditions on gra	anting a variance that	the
10.16	commissioner considers necessary	to protect public health	, safety, or the environ	nment.
10.17	Subp. 4. Granting a variance	e. The commissioner m	ust notify the license	applicant
10.18	or licensee in writing of the commi	ssioner's decision to grar	it a variance, and the r	otification
10.19	must specify the period of time for	r which the variance is e	ffective and the alterr	native
10.20	measures or conditions, if any, to l	be met by the license ap	plicant or licensee.	
10.21	Subp. 5. Renewal. A license	ee seeking to renew a var	riance must submit th	e request
10.22	required under subpart 1 at least 4	5 days before the expira	tion date of the varian	ice.
10.23	Subp. 6. Violation of varian	ces. A failure of the lice	ensee to comply with	the terms
10.24	of the granted variance is a violati	on of this chapter.		

10

	11/09/20-	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
11.1	Subp. 7. Denial, revocation, or re	fusal to renew.	The commissioner shall	deny,
11.2	revoke, or refuse to renew a variance if:			
11.3	A. the variance adversely impa	acts the health. s	afety, or welfare of resid	ents, or
11.4	the residents' rights under Minnesota Sta			
11.5	rights;			
11.6	B. the license applicant or lice	nsee has otherw	ise failed to demonstrate	that a
11.7	variance should be granted under the cri			
				- £ +1
11.8	<u>C.</u> the license applicant or lice	nsee has laneu t	b comply with the terms	<u>or the</u>
11.9	variance under subparts 3 and 4;			
11.10	D. the license applicant or lice	nsee notifies the	commissioner in writing	<u>y that it</u>
11.11	wishes to relinquish the variance; or			
11.12	E. the revocation, denial, or re-	fusal to renew a	variance is required by a	change
11.13	in law.			
11.14	The commissioner must notify the licens	e applicant or lic	ensee in writing of the re	asons for
11.15	the decision to deny, revoke, or refuse to r	enew a variance	and the right to appeal the	decision
11.16	under subpart 8,			
11.17	Subp. 8. Appeal procedure. A lic	ense applicant o	r licensee may appeal the	e denial,
11.18	revocation, or refusal to renew a varianc	e by requesting	a hearing from the comm	lissioner.
11.19	The request must be made in writing to t	the commissione	r and delivered personal	ly or by
11.20	mail within ten calendar days after the li	cense applicant	or licensee receives the n	otice. If
11.21	mailed, the request must be postmarked	within ten calend	lar days after the license	applicant
11.22	or licensee receives the notice. The requ	est for hearing n	nust set forth in detail the	reasons
11.23	why the license applicant or licensee cor	ntends the decisi	on of the commissioner s	should be
11.24	reversed or modified. At the hearing, the	applicant or lice	nsee has the burden of pr	oving by
11.25	a preponderance of the evidence that the	variance should	be granted or renewed,	except in

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
12.1	a proceeding challenging the revocatio	n of a variance, wł	nere the department has the	ie burden
12.2	of proving by a preponderance of the e	evidence that a rev	ocation is appropriate. H	learings
12.3	under this subpart must be held under	the Minnesota Rev	venue Recapture Act, Mi	nnesota
12.4	Rules, parts 1400.8505 to 1400.8612.	د		,
12.5	4659.0090 UNIFORM CHECKLIS	T DISCLOSURE	C OF SERVICES.	
12.6	Subpart 1. Definition. For purpo	oses of this part "U	niform Checklist Disclo	sure of
12.7	Services" or "checklist" means the che	cklist developed a	nd posted by the commis	ssioner
12.8	under subpart 2 and Minnesota Statute	s, section 144G.40	), subdivision 2, that an a	ussisted
12.9	living facility must provide to prospect	ive residents befor	e a contract is executed to	enhance
12.10	understanding of policies and services	that are provided a	nd are not provided by th	e facility.
12.11	Subp. 2. Uniform checklist disc	losure of services.	The commissioner shal	l post a
12.12	Uniform Checklist Disclosure of Servi	ces template with	a comprehensive list of a	assisted
12.13	living services, developed according to	o Minnesota Statut	es, section 144G.40, sub	division
12.14	2, paragraph (c), on the department's we	ebsite for facility u	se. The commissioner sha	ull update
12.15	the checklist on an as-needed basis.			
12.16	Subp. 3. Submission of checklist	t to commissioner	<u>.</u>	
12,17	A. An applicant or licensee s	hall submit a com	pleted checklist with the	license
12.18	application or renewal.			
12.19	B. Whenever a facility change	ges the services that	at the facility offers unde	r the
12.20	assisted living facility contract, the fac	ility must submit a	an updated checklist to th	<u>1e</u>
12.21	commissioner within 30 calendar days	of the change in s	ervices.	
12.22	Subp. 4. Use of uniform checklis	st disclosure of se	rvices. A facility shall:	
12.23	A provide an up-to-date check	dist to each prospe	ctive resident and each pr	ospective
12.24	resident's representative who requests	information about	the facility;	

	11/09/20		REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
13.1	<u>B.</u>	provide the checklist se	parately from all othe	er documents and for	ns; and
13.2	<u>C.</u>	not use another form to	substitute for the che	ecklist.	
13.3 13.4	And and a second s	EMERGENCY DISAS RATION BY REFERE		REDNESS PLAN;	
13.5	<u>A.</u>	Assisted living facilities	shall comply with the	e federal emergency p	reparedness
13,6	regulations f	for long-term care faciliti	es under Code of Fed	leral Regulations, title	42, section
13.7	483.73, or su	uccessor requirements.			
13.8	<u>B.</u>	This part references docu	uments, specifications	, methods, and standar	rds in "State
13.9	Operations N	Manual Appendix Z - En	nergency Preparedne	ss for All Provider an	d Certified
13.10	Supplier Typ	pes: Interpretive Guidance	ce," which is incorpor	rated by reference. Th	uis material
13.11	is subject to	frequent change and is a	vailable from the Un	ited States Centers fo	r Medicare
13.12	& Medicaid	Services. It is convenier	ntly available online a	at	
13.13	https://www.hhs	s.gov/guidance/sites/default/files	hhs-guidance-documents/	SOM%20Appendix%20Z	%202019.pdf,
13.14	or by mail to	U.S. Centers for Medic	are & Medicaid Serv	ices at 7500 Security	Boulevard,
13.15	Baltimore, N	<u>/D 21244.</u>			
13.16	4659.0110	MISSING RESIDENT	PLAN.		
13.17	Subpart	1. Applicability.			
13.18	<u>A.</u>	This part applies only to	a resident who recei	ives assisted living se	rvices:
13.19		(1) who is incapable of	f taking appropriate a	action for self-preserv	ation under
13.20	emergency c	conditions; or	,		
13.21		(2) who is identified a	s at risk for wanderin	g or elopement, acco	rding to the
13.22	resident's mo	ost recent assessment or	review.		
13.23	<u>B.</u>	For purposes of this subj	oart, a resident is incaj	pable of taking approp	riate action
13.24	for self-pres	ervation under emergend	cy conditions if the re	sident:	

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
14.1	(1) is not ambulatory of $(1)$	r mobile; or		
14.2	(2) lacks the physical o	r cognitive capabilit	y to:	
14.3	(a) recognize a dar	iger, signal, or alarm	requiring residents to	evacuate
14.4	from a facility;			
14.5	(b) initiate and con	nplete the evacuation	n without requiring mo	ore than
14.6	sporadic assistance from another pers	on, such as help in o	pening a door or gettin	ig into a
14.7	wheelchair;			
14.8	(c) select an alterna	ative means of escape	e or take appropriate ac	tion if the
14.9	primary evacuation route from the fac	ility is blocked or in	accessible; and	
14.10	(d) remain at a des	ignated location outs	ide the facility until fu	urther
14.11	instruction is given.			
14,12	Subp. 2. Missing resident polic	ies and procedures	:	
14.13	A. The facility must develop	and follow a missir	ig resident plan that in	cludes at
14.14	least the following:			
14.15	(1) identify a staff mem	per for each shift who	is responsible for imp	lementing
14.16	the missing resident plan, and ensure	at least one staff mer	nber who is responsibl	e for
14.17	implementing the missing-resident pla	m is on site 24 hours	a day, seven-days a w	reek;
14.18	(2) require that staff ale	rt the staff member i	dentified in subitem (1	1)
14.19	immediately if it is suspected that a re	sident may be missin	lg;	
14.20	(3) identify staff by pos	ition description whe	o are responsible for so	earching
14.21	for missing residents or suspected mis	sing residents;		
14.22	(4) require that staff con	duct an immediate ar	d thorough search of th	ne facility,
14.23	the facility's premises, and the immed	iate neighborhood in	each direction when a	1 resident
14.24	is suspected to be missing;			

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
15.1	(5) require that a suspe	cted missing reside	nt be considered mis	sing if the
15.2	resident is not located after staff comp	olete subitem (4);		
15.3	(6) require that staff imr	nediately notify loc	al law enforcement w	hen a facility
15.4	determines, under subitem (5) or othe	rwise, that a reside	nt is missing;	
15.5	(7) require that staff im	mediately contact t	he resident's represer	ntatives and
15.6	the resident's case manager, if applica	ble, when a resider	t is determined missi	ing; and
15.7	(8) require that staff co	operate with local l	aw enforcement and	provide any
15.8	information that is necessary to identi			
15.9	B. When a resident goes mis	ssing or is suspecte	d missing, a facility's	5
15.10	implementation of a missing resident			••••
15.11	provide assisted living services and ap	propriate care to all	residents in the facili	ity according
15.12	to each resident's service plan, assisted			
15.13	and Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G			
15.14	Subp. 3. Additional notification	required. After t	he missing resident is	s located, a
15.15	staff member must immediately notify	local law enforcem	ent, the resident's rep	resentatives,
15.16	and the resident's case manager, if any	<u>.</u>		
15.17	Subp. 4. Review missing residen	t plan. The assiste	d living director and c	clinical nurse
15.18	supervisor must review the missing resi	dent plan at least qu	arterly and document	any changes
15.19	to the plan.			
15.20	4659.0120 PROCEDURES FOR R	ESIDENT TERM	INATION AND DI	SCHARGE
15.21	PLANNING.			· · · ·
15.22	Subpart 1. Pretermination meet	ing notice.		
15.23	A. Before issuing a notice of	f termination, the fa	acility must schedule	a
15.24	pretermination meeting under Minnes	ota Statutes, section	n 144G.52, subdivisio	on 2, and

	11/09/20 REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
16.1	1 provide written notice of the meeting to the resident and	the resident's representat	ives at
16.2	2 least five business days in advance.		
16.3	B. The facility must arrange the pretermination	meeting to occur on a day	y that the
16.4	4 resident and the resident's representatives are able to atte	nd.	
16.5	5 <u>C.</u> For a resident that receives home and comm	inity-based services waiv	ver under
16.6	6 Minnesota Statutes, chapter 256S, and Minnesota Statute	s, section 256B.49, the fa	acility
16.7	7 must provide written notice of the pretermination meeting	to the resident's case ma	anager at
16.8	8 least five business days in advance.		
16.9	9 D. In addition to the notice requirements under	Minnesota Statutes, sect	ion
16.10	10 <u>144G.52</u> , subdivision 2, the pretermination meeting written	notice under item A must	include:
16.11	11 (1) a proposed time, date, and location of t	he meeting;	
16.12	(2) <u>a detailed explanation of the reason or</u>	reasons for the proposed	
16.13	13 termination;		
16.14	(3) <u>a list of facility individuals who will at</u>	end the meeting;	
16.15	15 (4) an explanation that the resident may in	vite family members,	
16.16	representatives, health professionals, and other individuals	o participate in the pretern	mination
16.17	17 meeting;		
16.18	(5) <u>contact information for the Office of O</u>	mbudsman for Long-Terr	m Care
16.19	and the Office for Ombudsman for Mental Health and De	velopmental Disabilities	and a
16.20	statement that the ombudsman offices provide advocacy	services to residents;	
16.21	(6) the name and contact information of an	individual at the facility	whom
16.22	the resident may contact about the meeting or to request a	in accommodation;	
16.23	(7) notice that attendees may request reaso	nable accommodations for	or a
16.24	communication disability or if they speak a language othe	r than English; and	

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
17.1	(8) notice that if the resid	lent's housing or se	ervices are terminated, th	e resident
17.2	has the right to appeal under part 4659	.0210 and Minnes	ota Statutes, section 144	<u>G.54.</u>
17.3	E. The facility must provide	written notice to the	he resident, the resident's	3
17.4	representatives, and the resident's case	manager of any ch	ange to the date, time, or	r location
17.5	of the pretermination meeting.			
17.6	Subp. 2. Emergency relocation	notice.		
17.7	A. If there is an emergency re	location under Mi	nnesota Statutes, section	144G.52,
17.8	subdivision 9, and the licensee intends	to issue a notice o	f termination following	the
17.9	relocation, and an in-person pretermina	tion meeting is imp	practical or impossible, th	ne facility
17.10	must use telephonic, video, or other ele	ectronic format for	the meeting under Minn	nesota
17.11	Statutes, section 144G.52, subdivision	2.		
17.12	B. If the pretermination meet	ting is held throug	h telephonic, video, or o	ther
17.13	electronic format under Minnesota Stat	utes, section 144G	.52, subdivision 2, parag	;raph (d),
17.14	the facility must ensure that the resident	t, the resident's rep	resentative, and any case	manager
17.15	or representative of an ombudsman's of	ffice are able to pa	rticipate in the pretermin	nation
17.16	meeting. The facility must make reason	nable efforts to ens	sure that anyone else the	resident
17.17	invites to the meeting is able to particip	pate.		
17.18	C. If a pretermination meetin	g is held after an e	mergency relocation, the	licensee
17.19	must issue a notice to the resident, the	resident's represen	tatives, and the resident'	s case
17,20	manager, if applicable, containing the i	nformation in subj	oart 1, item D, at least 24	hours in
17.21	advance of the pretermination meeting	. The notice must	nclude detailed instructi	ons on
17.22	how to access the means of communication	ation for the meeti	ng.	
17.23	D. If notice to the ombudsma	in is required unde	r Minnesota Statutes, se	ction
17.24	144G.52, subdivision 9, paragraph (c),	clause (3), the fac	ility must provide the no	tice as

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
18.1	soon as practicable, and in any ever	nt no later than 24 hour	rs after the notice req	uirement is
18.2	triggered.			
18.3	Subp. 3. Identifying and offe	ring accommodation	s, modifications, and	1
18.4	alternatives. In addition to the req	uirements in Minnesot	a Statutes, section 14	4G.52,
18.5	subdivision 2, paragraph (a), clause	(2), at the preterminat	tion meeting, the faci	lity must
18.6	collaborate with the resident and the	resident's representati	ves, case manager, an	id any other
18.7	individual invited by the resident, to	o identify and offer any	y potential reasonable	2
18.8	accommodations, modifications, int	erventions, or alternat	ives that can address	the issues
18.9	underlying the termination.			
18.10	Subp. 4. Summarizing preter	mination meeting ou	tcomes. Within 24 h	ours after
18.11	the pretermination meeting, the faci	lity must provide the r	esident with a written	1 summary
18.12	of the meeting, including any agreen	nents reached about an	y accommodation, m	odification,
18.13	intervention, or alternative that will	be used to avoid term	inating the resident's	assisted
18.14	living contract.			
18.15	Subp. 5. Providing notice.			
18.16	A. A facility must provide	written notice of the r	esident's contract terr	nination by
18.17	hand delivery or by first-class mail.	Service of the notice n	nust be proved by affi	davit of the
18,18	person effectuating service.			
18.19	B. If sent by mail, the fact	lity must mail the noti	ce to the resident's la	st known
18,20	address.			
18.21	C. A facility providing a r	notice to the ombudsm	an under Minnesota S	Statutes,
18.22	section 144G.52, subdivision 7, para	graph (a), must provide	the notice as soon as	practicable,
18.23	but in any event no later than two b	usiness days after the f	facility provided notic	ce to the
18.24	resident. The notice must include a	phone number for the	resident, or, if the res	ident does
18.25	not have a phone number, the phone	number of the resident'	s representative or cas	se manager.

11/09/20-

REVISOR

19.1	Subp. 6. Resident-relocation evaluation.
19.2	A. If the facility terminates the resident's contract or the resident plans to move
19.3	out of the facility because the facility has initiated the pretermination or termination process,
19.4	the facility must prepare a written resident-relocation evaluation. The evaluation must
19.5	include:
19.6	(1) the resident's current service plan;
19.7	(2) a list of safe and appropriate housing and service providers that are in
19.8	reasonably close geographic proximity to the facility and are able to accept a new resident;
19.9	(3) the resident's needs and choices; and
19.10	(4) the right of the resident to tour the safe location and appropriate service
19.11	provider, if applicable, prior to relocation.
19,12	B. The facility must provide a written copy of the resident relocation evaluation
19.13	to the resident and the resident's representatives and case manager as soon as practicable
19.14	but no later than the planning conference under subpart 7, item A.
19.15	Subp. 7. Resident-relocation plan.
19.16	A. If the facility terminates the resident's contract or the resident plans to move
19.17	out of the facility because the facility has initiated the pretermination or termination process,
19.18	the facility must hold a planning conference to develop a written relocation plan with the
19.19	resident, the resident's representative and case manager, if any, and other individuals invited
19.20	by the resident.
19.21	B. The relocation plan must incorporate the relocation evaluation developed in
19.22	subpart 6.
19.23	C. The resident-relocation plan must include:
19.24	(1) the date and time that the resident will move;

#### 4659.0120

19

.

	11/09/20 <sup>,</sup>		REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
20.1		(2) the contact informatio	n of the receiving	acility;	
20.2		(3) how the resident and the task of the second s	he resident's persor	al property, including	pets, will
20.3	be transporte	ed to the new housing provid	der;		
20.4		(4) how the facility will c	are for and store th	e resident's belonging	<u>,S;</u>
20.5		(5) recommendations to a	ssist the resident to	adjust to the new livi	ing
20.6	environment	2			
20.7		(6) recommendations for	addressing the stres	ss that a resident with	dementia
20.8	may experier	nce when moving to a new l	living environment	, if applicable;	
20.9		(7) recommendations for e	ensuring the safe and	l proper transfer of the	resident's
20.10	medications	and durable medical equipn	nent;		
20.11		(8) arrangements that hav	e been made for the	e resident's follow-up	care and
20.12	meals;			1	
20.13		(9) a plan for transferring	and reconnecting p	hone, Internet services	s, and any
20.14	electronic mo	onitoring equipment; and			
20.15		(10) who is responsible for	or paying moving e	xpenses and how the a	expenses
20.16	will be paid.				
20.17	<u>D.</u>	The facility must implement	t the relocation pla	n, must comply with	the
20.18	coordinated 1	move requirements in Minn	esota Statutes, sect	ion 144G.55, and mus	st provide
20.19	a copy of the	plan to the resident, and with	the resident's conse	nt, the resident's repres	sentatives
20.20	and case mar	nager, if applicable.			
20.21	Subp. 8.	Providing resident-reloc:	ation information	to receiving facility (	or other
20.22	service prov	ider. In addition to the requ	uirements in Minne	sota Statutes, section	144G.43,
20.23	subdivision 4	4, and with the resident's con	nsent, the facility n	nust provide the follow	ving
20.24	information i	in writing to the resident's re	eceiving facility or	other service provider	<u>r:</u>

4659.0120

.

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
21.1	A. the name and address of the	e facility, the dates of	the resident's admis	sion and
21.2	discharge, and the name and address of	a person at the facilit	y to contact for addit	ional
21.3	information;			
21.4	B. names and addresses of any	significant social or co	mmunity contacts the	eresident
21.5	has identified to the facility;			
21.6	C. the resident's most recent s	ervice or care plan, if	the resident has rece	vived
21.7	services from the facility; and			
21.8	D. the resident's current "do n	ot resuscitate" order a	nd "physician order	for life
21.9	sustaining treatment," if any.			
21.10	Subp. 9. Resident discharge sum	mary. At the time of	discharge, the facilit	y must
21.11	provide the resident, and, with the reside	ent's consent, the resid	ent's representatives	and case
21.12	manager, with a written discharge sumr	nary that includes:		
21.13	A. a summary of the resident'	s stay that includes dia	agnoses, courses of i	llnesses,
21.14	allergies, treatments, and therapies, and	pertinent lab, radiolog	gy, and consultation	results;
21.15	B. a final summary of the resi	dent's status from the	latest assessment or	review
21.16	under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.	70, if applicable, whic	h includes the resider	nt status,
21.17	including baseline and current mental, l	behavioral, and function	onal status;	
21.18	C. a reconciliation of all predis	charge medications wi	th the resident's postd	lischarge
21.19	prescribed and over-the-counter medica	tions; and		
21.20	D. a postdischarge care plan t	hat is developed with	the resident and, wit	h the
21.21	resident's consent, the resident's represe	ntatives, which will h	elp the resident adjus	st to a
21.22	new living environment. The postdischa	rge care plan must ind	icate where the reside	ent plans
21.23	to reside, any arrangements that have be	een made for the resid	ent's follow-up care,	and any
21.24	postdischarge medical and nonmedical	services the resident w	vill need.	

`

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
22.1	Subp. 10. Services pending app	peal. If the resident	needs additional servic	es during
22.2	a pending termination appeal, the facili	ity must contact and	inform the resident's case	e manager
22.3	of the resident's responsibility to cont	ract and ensure pay	ment for those services	according
22.4	to Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.5	54, subdivision 6.		
22.5	Subp. 11. Expedited termination	on.		
22.6	A. A facility seeking an exp	edited termination	under Minnesota Statute	s, section
22.7	144G.52, subdivision 5, must comply	with all of the requ	irements of this part.	
22.8	B. If the facility seeks a terr	nination or expedite	ed termination on the ba	sis of
22.9	Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.52,	subdivision 5, para	graph (b), clause (2), th	e facility
22.10	must provide the assessment that form	s the basis of the exp	pedited termination to th	e resident
22.11	with the notice of termination and incl	ude the name and co	ontact information of an	y medical
22.12	professionals who performed the asse	ssment.		
22.13	4659.0130 CONDITIONS FOR PI	ANNED CLOSU	RES.	
22.14	Subpart 1. Planned closure; not	tifying commission	er and ombudsman.	4
22.15	A. Before voluntarily closin	ig, a facility must su	bmit to the commission	er and the
22.16	ombudsman the following in writing:			
22.17	(1) the proposed closur	e plan; and		
22.18	(2) the name and contac	ct information of and	other individual, in addit	tion to the
22.19	facility director, responsible for the da	aily operation and n	nanagement of the facili	ty during
22.20	the facility's closure process.			
22.21	B. A facility may not accept	t new residents or e	nter into new assisted liv	ving
22.22	contracts for any new residents as of t	he date that written	notification of the closu	ire is
22.23	submitted under item A.			
·				

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
23.1	C. A licensee must comply v	vith the requirements o	f this part when the l	icensee
23.2	decides to not renew the housing contr	acts of all of its resider	nts.	
23.3	Subp. 2. Proposed closure plan;	contents. A facility's	proposed closure pla	in must
23.4	include:			
23.5	A. the reason for the closure	and the proposed date	of closure;	
23.6	B. a proposed timetable for re	locating residents, and	how the facility will	facilitate
23.7	residents' relocations;			
23.8	C. a list identifying each resi	dent that will need to b	e relocated;	
23.9	D. for those residents identif	ied under item C:		
23.10	(1) the resident's current	levels of care, whether	the resident receives	services
23.11	from the facility, and any special needs	or medical conditions	<u>,</u>	
23.12	(2) the resident's payment	nt source and, if applic	able, medical assista	nce
23.13	identification number;			
23.14	(3) the names and contact	ct information of the re	sident's representativ	ves and
23.15	case manager, if any; and			
23.16	(4) those residents who d	lo not have a representa	tive or case manager	but who
23.17	the facility has reason to believe may h	ave diminished cognit	ive capacity;	
23.18	E. identification of at least tw	vo safe and appropriate	housing providers a	nd, for
23.19	residents receiving services, appropriat	e service providers that	t are in reasonably cl	ose
23.20	geographic proximity to the facility and	d may be able to accep	t a resident;	
23.21	F. the roles and responsibiliti	es of the licensee, assis	sted living director, a	nd any
23.22	temporary managers or monitors during	g the closure process, a	nd their contact infor	mation;

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
24.1	G. policies and procedures for	ongoing operations	and management of th	e facility
24.2	during the closure process that ensure:			
24.3	(1) payment of all operati	ng expenses;		
24.4	(2) staffing and resources	to continue providi	ng services, medicatio	ons,
24.5	treatments, and supplies to meet each res	ident's needs, as ord	ered by the resident's r	ohysician
24.6	or practitioner, until closure;			
24.7	(3) residents' meals, medic	cations, and treatme	nts are not disrupted d	uring the
24.8	closure process;			
24.9	(4) transportation of residuation	ents during discharg	ge and transfer;	
24.10	(5) residents' telephone, In	nternet services, and	l any electronic monit	oring
24.11	equipment are transferred and reconnect	ed;		
24.12	(6) residents' personal fun	ds are accounted fo	r, maintained, and rep	orted to
24.13	the resident and resident's representative	during the closure	process; and	
24.14	(7) residents' belongings a	re labeled and kept	safe, and residents are	e given
24.15	contact information for retrieving missin	g items after the fa	cility has closed.	
24.16	Subp. 3. Commissioner acknowle	dgment of notice.		
24.17	A. Within 14 calendar days of 1	eceiving notice und	er subpart 1, the comn	nissioner
24.18	shall acknowledge receipt in writing of a	a facility's planned o	losure to the licensee.	•
24.19	B. Within 45 calendar days of	acknowledging rece	pipt of the notice under	r subpart
24.20	1, the commissioner shall approve the pr	oposed closure plan	and verify in writing	, the
24.21	effective date of the closure to the licens	ee.		
24.22	(1) During this period, the	commissioner may	contact the licensee a	about
24.23	necessary amendments to the closure plan	n before the commis	ssioner approves it and	lverifies
24.24	the effective date of the closure.			

11/09/20 REVISOR SGS/CS 25.1 (2) During this period, the licensee must establish and maintain ongoing communication with the commissioner regarding the status of the closure of the facility and 25.2 timely respond to the commissioner's inquiries. 25.3 C. When the commissioner receives written notices of at least three license 25.4 relinquishments or planned closures within 30 calendar days from the same licensee, the 25.5 commissioner shall approve and verify the effective date of each closure in writing to the 25.6 25.7 licensee within 75 calendar days of acknowledging receipt of the third notice. D. No residents may be relocated pursuant to a proposed closure plan until the 25.8 commissioner approves the proposed closure plan or until a modified closure plan is agreed 25.9 upon by the commissioner and the licensee. 25.10 Subp. 4. Notice to residents. The licensee shall provide the same written notice of 25.11 the closure to each resident and the resident's representatives and case manager that was 25.12 25.13 submitted in subpart 1 and approved by the commissioner. The notice must include a primary 25.14 facility contact that the resident and the resident's representatives and case manager can contact to discuss relocating the resident out of the facility due to the planned closure. 25.15 Subp. 5. Resident-relocation evaluation. 25.16 A. After the commissioner approves the closure plan, the facility must prepare a 25.17 written resident-relocation evaluation for each resident identified under subpart 2, item C. 25.18 25.19 The evaluation must include: (1) the resident's current service plans; 25.20 (2) the list of safe and appropriate housing and service providers identified 25.21 under subpart 2, item E; 25.22 (3) the resident's needs and choices; and 25.23

RD4605

	11/09/20 <sup>,</sup> REVISOR SGS/CS RD4605
26.1	(4) the right of the resident to tour the safe location and appropriate service
26.2	provider, if applicable, prior to relocation.
26.3	B. The facility must provide a written copy of the resident-relocation evaluation
26.4	to the resident and the resident's representatives and case manager as soon as practicable
26.5	but no later than the planning conference under subpart 6, item A.
26.6	Subp. 6. Resident-relocation plan.
26.7	A. The facility must hold a planning conference to develop a written
26,8	resident-relocation plan with each resident and the resident's representative, case manager,
26.9	and other individuals invited by the resident to the planning conference.
26.10	B. The relocation plan must incorporate the relocation evaluation developed in
26.11	subpart 5.
26.12	C. The resident-relocation plan must comply with part 4659.0120, subpart 7, item
26,13	<u>C.</u>
26,14	D. The facility must implement the resident-relocation plan, must comply with
26.15	the coordinated move requirements under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55, and must
26.16	provide a copy of the resident relocation plan to the resident, and with the resident's consent,
26.17	the resident's representatives and case manager, if applicable.
26.18	E. The department may visit the facility to monitor the closure process.
26.19	Subp. 7. Resident-relocation verification. Within 14 calendar days of all residents
26.20	having left the facility, the licensee, based on information provided by the resident or
26.21	resident's representative, case manager, or family member, shall notify the commissioner
26.22	in writing that the licensee completed the closure and verify to the commissioner that the
26.23	licensee complied with the coordinated move requirements in Minnesota Statutes, section
26.24	<u>144G.55.</u>

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
27.1	Subp. 8. Information regarding r	esident relocation to	receiving provider.	The
27.2	facility must comply with part 4659.012	0, subpart 8, for all re	sidents who relocate	due to
27.3	the closure.			
27.4	Subp. 9. Disbursing resident fund	ls. Within 30 calendar	r days of the effectiv	re date
27.5	of the facility closure, the facility must	follow the requirement	s of Minnesota Stati	utes,
27.6	section 144G.42, subdivision 5.			
27.7	Subp. 10. Resident discharge sun	mary. When a reside	ent moves out of the	facility,
27.8	the facility must provide the resident with	h a written discharge s	summary that compl	ies with
27.9	part 4659.0120, subpart 9.			
27.10	Subp. 11. License forfeiture. The	licensee forfeits its as	sisted living facility	license
27.11	or assisted living facility with dementia	care license upon the e	effective date of close	sure
27.12	identified in subpart 3.			
27.13	4659.0140 INITIAL ASSESSMENTS	S AND CONTINUIN	G ASSESSMENTS	
27.14	Subpart 1. Admissions.			
27.15	A. The assisted living director	, in cooperation with t	ne clinical nurse sup	ervisor,
27.16	is responsible for admitting residents to	the facility according	to the facility's admi	ssion
27.17	policies.			
27.18	B. Unless otherwise provided	by law, an assisted livi	ng facility must not	admit
27.19	or retain a resident unless it can provide s	ufficient care and supe	rvision to meet the re	esident's
27.20	needs, based on the resident's known phy	ysical, mental, or beha	vioral condition.	
27.21	C. Prospective residents who a	re denied admission mu	1st be informed of the	e reason
27.22	for the denial.			

1.1/09/20. REVISOR SGS/CS RD4605 28.1Subp. 2. Nursing assessment. 28.2 A. A nursing assessment or reassessment under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.70, subdivision 2, paragraphs (b) and (c), must be conducted on a prospective resident 28.3 or resident receiving any of the assisted living services identified in Minnesota Statutes. 28.4 section 144G.08, subdivision 9, clauses (6) to (12). 28.5 B. The nursing assessment or reassessment under item A must: 28.6 28.7 (1) address part 4659.0150, subpart 2, items A to N; (2) be conducted in person unless an exception under Minnesota Statutes, 28.8 section 144G.70, subdivision 2, paragraph (b), applies; 28.9 (3) be conducted using a uniform assessment tool that complies with part 28.10 4659.0150; and 28.11 (4) be in writing, dated, and signed by the registered nurse who conducted 28.12 the assessment. 28.13 Subp. 3. Individualized review. 28.14 A. An individualized review or subsequent review under Minnesota Statutes, 28.15 section 144G.70, subdivision 2, paragraphs (c) and (d), must be conducted for a prospective 28.16 resident or resident receiving only the assisted living services identified in Minnesota 28.17 Statutes, section 144G.08, subdivision 9, clauses (1) to (5). 28.18 B. An individualized initial review or review under Minnesota Statutes, section 28.19 144G.70, subdivision 2, paragraph (d), for a prospective resident or resident must: 28.20 (1) address part 4659.0150, subpart 2, items A to C and N; 28.21 (2) be conducted in person unless an exception under Minnesota Statutes, 28.22 section 144G.70, subdivision 2, paragraph (b) applies; 28.23

	11/09/20		REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
<b>29.</b> 1	(3	) be conducted using a	uniform assessme	ent tool that complies	with part
29.2	4659.0150; and				
29.3	(4	) be in writing, dated,	and signed by the	registered nurse who	conducted
29.4	the assessment.				
29.5	Subp. 4. A	ssessor; qualifications	•		
29.6	<u>A.</u> <u>A</u> r	egistered nurse shall co	omplete nursing as	ssessments and reasses	sments.
29.7	$\underline{\mathbf{B}}$ . $\underline{\mathbf{A}}$ s	taff member who meet	s the qualification	s in Minnesota Statute	s, section
29.8	144G.60, subdiv	vision 2, shall conduct t	he individualized	initial review and subs	sequent
29.9	reviews.				
29.10	Subp. 5. T	emporary service pla	n admission. If a	facility admits an indi	vidual
29.11	according to a ter	nporary service plan une	der Minnesota Stat	utes, section 144G.70,	subdivision
29.12	3, the nurse asse	ssment must be conduc	ted within 72 hou	rs of initiating service	<u>S.</u>
29.13	Subp. 6. C	onsumer protections u	inder temporary	service plan. An indi	vidual who
29.14	is admitted to an	assisted living facility	under a temporar	y service plan under M	linnesota
29.15	Statutes, section	144G.70, subdivision	3, and has not exe	cuted an assisted livin	g contract
29.16	shall receive the	same consumer protec	tions and rights ur	nder Minnesota Statute	es, chapter
29.17	144G provided t	o a resident who has ex	secuted an assisted	l living contract.	
29.18	Subp. 7. W	eekend assessments.	An assisted living	facility must be able t	o conduct
29.19	a nursing assess	ment during the weeker	nd for a resident w	ho is ready to be disch	arged from
29.20	the hospital and	return to the facility.			
29,21	<u>4659.0150</u> UN	IFORM ASSESSMEN	NT TOOL.		
29.22	Subpart 1.	<b>Definition.</b> For purpos	es of this part "U	niform Assessment To	ol" means
29.23	an assessment to	ol that meets the requir	ements of this par	t and is used by a lice	nsee to

29.24 comprehensively evaluate a resident's or prospective resident's physical and cognitive needs.

	11/09/20· RE	VISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
30.1	Subp. 2. Assessment tool elements. Ea	ach facility must de	evelop a uniform ass	sessment
30.2	tool. The facility may use any acceptable for	rm or format for th	e tool, such as an o	nline or
30.3	a hard-copy paper assessment tool, as long a	is the tool includes	the elements identi	fied in
30.4	this subpart. A uniform assessment tool must	t address the follo	wing:	
30,5	A. the resident's personal lifestyle	preferences, inclu	ding:	
30.6	(1) sleep schedule, dietary and	1 social needs, leis	ure activities, and a	ny other
30.7	customary routine that is important to the res	sident's quality of	life;	
30.8	(2) spiritual and cultural prefer	rences; and		
30.9	(3) advance health care directi	ives and end-of-lif	è preferences, inclu	ding
30.10	whether a person has or wants to seek a "do n	not resuscitate" or	der and "do not atte	mpt
30.11	resuscitation order" or "physician/provider or	rders for life susta	ining treatment" or	der;
30.12	B. activities of daily living, includi	ing:		
30,13	(1) toileting pattern, bowel, an	nd bladder control;		
30.14	(2) dressing, grooming, bathin	ig, and personal hy	ygiene;	
30,15	(3) mobility, including ambula	ation, transfers, an	d assistive devices;	and
30.16	(4) eating, dental status, oral c	are, and assistive	devices and denture	<u>s, if</u>
30.17	applicable;		1	
30.18	C. independent activities of daily li	iving, including:		
30.19	(1) ability to self manage med	ications;		
30.20	(2) housework and laundry; and	nd		
30.21	(3) transportation;			
30.22	D. physical health status, including	זי 2'		

i,

	1·1/09/20-	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
31.1	(1) a review of relevant heal	th history and curren	t health conditions inc	cluding
31.2	medical and nursing diagnoses;			
31.3	(2) allergies and sensitivities	related to medicatio	n, seasonality, enviro	nment,
31.4	and food and if any of the allergies or sens	itivities are life thre	atening;	
31.5	(3) infectious conditions;			
31.6	(4) a review of medications a	ccording to Minneso	ta Statutes, section 14	4G.71,
31.7	subdivision 2, including prescriptions, over	c-the-counter medica	tions, and supplemen	its, and
31.8	for each:			
31.9	(a) the reason taken;			
31.10	(b) any side effects, con	traindications, allers	gic or adverse reaction	ns, and
31.11	actions to address these issues;			
31.12	(c) dosage;			
31.13	(d) frequency of use;			
31.14	(e) route administered of	or taken;		
31.15	(f) any difficulties the r	esident faces in takin	ng the medication;	
31.16	(g) whether the resident	t self administers the	medication;	
31.17	(h) the resident's prefere	ences in how to take	medication;	
31.18	(i) interventions needed	in management of 1	medications to prever	nt
31.19	diversion of medication by the resident or	others who may hav	e access to the medic	ations;
31.20	and			
31.21	(j) provide instructions	to the resident and re	esident's legal or desig	gnated
31.22	representatives on interventions to manage	the resident's medica	ations and prevent div	version
31.23	of medications;			

4659.0150

	11/09/20		REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
32.1	(5)	a review of medic	al, dental, and emerge	ency room visits in th	ne past 12
32.2	months, includin	g visits to a primar	y health care provider	, hospitalizations, su	rgeries, and
32.3	care from a posta	cute care facility;			
32.4	<u>(6)</u>	a review of any re	ports from a physical	therapist, occupatior	nal therapist,
32.5	speech therapist,	or cognitive evalu	ations within the last	12 months;	
32.6	<u>(7)</u>	weight; and			
32.7	<u>(8)</u>	initial vital signs i	f indicated by health	conditions or medica	tions;
32.8	E. emo	tional and mental h	ealth conditions, incl	uding:	
32.9	<u>(1)</u>	review of history	of and any diagnoses	of mood disorders in	cluding
32.10	depression, anxie	ty, bipolar disorde	, and thought or beha	vioral disorders;	
32.11	(2)	current symptoms	of mental health cond	itions and behavioral	expressions
32.12	of concerns; and		,		
32.13	<u>(3)</u>	effective medicati	on treatment and non	medication interventi	ions;
32.14	F. cogn	ition, including:			
32.15	(1)	review of any neu	rocognitive evaluation	ns and diagnoses; and	<u>1</u>
32.16	(2)	current memory, c	prientation, confusion,	, and decision-making	g status and
32.17	ability;				
32.18	<u>G.</u> com	munication and ser	nsory capabilities, inc	luding:	
32.19	(1)	hearing;			
32.20	(2)	vision;			
32.21	<u>(3)</u>	speech;			
32.22	<u>(4)</u>	assistive commun	ication and sensory de	vices including heari	ng aids; and

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605			
33.1	(5) the ability to	understand and be understood	<u>d;</u>				
33.2	H. pain, including:						
33.3	(1) location, frequency, intensity, and duration; and						
33.4	(2) effectiveness of medication and nonmedication alternatives;						
33.5	I. skin conditions;						
33.6	J. nutritional and hydr	ration status and preferences;					
33.7	K. list of treatments,	including type, frequency, and	l level of assistance 1	needed;			
33.8	L. nursing needs, incl	uding potential to receive nur	sing-delegated service	ces;			
33,9	M. risk indicators, inc	cluding:					
33.10	(1) risk for falls i	ncluding history of falls;					
33.11	(2) emergency ev	vacuation ability;					
33.12	(3) complex med	ication regimen;					
33.13	(4) risk for dehyd	ration including history of urin	ary tract infections an	d current			
33.14	fluid intake pattern;						
33.15	(5) risk for emoti	onal or psychological distress	s due to personal loss	les;			
33.16	(6) unsuccessful	prior placements;					
33.17	(7) elopement ris	k including history or previou	1s elopements;				
33.18	(8) smoking, incl	uding the ability to smoke wi	thout causing burns of	or injury			
33.19	to the resident or others or dama	age to property; and					
33.20	(9) alcohol and d	rug use, including the residen	t's alcohol use or drug	g use not			
33,21	prescribed by a physician;						

	11/09/20 REVISOR SGS/CS	RD4605
34.1	N. who has decision-making authority for the resident, including:	
34.2	(1) the presence of any advance health care directive or other legal $d$	document
34.3	that establishes a substitute decision maker; and	
34.4	(2) the scope of decision-making authority of a substitute decision	maker
34.5	under subitem (1); and	
34.6	O. the need for follow-up referrals for additional medical or cognitive of	care by
34.7	health professionals.	
34.8	Subp. 3. Record keeping. Assessment tool results, including those from an as	ssessment
34.9	supplement, must be maintained in the resident's record as required under Minnesota	a Statutes,
34.10	section 144G.43.	
34.11	Subp. 4. Licensee attestation. An applicant for an assisted living facility li	cense or
34.12	a licensee renewing an assisted living facility license must attest to the commission	oner in a
34.13	manner determined by the commissioner that the uniform assessment tool used b	y the
34.14	applicant or licensee complies with this part.	
34.15	Subp. 5. Department access to uniform assessment tool. At the time of a	survey,
34.16	investigation, or other licensing activity, the licensee must provide the department	it access
34.17	to or copy of the uniform assessment tool as required under Minnesota Statutes, s	section
34,18	144G.30, subdivision 4, to verify the compliance with this part.	
34.19 34.20	4659.0160 RELINQUISHING AN ASSISTED LIVING FACILITY WITH DEMENTIA CARE LICENSE.	
34.21	Subpart 1. Voluntary relinquishment; notifying commissioner and	
34.22	ombudsman. Before relinquishing an assisted living facility with dementia care	license,
34.23	a licensee shall submit to the commissioner and ombudsman in writing:	
34.24	A. the transition plan; and	

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
35.1	B. the name and contact info	ormation of another in	dividual, in addition	to the
35.2	facility director, responsible for the da	ily operation and mar	agement of the facili	ty during
35.3	the relinquishment process.			
35.4	Subp. 2. Transitional plan; conte	ents. In addition to the	e requirements under N	<u> 1innesota</u>
35.5	Statutes, section 144G.80, subdivision	3, paragraph (a), clau	se (2), the transition p	olan must
35.6	include:			
35.7	A. the reason for relinquishin	g the license and the p	roposed date of relinqu	ushment;
35,8	B. the proposed timetable fo	r resident transitions,	the resources that the	facility
35.9	will provide, and how the facility will	facilitate resident trar	nsitions;	
35.10	C. a list of residents who ma	y require a change in	service plan because	of the
35.11	relinquishment and a description of the	e residents' respective	levels of care, specia	l needs,
35.12	or conditions; and			
35.13	D. a list identifying each resi	dent, if any, to whom	the facility expects to	o issue a
35.14	notice of termination of housing or ass	isted living services b	because of relinquishn	nent.
35.15	Subp. 3. Notice to residents.			
35.16	A. Along with the notice to r	esidents required und	er Minnesota Statutes	s, section
35.17	144G.80, subdivision 3, the facility sha	all:		
35.18	(1) notify all residents a	nd their representative	es and case managers,	, if any,
35.19	in writing of the license relinquishmen	t, the proposed date t	hat the license will be	-
35.20	relinquished, and the reason for the lic	ense relinquishment;	and	
35.21	(2) provide a primary fa	cility contact that the	resident and the resid	ent's
35.22	representative and case manager, if any	y, can contact to discu	ss transitioning the re	sident
35.23	out of the facility			

s

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
36.1	B. Once the facility has noti	fied residents acco	ording to item A, the	facility must
36.2	revise advertising materials and disclo	sure information t	o remove any referen	ice that the
36.3	facility is an assisted living facility wi	th dementia care a	nd communicate to a	ll potential
36.4	residents and new residents entering th	ne facility that the	licensee will be reline	quishing its
36.5	license.			
36.6	Subp. 4. Resident-relocation ev	valuation.		
36.7	A. For each resident identified	ed according to sub	opart 2, item D, whose	e contract the
36.8	facility terminates, the facility must pr	epare a resident-re	elocation evaluation a	nd comply
36.9	with part 4659.0120, subpart 6.			
36.10	B. The relocation evaluation	under item A may	y include recommend	ations for
36.11	continuing to receive housing and assi	sted living service	s from the assisted liv	ving facility
36.12	that is relinquishing its assisted living	facility with deme	entia care license.	
36.13	Subp. 5. Resident-relocation pl	an. For each resid	lent identified in subp	oart 2, item
36.14	D, whose contract the facility terminat	es, the facility mu	st hold a planning co	nference to
36.15	develop a relocation plan and comply	with part 4659.012	20, subpart 7.	
36.16	Subp. 6. Verifying resident relo	cation. Within 14	calendar days of all 1	residents
36.17	identified in subpart 2, item D, whose co	ontracts the facility	terminates, having le	ft the facility,
36,18	the licensee, based on information pro	vided by each resi	dent or resident's repr	esentative,
36,19	case manager, or family member, shall v	verify to the commi	ssioner in writing that	the residents
36.20	are safely relocated according to this p	art and the coordinate	nated move requirem	ents in
36.21	Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.55.			
36.22	Subp. 7. Information regarding	g resident relocati	ion to receiving prov	vider. The
36.23	facility must comply with part 4659.01	120, subpart 8, for	all residents who relo	ocate due to
36.24	the license relinguishment.			

11/09/20-REVISOR SGS/CS RD4605 Subp. 8. Disbursement of resident funds. Within 30 calendar days of the effective 37.1 date of the license relinquishment, the facility must follow the requirements of Minnesota 37.2 Statutes, section 144G.42, subdivision 5, for all residents who relocate due to the license 37.3 relinquishment. 37.4 Subp. 9. Resident discharge summary. When a resident moves out of the facility, 37.5 the facility must provide the resident with a written discharge summary that complies with 37.6 part 4659.0120, subpart 9. 37.7 Subp. 10. Assisted living facility with dementia care license forfeiture. 37.8 A. The licensee forfeits its assisted living facility with a dementia care license 37.9 upon the proposed date of license relinguishment under subpart 2, item A, unless the 37.10 commissioner has approved an extension to that date in writing. 37.11 B. The commissioner shall reclassify the license to the assisted living facility 37.12 license category as of the date of relinquishment. 37.13 37.14 C. A licensee shall not reapply for an assisted living facility with dementia care license until one year after the date of license relinquishment. 37.15 4659.0170 DISEASE PREVENTION AND INFECTION CONTROL. 37.16 37.17 Subpart 1. Communicable diseases. Assisted living facilities must follow state requirements for reporting of communicable diseases under parts 4605.7040, 4605.7044, 37.18 4605.7050, 4605.7075, 4605.7080, and 4605.7090 37.19 Subp. 2. Infection control program. The facility's infection control program required 37.20 under Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.41, must be consistent with current guidelines for 37.21 infection prevention and control for long term care facilities from the national Centers for 37.22 Disease Control and Prevention and comply with accepted health care, medical, and nursing 37.23 standards for infection control. 37.24

11/09/20

REVISOR

SGS/CS

#### 38.1 **4659.0180 STAFFING.**

38.2 Subpart 1. **Definition.** For purposes of this part "direct-care staff" means staff who

38.3 provide services for residents that include assistance with activities of daily living, medication

- 38.4 administration, resident-focused activities, supervision, and support.
- 38.5 Subp. 2. Clinical nurse supervisor. The facility's clinical nurse supervisor may also
- <sup>38.6</sup> fulfill any of the responsibilities that a registered nurse is required to perform at the facility
- 38.7 under Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G
- 38.8 Subp. 3. Direct-care staffing; plan required. A clinical nurse supervisor must develop
- 38.9 and implement a written staffing plan that provides an adequate number of qualified
- 38.10 direct-care staff to meet the residents' needs 24-hours a day, seven-days a week. When
- 38.11 developing a direct-care staffing plan, the clinical nurse supervisor must ensure that staffing
- 38.12 levels are adequate to address the following:
- 38.13 <u>A. each resident's needs, as identified in the resident's service plan and assisted</u>
  38.14 living contract;
- 38.15 <u>B. each resident's acuity level, as determined by the most recent assessment or</u>
  38.16 individualized review;
- 38.17 C. the ability of staff to timely meet the residents' scheduled and reasonably
- 38.18 foreseeable unscheduled needs given the physical layout of the facility premises;
- 38.19 D. whether the facility has a secured dementia care unit; and
- 38.20 E. staff experience, training, and competency.
- 38.21 Subp. 4. Daily staffing schedule.
- 38.22 <u>A.</u> The clinical nurse supervisor must develop a 24-hour daily staffing schedule.
  38.23 <u>The schedule must:</u>

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
39.1	(1) include direct-c	are staff work schedules	for each direct-care sta	affmember
39.2	showing all work shifts, including	g days and hours worked	; and	
39.3	(2) identify the dire	ect-care staff member's r	esident assignments o	r work
39.4	location.			
39.5	B. The daily work sched	dule in item A must be p	osted at the beginning	g of each
39.6	work shift in a central location on			
39.7	volunteers, and the public.			
39.8	Subp. 5. Direct-care staff a	<b>vailability</b> . A minimum	of two direct-care sta	iff must be
39.9	scheduled and available at all time			
39.10	direct-care staff for scheduled and			
20.11	Subp. 6. Direct-care staff av		ision During the hou	$r_{\alpha} \circ f_{10,00}$
39.11				
39.12	p.m. to 6:00 a.m., direct-care staff			
39.13	health or safety needs as soon as p	possible, but no later that	n ten minutes after the	e request is
39.14	made.			
39.15	4659.0190 TRAINING REQU	REMENTS.		
39.16	Subpart 1. Training policy.	A facility must establish	n, implement, and kee	p current
39.17	policies and procedures for staff of	prientation, training, and	competency evaluation	on, and a
39.18	process for evaluating staff perfor	mance as required under	r Minnesota Statutes,	section
39.19	144G.41, subdivision 2, that meet	<u>s:</u>		
39.20	A. the orientation, traini	ng, and competency req	uirements under this r	part and
39.21	Minnesota Statutes, sections 1440	3.42 and 144G.60 to 144	G.64; and	
39.22	B. for a facility with an	assisted living facility w	vith dementia care lice	nse, the
39.23	additional staff training requirement			
39.24	and 144G.83.			<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>
<i>J7.</i> 24				

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
40.1	Subp. 2. Additional orientation.	In addition to the s	staff orientation require	ements
40.2	identified in subpart 1, the facility's tra	ining policy must in	clude orientation train	ing on:
40.3	A. the staff person's job desc	ription upon hire an	d whenever there is a d	change to
40.4	the job description that changes the nat	ture of the job or ho	w the job is to be perfo	ormed;
40.5	B. the facility's organization	chart and the roles of	of staff within the facili	ity, and
40.6	the services offered by the facility as ide	ntified in the uniforn	n checklist disclosure of	services;
40.7	and			
40.8	C. the identification of incide	ents of maltreatment	as defined under Min	nesota
40.9	Statutes, section 626.5572, subdivision	15, including abus	e, financial exploitation	1, and
40.10	neglect, and an explanation that any ac	t that constitutes ma	ltreatment is prohibite	<u>d.</u> ,
40.11	Subp. 3. Additional training requ	irements for assiste	d living facilities with a	dementia
40.12	care licenses.			
40.13	A. In addition to the other tra	ining requirements	identified in subpart 1,	direct
40.14	care dementia-trained staff under Minn	esota Statutes, secti	on 144G.83, subdivisio	on 1, and
40.15	other staff having direct contact with re-	sidents of a facility t	hat has an assisted livin	g facility
40.16	with dementia care license must receiv	e training on the fol	lowing topics:	
40.17	(1) understanding cognit	ive impairment, and	l behavioral and psych	ological
40.18	symptoms of dementia; and			
40.19	(2) standards of dementia	a care, including nor	pharmacological deme	entia care
40.20	practices that are person-centered and e	evidence-informed.		
40.21	B. A facility with an assisted	living facility with	dementia care license i	IS
40.22	responsible for ensuring and maintaining	ng documentation th	at individuals providir	ig or
40.23	overseeing staff training relating to der	nentia and dementia	care have the work ex	perience
40.24	and training required under Minnesota	Statutes, section 14	4G.83, subdivision 3, a	ind have
40.25	successfully passed a skills competency	y or knowledge test	required by the commi	issioner

4659.0190

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
41.1	before the individual provides or c	oversees staff training.	The commissioner m	ust publish
41.2	and update as needed a list of acce	ptable skills competen	cy or knowledge test	s on the
41.3	department's website that are based	on current best practice	standards in the field	l of dementia
41.4	care and meet requirements of Min	nnesota Statutes, sectio	n 144G.83, subdivisi	ion 3, clause
41.5	<u>(3).</u>			
41.6	Subp. 4. Staff competency;	retraining. The facilit	y's training policy m	ust identify
41.7	the requirements for retraining sta	ff when the facility dete	ermines that a staff p	erson is not
41.8	demonstrating competency when p	performing assigned tas	ks. If retraining does	not result in
41.9	competency, the facility must iden	tify the additional steps	s it will follow to ens	sure the staff
41.10	person achieves competency, the t	ime frame for completi	ng the additional ste	ps, and the
41.11	actions the facility will take to pro	tect resident rights unti	1 competency is achi	eved.
41.12	Subp. 5. Portability of staff	training.		
41.13	A. Unlicensed personnel	providing assisted livit	ng services who trans	fer from one
41.14	licensed assisted living facility to	another or who are new	ly hired by a license	d assisted
41,15	living facility may satisfy the train	ing requirements under	r Minnesota Statutes,	, section
41.16	144G.61, subdivision 2, by providi	ng written proof of prev	viously completed tra	uning within
41.17	the past 18 months.			
41.18	B. The facility must com	plete an evaluation of t	he competency of th	e unlicensed
41.19	personnel in the areas where the pr	reviously completed tra	ining is being accept	ted by the
41.20	facility before the staff person may	provide assisted living	services to residents.	Competency
41.20 41.21	facility before the staff person may evaluations must be conducted by	₩	анан түрктөн байлаан түрүүлтөн байлаан түрүүлтөн байлаан түрүүлтөн байлаан түрүүлтөн байлаан түрүүлтөн байлаан	······································
	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	a competency evaluato	r under subpart 6, an	d Minnesota

.

11/09/20 REVISOR SGS/CS RD4605 Subp. 6. Training records and certificate. 42.1 A. The facility must maintain a record of staff training and competency required 42.2 under this part and Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G, that documents the following 42.3 information for each competency evaluation, training, retraining, and orientation topic: 42.4 (1) facility name, location, and license number; 42.5 (2) name of the training topic or training program, and the training 42.6 methodology, such as classroom style, web-based training, video, or one-to-one training; 42.7 (3) date of the training and the competency evaluation, and the total amount 42.8 of time of the training and competency evaluation; 42.9 (4) name and title of the instructor and the instructor's signature, and the name 42.10 42.11 and title of the competency evaluator, if different from the instructor, and the evaluator's signature with a statement attesting that the employee successfully completed the training 42.12 and competency evaluation; and 42.13 (5) name and title of the staff person completing the training, and the staff 42.14 person's signature with a statement attesting that the staff person successfully completed 42.15 the training as described on the certificate. 42.16 B. A copy of the certificate of completed competency evaluation, training, 42.17 retraining, or orientation must be provided to the employee at the time the evaluation or 42.18 training is completed. 42.19 4659.0200 NONRENEWAL OF HOUSING, REDUCTION IN SERVICES; 42.20 **REQUIRED NOTICES.** 42.21 Subpart 1. Relocation requirements for nonrenewal of housing and reduction in 42.22 services. A facility that decides not to renew a resident's housing under Minnesota Statutes, 42.23 section 144G.53, paragraph (a), clause (1), or that reduces a resident's services to the extent 42.24

	1'1/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
43.1	that the resident is required to move un	der Minnesota Statu	tes, section 144G.55, st	ubdivision
43.2	1, paragraph (a), must comply with pa	rt 4659.0130, subpa	rts 6 to 9.	
43.3	Subp. 2. Service reduction notic	<u>ce.</u>		
43.4	A. A facility providing notice	e to the ombudsman u	ınder Minnesota Statut	es, section
43.5	144G.55, subdivision 1, paragraph (f).	, must provide the ne	otice as soon as practic	able but
43.6	no later than two calendar days after d	etermining that the	resident will move.	
43.7	B. The notice under item A	must include:		
43.8	(1) the resident's name a	and contact informat	tion;	
43.9	(2) the names and conta	ct information for th	ne resident's representa	tives and
43.10	case manager, if any;			
43.11	(3) a description of the	reduction of service;	, and	
43.12	(4) the reasons that the	facility, resident, res	ident's representative,	or case
43.13	manager has provided for why the red	uction in services w	ill require the resident	to move.
43.14	Subp. 3. Change in facility oper	ations notice.		
43.15	A. A facility sending notice	to the ombudsman c	or the Office of Ombud	lsman for
43.16	Mental Health and Developmental Dis	abilities under Minn	esota Statutes, section	144G.56,
43.17	subdivision 5, paragraph (a), clause (4	), must provide the	notice in writing and a	s soon as
43.18	practicable.			
43.19	B. The notice under item A	nust include:		
43.20	(1) the effective date of $(1)$	the proposed transfe	<del>or;</del>	
43.21	(2) the facility's plan for	notifying residents	and their representativ	/es, case
43.22	managers, and family members of the	transfers;		
43.23	(3) the facility's plan for	safely transferring	residents and their belo	ongings;

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605
<b>44.</b> 1	(4) the facility's	s plans for minimizing the n	umber of transfers, c	onsidering
44.2	residents' needs and preferenc	es, and providing reasonabl	e accommodations t	o residents
44.3	regarding the transfers; and			
44.4	(5) the affected	residents' names, living uni	t numbers, and phon	e numbers
44.5	or, if the affected residents do n	not have phone numbers, thei	r representatives' pho	me numbers.
44.6 44.7	4659.0210 TERMINATIO APPEALS.	N APPEALS; PROCEDU	RES AND TIMELI	NES FOR
44.8	Subpart 1. Resident app	eal notice of termination.	Upon receipt of the	facility's
44.9	written notice of an assisted li	ving contract termination, a	resident has:	
44.10	A. <u>30 calendar days</u>	to appeal a termination und	er Minnesota Statute	es, section
44.11	144G.52, subdivision 7, paragr	raph (b), based on nonpayme	nt of rent or services.	, or violating
44.12	the assisted living contract; an	<u>ud</u>	,	
44.13	B. 15 calendar days	to appeal an expedited term	ination of housing o	r services
44.14	under Minnesota Statutes, sec	tion 144G.52, subdivision 7	, paragraph (c).	
44.15	Subp. 2. Contact commis	ssioner to start appeal. Wit	hin the timelines stat	ed in subpart
44.16	1, the resident or a representati	ve acting on the resident's be	half shall contact the	department
44.17	in writing to request an appeal	of the termination. The requ	uest shall be made in	writing and
44.18	submitted by mail to the depart	rtment. The failure of a resid	lent to request a hear	ring within
44.19	the provided timelines constitu	utes a waiver of the right to	a hearing.	
44.20	Subp. 3. Hearing proces	<u>88.</u>		
44.21	A. Hearings under M	Ainnesota Statutes, section 1	.44G.54, shall be hel	d according
44,22	to the Minnesota Revenue Rec	capture Act, parts 1400.8505	5 to 1400.8612, unle	ss the chief
44.23	administrative law judge detern	nines, under Minnesota Statu	tes, section 144G.54,	subdivision.
44.24	3, paragraph (c), that the heari	ng should be a formal conte	sted case proceeding	<u>)</u>

	11/09/20	REVISOR	SGS/CS	RD4605	
45.1	B. Formal contested case proc	ceedings shall be held	according to parts 14	400.5010	
45.2	to 1400.8400, and Minnesota Statutes, s	sections 14.57 to 14.6	2.		
45.3	C. If the resident is unable to	provide self-represent	ation at the hearing c	or wishes	
45.4	to have a representative present on the re-	esident's behalf, a repi	esentative of the resid	dent may	
45.5	present the resident's appeal to the admi	inistrative law judge o	on the resident's beha	<u>lf.</u>	
45.6	D. In cases involving unrepre-	sented residents, the a	dministrative law jue	dge shall	
45.7	take appropriate steps to identify and de	evelop in the hearing	relevant facts necessa	ary for	
45.8	making an informed and fair decision. An unrepresented resident shall be provided an				
45.9	adequate opportunity to respond to testimony or other evidence presented at the hearing.				
45.10	The administrative law judge shall ensure that an unrepresented resident has a full and				
45.11	reasonable opportunity at the hearing to	establish a record fo	r appeal.		
45.12	Subp. 4. Order of commissioner.	If a hearing has beer	held, the commissio	oner may	
45.13	issue a final order within 14 calendar da	nys after receipt of the	recommendation of	the	
45.14	administrative law judge. The parties ma	y, within those 14 cal	endar days, submit ac	iditional	
45.15	written argument to the commissioner o	n the recommendatio	n and the commissio	ner will	
45.16	consider the written arguments. If the co	ommissioner does not	issue a final order w	rithin 14	
45.17	calendar days after receipt of the recomm	endation, the recomm	endation of the admir	nistrative	
45.18	law judge constitutes the final order. Fir	al orders may be app	ealed in the manner p	provided	
45.19	in Minnesota Statutes, sections 14.63 to	14.69.			

# **NOTICE OF HEARING**

### HEALTH REGULATION DIVISION

### Proposed Rules Governing Assisted Living Licensure and Consumer Protections for Assisted Living Residents, Minnesota Rules, chapter 4659; Revisor's ID Number R-4605, OAH docket number 65-9000-3715

## **Public Hearing**

The Department of Health (department) intends to adopt its proposed Rules Governing Assisted Living Licensure and Consumer Protections for Assisted Living Residents (assisted-living rules) after a public hearing conducted according to the procedures of the Office of Administrative Hearings, Minnesota Rules, parts 1400.2200 to 1400.2240, and the Administrative Procedure Act, Minnesota Statutes, sections 14.131 to 14.20. The department will hold a virtual public hearing via WebEx. An Administrative Law Judge will conduct the hearing on **Tuesday**, **January 19**, **2021**, **from 9:30 am to 4:00 pm, and Wednesday**, **January 20**, **2021**, **from 9:30 am to 4:00 pm.** If necessary, the department will schedule additional hearing days. At the hearing, all interested or affected persons may submit oral statements, written statements, or other tangible materials. You may submit statements or materials without appearing at the hearing.

You can register to join with video and audio through an internet connection with a computer or tablet. You also may participate by telephone. All of the information about how to attend the hearing by either WebEx or telephone will be posted here: <u>MDH Assisted Living Home Page</u> (www.health.state.mn.us/facilities/regulation/assistedliving/index.html).

# Administrative Law Judge

Administrative Law Judge Ann C. O'Reilly will conduct the hearing. The judge can be reached at the Office of Administrative Hearings, 600 North Robert Street, P.O. Box 64620, Saint Paul, Minnesota 55164-0620, telephone (651) 361-7875, and fax (651) 539-0310. You should direct questions about the rule-hearing procedure to the administrative law judge's legal assistant, Lisa Armstrong. You can contact her at Lisa.Armstrong@state.mn.us or (651) 361-7888.

# Rules Subject, Statutory Authority, and Department Contact Person

The proposed assisted living rules are authorized by Minnesota Statutes, section 144G.09, subdivision 3. The rules clarify assisted living statutory requirements under Minnesota Statutes, chapter 144G, and make the statute more specific. The specific subjects covered are Applicability and Purpose, Definitions, Responsibility to Meet Standards, Licensing in General, Conversion of Existing Properties, Initial License Renewal, Variance, Uniform Checklist Disclosure of Services; Emergency and Disaster Preparedness Plan, Missing Resident Plan, Procedure for Resident Termination and Discharge Planning, Conditions for Planned Closure Planning, Initial Assessments and Continuing Assessments, Uniform Assessment Tool, Relinquishing an Assisted Living Facility with Dementia Care License, Disease Prevention and Control, Staffing, Training Requirements, Non-Renewal of Housing, Fines for Noncompliance, and Termination Appeals. A copy of the proposed rules is available at the agency's website: <u>MDH Assisted Living Home Page</u> (www.health.state.mn.us/facilities/regulation/assistedliving/index.html). A free copy of the rules is available upon request from the department by calling either (651) 539-3049 or 1 (844) 926-1061, or emailing <u>health.assistedliving@state.mn.us</u>.

### Statement of Need and Reasonableness

The statement of need and reasonableness (SONAR) justifies why the proposed rules are needed and why the proposed rules reasonably accomplish the department's goal of protecting the health, safety, and welfare of assisted-living residents. The SONAR describes who will be affected by the proposed rules, estimates the proposed rule costs, and explains and justifies the proposed rule language. A copy of the SONAR is available at the agency's website: <u>MDH Assisted Living Home Page</u> (www.health.state.mn.us/facilities/regulation/assistedliving/index.html). The SONAR is also available from the department upon request by calling either (651) 539-3049 or 1 (844) 926-1061, or emailing <u>health.assistedliving@state.mn.us</u>. If you request a copy, you may have to pay for the department's printing and mailing costs.

### Comments

You and all interested or affected persons, including representatives of associations, legal entities, and other interested groups, may participate at the hearing. The administrative law judge will accept your views either orally at the hearing or in writing at any time before the hearing record closes. Please submit written comments to the administrative law judge via the <u>Office of Administrative Hearings</u> <u>Rulemaking eComments website (https://minnesotaoah.granicusideas.com/discussions)</u>.

If it is not possible for you to use the eComments website, you may submit your written comments in person, by U.S. mail, or by fax to the judge using the contact information contained in the Administrative Law Judge section of this notice. Any comments or materials that you present or submit must relate to the proposed rules.

After the hearing, you may submit written comments to the administrative law judge using the eComments website (the preferred method) or by mail, fax, or personal delivery. These comments must be submitted within five working days after the hearing date. At the hearing, the administrative law judge may order this five-day comment period be extended for no more than 20 calendar days.

After the comment period, there is a five-working-day rebuttal period during which the department and any interested person may respond in writing to any new information that was submitted during the comment period after the hearing. No additional evidence may be submitted during the five-day rebuttal period.

The Office of Administrative Hearings must receive all comments and evidence no later than 4:30 p.m. on the day the comment period or rebuttal period ends. All submitted comments or evidence is public information and will be available for review at the Office of Administrative Hearings.

The department respectfully requests that any person submitting written comments or evidence to the administrative law judge before the hearing or during the comment or rebuttal period also submit a copy to the department contact person.

# Alternative Format/Accommodation

Upon request, the proposed rules, SONAR, and any other information in this notice can be made available in an alternative format, such as large print, Braille, or audio. To make a request or if you need an accommodation to make this hearing accessible, please contact the department by calling either (651) 539-3049 or 1 (844) 926-1061, or emailing <u>health.assistedliving@state.mn.us</u>.

## Modifications

The department may modify the proposed rules as a result of the rule-hearing process. The department must support any modifications by evidence and views presented during the rule-hearing process. The adopted rules may not be substantially different than the proposed rules unless the agency follows the procedure under Minnesota Rules, part 1400.2110. If the proposed rules affect you in any way, the agency encourages you to participate.

# After the Hearing and Comment Periods

After the hearing record closes, the administrative law judge will issue a report on the proposed rules. You may ask to be notified when the judge's report is available; you can make this request at the hearing or in writing to the judge. You may also ask the department to notify you when it adopts the rules and files them with the secretary of state; you may ask to register with the department to receive notice of future rule proceedings. You may make these requests at the hearing or in writing to the department contact person.

# Lobbyist Registration

Minnesota Statutes, chapter 10A, requires each lobbyist to register with the State Campaign Finance and Public Disclosure Board. You should direct questions regarding this requirement to the Campaign Finance and Public Disclosure Board at Suite #190, Centennial Building, 658 Cedar Street, St. Paul, Minnesota 55155, telephone (651) 539-1180 or 1-800-657-3889.

## Order

I order that the rulemaking hearing be held at the date, time, and location listed above.

December 2, 2020

Date

Thabale

Jan Malcolm Commissioner Minnesota Department of Health